CovertAction Quarter

Industrial Farming Comes Home to Roost

Also in this issue:

"Operation Ghetto Storm": Paramilitary PolicingFree Radio vs. the FedsVaclev Havel's Warm and Fuzzy ImageMercenary Armies & Mineral WealthThe CIA at FiftyFrom Bombs to Ballots: US Intervention in CambodiaSecret Alliance: Uncle Sam and Pol PotChe Guevara and the CIA





No other magazine has ever won more "Project Censored" prizes in a single year.

WINNER— Four of the top ten Project Censored stories of 1996 and Winner of the year's first prize for Top Story

Project Censored, Sonoma State University's prestigious media-watch organization, awarded its top prize to the CAQ article Risking the World: Nuclear Proliferation in Space, by Karl Grossman

Real Genocide

Four more CAQ's

In the top 10 were:

by David Banisar;

articles were cited

by Project Censored.

The Public Relations Industry's

Secret War on Activists, by John

White Collar Crime, Whitewash

Stauber & Sheldon Rampton; Big Brother Goes High-Tech,

In JOHN BOLLON

- - SATLEROWIN

is... Relevant: Much of what passes for journalism today is infotainment or pack-journalism "scandal of the week." CAQ reporting goes behind the headlines, spin-controllers, and PR mills to give you

the information you want and need. Radical: CAQ cuts through the crap, goes to the root of what's going on. CAQ's writers are independent investigative journalists, analysts, and activists; they don't pander to power or

or golf with the people they report on. Rigorous: Articles are well-documented, solid investigative journalism. No glib conventional wisdom, no paranoid conspiracy theories.

soft-pedal for advertisers; they don't wine, dine,

Readable: CAQ's articles have depth, history, and analysis. Subjects come alive; writers not only get the scoop, they tell a good story.

media to fully inform the public while

at the Justice Department, by David Burnham. Also nominated was Behind the Razor Wire: Inside INS Detention Centers, by Mark Dow. Congratulations to all! "The systematic failure of the news not an overt form of censorship... is nonetheless real and often equally dangerous." -CARL JENSEN, PROJECT CENSORED

For subscription information contact: **CovertAction Quarterly** 1500 Massachusetts Ave., N.W. # 732, Washington, D.C. 20005 Phone: (202)331-9763 Fax: (202)331-9751 E-mail: caq@igc.org Website: http://mediafilter.org/caq





EDITOR Terry Allen

ASSOCIATE EDITOR Sanho Tree

RESEARCH DIRECTOR Louis Wolf

PUBLISHERS Ellen Ray William Schaap Louis Wolf

STAFF William Blum Mara Cherkasky Hilary Dirlam Jeff Drake Paul Garrin Margaret Hanzimanolis Bill Montross Barbara Neuwirth Anne Paxton Phillip Smith Jane Teller Jay Weedon

PRODUCTION Tallus Slope Productions

COVER DESIGN Jay Johnson

WEB SITES http://caq.com http://www.worldmedia.com/caq

CAQ (CovertAction Quarterly) 1500 Massachusetts Ave., NW, #732 Washington, DC 20005 202-331-9763 (fax)202-331-9751 E-mail: caq@igc.org

CAQ (CovertAction Quarterly) Number 62, Fall 1997. Published quarterly by Covert Action Publications, Inc., a District of Columbia Nonprofit Corporation ©1997. Indexed by Alternative Press Index, University Microfilms, ISBN 1067-7232. All rights reserved. Printed in the USA. Subscriptions \$22/year in USA; \$27 in Canada; \$35 all other areas. Back issues are \$8/copy; add \$2 to Canada; add \$4 other areas.



The Long Secret Alliance: Uncle Sam and Pol Pot

by John Pilger5



The US not only helped create conditions that brought the Khmer Rouge to power in Cambodia, but actively supported the genocidal force, politically and financially. Pol Pots patrons not only cosseted him, fed, supplied, and trained his troops, but guaranteed him impunity.

US Intervention in Cambodia: From Bombs to Ballots

by David Roberts

The recent coup in Cambodia had deep roots in US interventions. In the 1970s, in the name of anticommunism, the US bombed Cambodia and created conditions favorable to the Khmer Rouge. In the 1990s, in the name of democracy, the US manipulated Cambodia's elections.

"Operation Ghetto Storm": The Rise of Paramilitary Policing



All over the country local police forces are fielding high-tech, heavily armed SWAT teams to handle non-crisis situations. Within the police, these elite, highly militarized units have fueled a culture of violence and racial antagonism.

Mercenary Armies & Mineral Wealth



Around the world, transnational corporations and national govermments are hiring mercenary armies to protect private wealth. A new generation of the whores of war are imposing the modern face of colonialism in "dicey" countries where profits are threatened by protest. The US and world financial institutions lend support.

COVER ART BY JAY JOHNSON

CONTENTS: FALL 1997

Secret History: Che Guevara and the CIA



US intelligence spied on Che Guevara for a quarter century. Recently declassified files document the years leading up to the revolutionary's execution and reveal CIA-FBI obsession with his life and complicity in his death.

The CIA at Fifty Letter from Philip Agee; Illustration by Matt Wuerker45

For half a century, the national security state has undermined democracy here and abroad, first in service to anticommunism and now in thrall to neo-liberalism.

Vaclev Havel's Warm and Fuzzy Image by Michael Parenti 46

Darling of US liberals, Czech President Vaclav Havel has supported anti-labor policies, backed US interventions, and shredded his country's social safety net. Under his administration violence, racism, and crime are on the rise

The Battle for the Airwaves: Free Radio vs. the Feds

as the poor are sacrificed to corporate interests.

The FCC has denied community groups licenses for radio stations while granting them to large corporations. Pirate radio operators are fighting back with small, cheap stations dedicated to serving their communities.

Mad Cow Disease: Industrial Farming Comes Home to Roost



No one knows for sure if mad cow disease will become a plague killing millions of people or peter out with a few tragic cases. While industry demands the right to take the risk and market any product not yet proven dangerous, opponents insist that consumers never be used as guinea pigs.

CAQ

SUBSCRIBE TODAY

"I particularly appreciate CAQ's readable style and fine photojournalism." --- Dale Wharton, Montreal

TRAINING N

ECLASSIFIED

The BURMESE GULAG

"Such a great magazine. I wish it were WEEKLY!" -Tom McNeil, Nova Scotia

"Appreciation for all concerned. You do what I can't!" Elizabeth Darling, ME

"Count me in! I have often caught reference to you but never sight of you...now that I finally have you, I look forward to a rewarding engagement! Thank you for your piquant and punctilious publication." - Anabelle O., NY

Time after time — from the plutonium-laden Cassini probe to Gulf War Syndrome, from the expansion of private prisons to the impact of the militia movement — CAQ has not only scooped the corporate media, but done it with accuracy, depth, and independence.

> SUBSCRIBE today and join the thousands of new readers who have discovered CAQ. Journalism that makes a difference, that never pulls punches or follows the pack.

"I wish all our reporters were so dedicated to putting out interesting controversial pieces. -Kim W., MN

> "The magazine used to be GOOD. but now it's GREAT - Jerry Meldon, Tufts University, MA

"A local paper ran the Project Censored story and I was amazed at how many of the winning stories ran in CAQ. Congratulations on your outstanding work at bringing news to light that is ignored by other media. As media consolidation continues, your work grows in importance. How about getting CAQ in libraries? I, for

one, will talk to my local branch of the public library and see if they won't subscribe. Imagine if 100 other subscribers did that? And I'll renew today! — Tom Healy, IN

4

H:D



The Khmer Rouge diligently documented its victims such as these, who were presumably executed soon after they were photographed.

The Long Secret Alliance: Uncle Sam and Pol Pot

by John Pilger

The US not only helped create conditions that brought Cambodia's Khmer Rouge to power in 1975, but actively supported the genocidal force, politically and financially. By January 1980, the US was secretly funding Pol Pot's exiled forces on the Thai border. The extent of this support — \$85 million from 1980 to 1986 — was revealed six years later in correspondence between congressional lawyer Jonathan Winer, then counsel to Sen. John Kerry (D-MA) of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, and the Vietnam Veterans of America Foundation. Winer said the information had come from the Congressional Research Service (CRS). When copies of his letter were circulated, the

John Pilger, based in London, has won numerous awards for his reporting from Indochina. His 1979 TV documentary, Year Zero: The Silent Death of Cambodia, is credited with alerting much of the world to the horrors of the Pol Pot regime and the US bombing that preceded it.



Reagan administration was furious. Then, without adequately explaining why, Winer repudiated the statistics, while not disputing that they had come from the CRS. In a second letter to Noam Chomsky, however, Winer repeated the original charge, which, he confirmed to me, was "absolutely correct."¹

Washington also backed the Khmer Rouge through the United Nations, which provided Pol Pot's vehicle of return. Although the Khmer Rouge government ceased to exist in January 1979, when the Vietnamese army drove it out, its representatives continued to occupy Cambodia's UN seat. Their right to do so was defended and promoted by Washington as an extension of the Cold War, as a mechanism for US revenge on Vietnam, and as part of its new alliance with China (Pol Pot's principal underwriter and Vietnam's ancient foe). In 1981, President Carter's national security adviser, Zbigniew Brzezinski, said, "I encouraged the Chinese to

land and to ensure that Khmer Rouge bases were fed. Working through "Task Force 80" of the Thai Army, which had liaison officers with the Khmer Rouge, the Americans ensured a constant flow of UN supplies. Two US relief aid workers, Linda Mason and Roger Brown, later wrote, "The



Khmer Rouge instruments of torture found at Tuol Sleng school.

support Pol Pot." The US, he added, "winked publicly" as China sent arms to the Khmer Rouge through Thailand.² US Government insisted that the Khmer Rouge be fed ... the US preferred that the Khmer Rouge operation benefit from the

With 50 CIA agents running Washington's Cambodia operation from Thailand, the dividing line between the international relief operation and the US war blurred.

As a cover for its secret war against Cambodia, Washington set up the Kampuchean Emergency Group (KEG) in the US embassy in Bangkok and on the Thai-Cambodian border. KEG's job was to "monitor" the distribution of Western humanitarian supplies sent to the refugee camps in Thair Rouge operation benefit from the credibility of an internationally known relief operation."³ In 1980, under US pressure, the World Food Program handed over food worth \$12 million to the Thai army to

pass on to the Thai army to pass on to the Khmer Rouge. According to former Assistant Secretary of State Richard Holbrooke, "20,000 to 40,000 Pol Pot guerrillas benefited."⁴ This aid helped restore the Khmer Rouge to a fighting force, based in Thailand, from which it destabilized Cambo-

dia for more than a decade.

Although ostensibly a State Department operation, KEG's principals were intelligence officers with long experience in Indochina. In the early 1980s it was run by Michael Eiland, whose career underscored the continuity of American intervention in Indochina. In 1969-70, he was operations officer of a clandestine Special Forces group code-named "Daniel Boone," which was responsible for the reconnaissance of the US bombing of Cambodia.⁵ By 1980, Col. Eiland was running KEG out of the US embassy in Bangkok, where it was described as a "humanitarian" organization.

Responsible for interpreting satellite surveillance photos of Cambodia, Eiland became a valued source for some of Bangkok's resident Western press corps, who referred to him in their reports as a "Western analyst." Eiland's "humanitarian" duties led to his appointment as Defense Intelligence Agency (DIA) chief in charge of the Southeast Asia Region, one of the most important positions in US espionage.

In November 1980, the just elected Reagan administration and the Khmer Rouge made direct contact when Dr. Ray Cline, a former deputy director of the CIA, secretly visited a Khmer Rouge operational headquarters inside Cambodia. Cline was then a

foreign policy adviser on President-elect Reagan's transitional team. Within a year, according to Washington sources, 50 CIA agents were running Washington's Cambodia operation from Thailand. The dividing line between the international relief operation and the US war became more and more confused. For example, a Defense Intelligence Agency colonel was appointed "security liaison officer" between the United Nations Border Relief Operation (UNBRO) and the Displaced Persons Protection Unit (DPPU). In Washington, sources revealed him as a link between the US government and the Khmer Rouge.⁶

The UN as a Base

By 1981, a number of governments, including US allies, became decidedly uneasy about the charade of continued UN recognition of Pol Pot as legitimate head of the country. This discomfort was dramatically demonstrated when a colleague of mine, Nicholas Claxton, entered a bar at the UN in New York with Thaoun Prasith, Pol Pots representative. "Within minutes," said

^{1.} Letters from Jonathan Winer to Larry Chartienes, Vietnam Veterans of America, citing Congressional Research Service, Oct. 22, 1986. Letter from Winer to Noam Chomsky, June 16, 1987. Telephone communication with author, August 1989.

Elizabeth Becker, When the War Was Over (New York: Simon and Schuster, 1986), p. 440.

Linda Mason and Roger Brown, Rice, Rivalry and Politics: Managing Cambodian Relief (South Bend, IN: University of Notre Dame Press, 1983), pp. 135, 159.
 William Shawcross, The Quality of Mercy: Cambodia, Holocaust and Modern Conscience (London: Andre Deutsch, 1984), pp. 289, 345, 395.

William Shawcross, Sideshow: Nixon, Kissinger and the Destruction of Cambodia (London: Andre Deutsch, 1979).
 The colonel's role was "made plain" at a meeting with staff members of the Senate Intelligence Committee on Feb. 10, 1990, according to John Pedler, who was at the meeting.

Claxton, "the bar had emptied." Clearly, something had to be done. In 1982, the US and China, supported by Singapore, invented the Coalition of the Democratic Government of Kampuchea, which was, as Ben Kiernan pointed out, neither a coalition, nor democratic, nor a government, nor in Kampuchea.7 Rather, it was what the CIA calls "a master illusion." Cambodia's former ruler, Prince Norodom Sihanouk, was appointed its head; otherwise little changed. The Khmer Rouge dominated the two "non-communist" members, the Sihanoukists and the Khmer People's National Liberation Front (KPNLF). From his office at the UN, Pol Pot's ambassador, the urbane Thaoun Prasith, continued to speak for Cambodia. A close associate of Pol Pot, he had in 1975 called on Khmer expatriates to return home, whereupon many of them "disappeared."

The United Nations was now the instrument of Cambodia's punishment. In all its history, the world body has withheld development aid from only one Third World country: Cambodia. Not only did the UN — at US and

Chinese insistence — deny the government in Phnom Penh a seat, but the major international financial institutions barred Cambodia from all international agreements on trade and communications. Even the World Health Organization refused to aid the country. At home, the US denied religious groups export licenses for books and toys for orphans. A law dating from the First World War, the Trading with the Enemy Act, was applied to Cambodia and, of course, Vietnam. Not even Cuba and the Soviet Union faced such a complete ban with no humanitarian or cultural exceptions.

By 1987, KEG had been reincarnated as the Kampuchea Working Group, run by the same Col. Eiland of the Defense Intelligence Agency. The Working Group's brief was to provide battle plans, war materiel, and satellite intelligence to the so-called "non-communist" members of the "resistance forces." The non-communist fig leaf allowed Congress, spurred on by an anti-Vietnamese zealot, then-Rep. Stephen Solarz (D-NY), to approve both "overt" and

7. Inside Asia, Feb. and June 1985. Kiernan is now program director of Yale University's Cambodian Genocide Program.



Khmer Rouge cadre in an undated photo.

"covert" aid estimated at \$24 million to the "resistance." Until 1990, Congress accepted Solarz' specious argument that US aid did not end up with or even help Pol Pot and that the mass murderer's US-supplied allies "are not even in close proximity with them [the Khmer Rouge]."⁸

The "trial" of Pol Pot was a wonderful Khmer Rouge theater-cum-media-event, but was otherwise worthless.

Military Links

While Washington paid the bills and the Thai army provided logistics support, Singapore, as middleman, was the main conduit for Western arms. Former Prime Minister Lee Kuan Yew was a major backer

8. New York Times, May 14, 1989.

of the US and Chinese position that the Khmer Rouge be part of a settlement in Cambodia. "It is journalists," he said, "who have made them into demons."⁹

Weapons from West Germany, the US, and Sweden were passed on directly by Singapore or made under license by Char-

> tered Industries, which is owned by the Singapore government. These same weapons were captured from the Khmer Rouge. The Singapore connection allowed the Bush administration to continue its secret aid to the "resistance," even though this assistance broke a law passed by Congress in 1989 banning even indirect "lethal aid" to Pol

Pot.¹⁰ In August 1990, a former member of the US Special Forces disclosed that he had been ordered to destroy records that showed US munitions in Thailand going to the Khmer Rouge. The records, he said, implicated the National Security Council, the

BBC Shortwave Broadcast Summary, 1990.
 Cambodia: The Betrayal, Central Television, 1990.

president's foreign policy advisory body.11

In 1982, when the US, Chinese, and ASEAN governments contrived the "coalition" that enabled Pol Pot to retain Cambodia's UN seat, the US set about training and equipping the "non-communist" factions in the "resistance" army. These followers of Prince Sihanouk and his former minister. Son Sann, leader of the KPNLF, were mostly irregulars and bandits. This resistance was nothing without Pol Pot's 25,000 well-trained, armed, and motivated guerrillas, whose leadership was acknowledged by Prince Sihanouk's military commander, his son, Norodom Ranariddh. "The Khmer Rouge," he said, are the "major attacking forces" whose victories were "celebrated as our own."12

The guerrillas' tactic, like that of the

of that ruin, American power would again assert itself in Indochina.

The British - who have had special military forces in Southeast Asia since World War II - also played a key role in supporting Pol Pot's armed force. After the "Irangate" arms-for-hostages scandal broke in Washington in 1986, the Cambodian training became an exclusively British operation. "If Congress had found out that Americans were mixed up in clandestine training in Indochina, let alone with Pol Pot," a Ministry of Defense source told Simon O'Dwyer-Russell of the London Sunday Telegraph, "the balloon would have gone right up. It was one of those classic Thatcher-Reagan arrangements. It was put to her that the SAS should take over the Cambodia show, and she agreed."13



Some of Cambodia's refugees at a UN-run camp controlled by the KPNLF.

Contras in Nicaragua, was to terrorize the countryside by setting up ambushes and seeding minefields. In this way, the government in Phnom Penh would be destabilized and the Vietnamese trapped in an untenable war: its own "Vietnam." For the Americans in Bangkok and Washington, the fate of Cambodia was tied to a war they had technically lost seven years earlier. "Bleeding the Vietnamese white on the battlefields of Cambodia" was an expression popular with the US policy-making establishment. Destroying the crippled Vietnamese economy and, if necessary, overturning the government in Hanoi, was the ultimate goal. Out

11. San Francisco Examiner, Aug. 12 and 15, 1990. 12. In 1990 Ranariddh said that, in a proposed attack on

Pol Pot's Washington Impunity

Shortly after the start of the Gulf War in January 1991, President Bush described Saddam Hussein as "Adolf Hitler revisited."14 Bush's call for "another Nuremberg" to try Saddam under the Genocide Convention was echoed in Congress and across the Atlantic in London.

It was an ironic distraction. Since the original Fuhrer expired in his bunker, the

Siem Reap, "The Khmer Rouge will be the major attacking forces," Associated Press, Oct. 11, 1990; Indochina Digest, Oct. 6, 1990. His separate statement that Sihanoukists celebrated Khmer Rouge victories as their own was reported in the Sunday Correspondent (London), Nov. 5, 1989. 13. As told to O'Dwyer-Russell by a Defense Ministry source, and relayed to the author.

US has maintained a network of dictators with Hitlerian tendencies -- from Suhano in Indonesia to Mobutu in Zaire and a variety of Latin American mobsters, many of them graduates of the US Army School of the Americas. But only one has been identified by the world community as a genuine "Adolf Hitler revisited," whose crimes are documented in a 1979 report of the UN Human Rights Commission as "the worst to have occurred anywhere in the world since Nazism."15 He is, of course, Pol Pot who must surely wonder at his good fortune. Not only was he cosseted, his troops fed, supplied, and trained, his envoys afforded all diplomatic privileges, but - unlike Saddam Hussein — he was assured by his patrons that he would never be brought to justice for his crimes.

These assurances were given publicly in 1991 when the UN Human Rights Subcommission dropped from its agenda a draft resolution on Cambodia that referred to "the atrocities reaching the level of genocide committed in particular during the period of Khmer Rouge rule."16 No more, the UN body decided, should member governments seek to "detect, arrest, extradite or bring to trial those who have been responsible for crimes against humanity in Cambodia." No more are governments called upon to "prevent the return to government positions of those who were responsible for genocidal actions during the period 1975 to 1978."17

Such guarantees of impunity for the genocidists were also part of the UN "peace plan" drafted by the permanent members of the Security Council: that is, by the United States. To avoid offending Pol Pot's principal backers, the Chinese, the plan dropped all mention of "genocide," replacing it with the euphemism: "policies and practices of the recent past."18 On this, Henry Kissinger, who played a leading part in the mass bombing of Cambodia in the early 1970s, was an important influence.19

Western propaganda prior to the UN "peace process" in Cambodia concentrated

 The Guardian (London), Oct. 16, 1991.
 Cited by Penny Edwards, The Guardian, Nov. 4, 1989. 16. Agence France Presse report from Geneva, Aug. 30, 1990. 17. Ben Kiernan, The Cambodian Genocide: Issues and Responses, p. 28. 18. Ibid., p. 29.

19. On June 5, 1990, The Times (London) reported Kissinger as saying, "I would not be surprised if 10 years from now, China, even following its present course, will appear like a freer country than Russia and a more prosperous one." In July 1989, Kissinger, who has strong business interests in China, had urged Bush to give the Beijing regime "most favored nation" trading status, despite the bloody events in Tiananmen Square only weeks earlier. He regards the Chinese leadership as a moderating influence in Southeast Asia and supports China's "present course."





STEVE GRAW/IMPACT VISUALS

A display near Phnom Penh shows the remains of some 20,000 genocide victims from more than 200 burial sites.

on the strength of the Khmer Rouge, so as to justify their inclusion. UN officials and American and Australian diplomats talked about 35-40,000 Khmer Rouge. "You will understand," they would say, "we can't leave a force as powerful as that outside the tent." As soon as the Khmer Rouge had been welcomed back to Phnom Penh and, in effect, given a quarter to a third of the countryside, they refused to take part in the elections. The tune then changed. They were now "finished," chorused Western diplomats. They were "weakened beyond hope."

In the meantime, the Khmer Rouge was establishing itself as the richest terrorist group in history by selling off tracts of Cambodia's forests, as well as its precious stones, to the Thai, whose government was a signatory to the "peace accords." No one stopped them. They established four large new bases inside Thailand, complete with a field hospital. Thai soldiers guarded the road that led to them. The "they are finished" line remains in vogue to this day. Undoubtedly, they have been numerically diminished by defections and attrition, but their number was always a false measure of their true strength. It seems the State Department believes they are far from finished. On July 10

this year, the spokesperson Nicholas Burns let slip that Khmer Rouge strength ran into "thousands."²⁰

The real threat from the Khmer Rouge comes from their enduring skill at deception and infiltration. Before they seized power in

Pol Pot's patrons not only cosseted him, fed, supplied, and trained his troops, but also guaranteed him impunity.

1975, they had honeycombed Phnom Penh. This process is almost certainly under way again. As one resident of Phnom Penh said recently, "They're everywhere."

The "trial" of Pol Pot this year was a wonderful piece of Khmer Rouge theatercum-media-event, but was otherwise worthless as an indication of the organization's strength and immediate aims. The

20. State Department Briefing transcript, US State Department, July 10, 1997.

truth is that no one on the outside can really say what these are, and that alone is a measure of the organization's strength and resilience. The Cambodian leader Hun Sen, for one, clearly retains a respect for the veracity and menace of their ambitions.

> The media relish Pol Pot as a unique monster. That is too easy and too dangerous. It is his Faustian partners in Washington, Beijing, London, Bangkok, Singapore, and elsewhere who deserve proper recognition. The Khmer Rouge have been useful to all their converging aims in the region. Eric Falt, the UN's senior

spokesperson in Phnom Penh at the time of that manipulated organization's "triumph" in Cambodia, told me with a fixed smile, "The peace process was aimed at allowing [the Khmer Rouge] to gain respectability."²¹ Unfortunately, many ordinary Cambodian people share his cynicism. They deserve better.

21. Interviewed by the author on film for *Return to Year* Zero, Central Television, London, broadcast March 1992.



US Intervention in Cambodia: From Bombs to Ballots



here was little room for irony in Washington this summer as Congress puffed itself up with outrage over possible foreign influence in the US electoral process. "The American people have the right to know" intoned Sen. Pete Domenici (R-NM), "and we have the highest duty to determine whether there was a concerted plan by foreign governments to infiltrate our electoral process." Applied to the US, the rhetoric is melodramatic and hypocritical; used to describe the US role in Cambodia, it is glaringly inadequate. The legacy of US interference is written in blood and misery across the map of Cambodia. Although the bombing has stopped, and the world has a "new order," the US is still interfering in the domestic affairs of this small nation. And elections are only one part of the strategy.

David Roberts, Ph.D., is senior lecturer in Defense Studies, King's College, London, England. Photo: The war continues for the tens of thousands of Cambodians disabled by landmines. The country has the highest per capita incidence in the world. 1. Congressional campaign finance hearings, July 1, 1997.

by David Roberts

"In order to do what we want to do in Cambodia. we can do without Prince Sihanouk. We can do without [Hun Sen's] CPP. We have \$90 million to keep the officials and soldiers of [Cambodia] and to buy the CPP deputies necessary to get the two-thirds [majority] and then put in place the coalition of our choice." - US State Department representative, June 1993, Phnom Penh

n the surface, the recent ouster of Norodom Ranariddh, the leader of the FUNCINPEC (National United Front for an Independent, Neutral, Peaceful, and Cooperative Cambodia) royalists, by his coalition partner Hun Sen, head of the Cambodian People's Party (CPP), seems a straightforward enough violation of democratic practice; it also appears to have little relationship to Washington. But the surface in Cambodia is shallow indeed and the roots of this coup lie deep and entangled with a history of US interference spanning almost three decades.

Although the US weapons of choice are now dollars and ballots, in the 1970s, they were bombs and troops. Then, as the war in Vietnam spilled across its borders, the US under Nixon and Kissinger launched "secret" and murderous air attacks on Cambodia's eastern border in its effort to wipe out Vietnamese communists. When revelations of this violation of a neutral country reached the anti-war movement and sparked public protest, the US temporarily halted the bombings and deployed a covert army of ground troops. But as soon as the political heat died, the bombers flew again

and rained down the equivalent of five Hiroshimas on a country which had no quarrel with the US.

Apart from killing innumerable Cambodians² and returning parts of Cambodia to the Stone Age, Washington's military and political intervention had other, long-lasting consequences. In March 1970, just after US ground troops invaded, a CIA-backed coup deposed King Norodom Sihanouk. His pro-Washington replacement, Lon Nol, who ruled from 1970 to 1975, was a weak, corrupt despot rejected by much of the nation. Antagonism to his regime, outrage over US bombing, and the starvation and destruction

which flowed from Washington's policies in Southeast Asia breathed new life into Cambodia's Khmer Rouge. From the jungle where it had been banished by Sihanouk in the 1960s, the movement rapidly built popular support.

Out of the inferno of civil war and foreign invasion, the Khmer Rouge and its leader, Pol Pot, gained strength and in April 1975 took power. Declaring "Year Zero,"



13- A female victim with hands and feet shackled on the torture bed- Pol Pot men pinched her nipples with red pliers and then made scorpions and scolopendras sting her.

they closed down Cambodia and began dragging the country back to a pre-industrial era devoid of the foreign influence they blamed for the country's woes. In the process, Pol Pot split Cambodian society in two. His "new" people were those the regime distrusted: educated professionals who had lived cozy lives in Phnom Penh and members of the former government.



15- One of the stiff-mecked was slain by having his throat cut

Corrupt and corrupting, they were executed by the thousands. The second group, the "old," were rural peasants whose lives were romantically seen as hard but honest and who were to be more trusted because they were uncorrupted by modern city life and Western influences. To prevent their contamination, Pol Pot ordered the abolition of memory. Money and medicine were abolished. The national bank was

blown up. The library, repository of much of Cambodia's precious history, was turned into a pig-sty. The Catholic cathedral was razed to the ground, and Cambodia's ancient religion of Buddhism was outlawed.

Then came the genocide. Under the pretext of US bombings, the Khmer Rouge emptied the capital, Phnom Penh, which was swollen with refugees. Leaving behind homes and possessions, up to 1.5 million people were expelled to a countryside devas-

tated by "secret" bombing, invasion, and five years of civil war between the troops of Lon Nol and Pol Pot. One journalist at the time described the evacuation as "the greatest caravan of human misery the world has ever seen."³

In the three years and eight months that followed, Cambodia entered the darkest period of its history and experienced a

 Jon Swain, "Diary of Events in Phnom Penh," *The Sunday Times* (London), May 11, 1975. unique, horrific auto-genocide. Looking to explain why its impractical, flawed, and intellectually bankrupt revolution had gone asunder, the Khmer Rouge, like so many before them, created "enemies within" and accused its terrified victims of being CIA, KGB, or sometimes both. People suspected of "crimes" against the Khmer Rouge organization, who perhaps wore glasses or spoke foreign languages, were often sent to a small converted school in Phnom Penh where Pol Pot's henchmen extracted false confessions and imposed sen-

tences. Of the 20,000 who entered Tuol Sleng, seven survived. One, an artist, Heng Nath, whose work appears on this page, painted recollections of cruelty that beggar belief. The images haunt the tragic, dilapidated school: Scorpions are coaxed from a box next to a woman as her nipples are pinched with pliers; a man suspended upside down in water is electrocuted; prisoners are forced to eat their own excrement. The reign of terror, slavery, overwork and starvation that spread throughout the country claimed between one and two million lives.⁴

Helping Pol Pot

With the regime enjoying tacit economic, political and military support from China,

4. Ben Kiernan (ed.), *Genocide and Democracy in Cambodia: The Khmer Rouge, the United Nations and the International Community* (New Haven: Yale University Southeast Asia Studies, 1993); David P. Chandler, "The Tragedy of Cambodian History Revisited," *SAIS Review*, v. 14, n. 2, 1994, pp. 79-90.



17- Several children, pulled out of their victim mothers, were to be exterminated.

HAQ

^{2.} In one incident in which more than 100 died when the small ferry town of Neak Loeung was hit by the full force of a B-52 bomber, US Ambassador Emory Swank responded by handing out \$100 bills to the grieving families. Cited in John Pilger, *Distant Voices* (London: Vintage, 1994), p. 406.

it looked as if the horror would end only when there was no one left alive to blame. By 1977, even as Cambodia descended into chaos, some of Pol Pot's troops along the border with Vietnam had been sporadically murdering, looting, and raping Vietnamese villagers. Then, on Christmas Day 1978, Pol Pot's vast and grisly social experiment came to an abrupt end. The People's Army of Vietnam, in response to growing attacks by Khmer Rouge Eastern Zone cadre, entered Cambodia. The Khmer Rouge was by this stage in such disarray that the People's Army, despite being unprepared for such an operation, pushed Pol Pot's "army of genocide" to Thailand on Cambodia's western border, and deposed the brutal dictator.

With assistance from Vietnam, Pen Sovann and Heng Samrin became heads of Cambodia's de facto government until Hun Sen took over in 1985. At 35, he was the youngest prime minister in the world and was supported politically and economically by Hanoi. Vietnamese civil administrators quickly withdrew, but elements of the army remained to help defend the population from Pol Pot's forces. The People's Revolutionary Party of Kampuchea (PRPK later the CPP) inherited a country in ruin; the nation lacked the most basic infrastructure - money, health care and transportation networks had all but ceased to exist; most of the country's human resources, doctors, teachers, engineers had been slaughtered or died of malnutrition and overwork in the agrarian "experiment" gone grotesquely wrong.

But over the next decade, rather than provide desperately needed aid, the West and China, led by Washington, withheld assistance and instead pumped aid, money, and arms, often through Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) conduits, to the Khmer Rouge and its newfound "allies" in the refugee camps in Thailand. Also withheld was formal recognition and a UN seat, without which Cambodia could not get the development aid so crucial to the mammoth task of rebuilding from the ruins of Year Zero. To this date, it retains the ignominious distinction of being the only country in the world to have been denied development aid by the UN. Instead, the world body surrendered to superpower realpolitik while thousands more Cambodians died in floods and famine.

Not satisfied with an aid embargo, Washington continued to demonize and punish both Cambodia and Vietnam. Humiliated by losing to a Third World peasant guerrilla army, Washington saw its chance to extend the war and elicit revenge by isolating Vietnam and punishing poor Cambodia, whose only mistake, as awardwinning British journalist John Pilger once wrote, was having liberators from the wrong side of the Cold War.⁵

US Intervention

For more than a decade, the Khmer Rouge, protected by Western and Chinese antagonism to the Hun Sen government, continued to wage guerrilla war from its bases on the Thai border. Then, with the end of the Cold War, the Soviet Union and Vietnam backed away from supporting Hun Sen. The Khmer Rouge, however, supplemented continuing international support from the US, China and Thailand with extensive logging and gem mining from its resource-rich control zones on its western

The politics of punishment that characterized US treatment of Cambodia in the 1980s also marked the UN peacekeeping operation.

border with Thailand. A tortuous peace process ---originally blocked by secret US diplomacy because the deal didn't suit Washington's interests — resulted in the establishment of the most comprehensive, intrusive, and expensive UN peacekeeping operation to date. From November 1991, the United Nations Transitional Authority in Cambodia (UNTAC) employed over 22,000 people including more than 6,000 civilians, and carried out staggeringly successful elections against enormous odds in a hostile, complex, and demanding environment. About a month before the elections, amid claims of UN partisanship, the Khmer Rouge withdrew its participation in the elections. Nonetheless, the polling took place from May 23 to 28, 1993, against a backdrop of intimidation and threats of violence by Pol Pot and his guerrillas.

The charge that elements of the UN were partisan was accurate, but the victim was not the Khmer Rouge. The October 1991 Paris Peace Accords that paved the way for the giant peacekeeping force had been skewed from the beginning. Washington, along with Beijing, had consistently

5. David Munro and John Pilger, Year Zero: The Silent Death of Cambodia, ATV-TV (London. 1979).

influenced the Accords to marginalize Hun Sen's CPP, which (in various guises) had controlled Phnom Penh since 1979. Both China and the US also insisted on including the Khmer Rouge in any peace plan. Thus, allegations that the UN and US were trying to exclude the Khmer Rouge neither follows precedent, nor explains the covert political machinations that characterized aspects of the peacekeeping operation.

US intervention in the electoral process itself was multifaceted, although not necessarily coordinated. It was guided by Washington's desire to extend the Cold War demonization of Vietnam and Cambodia into the post-Cold War order. Since Vietnam — after ousting the genocidal Pol Pot — had helped install the predecessors of the Cambodian People's Party (CPP),

Washington extended its animus to Hun Sen. While around the world, far worse rulers basked in US warmth, Cambodia became a special target. Again, its involvement was an accident of geography, as it had been in the late 1960s and early 1970s when US bombers illegally flattened its eastern border in pursuit of Vietnamese communists.

The politics of punishment that characterized the 1980s

also marked part of the UN peacekeeping operation in Cambodia. Unfortunately, the few official government sources corroborating this agenda do so with tantalizing slips of intention, rather than direct admissions. However, information assembled from a wide variety of non-governmental sources, from researchers and aid workers, and from documents leaked from UNTAC show where, how, and by whom US influence over the Cambodian election process was exerted.

The UN's First Intelligence Unit

Of the seven components of UNTAC tasked with implementing the Paris Peace Accords' mandate, only one — the Information and Education Division — enjoyed unrestricted access to Yasushi Akashi, head of the UN operation. Info-Ed was unique in another way. Both of its senior staff were US citizens, in contrast to the more neutral multinational leadership of the other components. This well-connected division soon became "essential to the efforts of virtually all other offices."⁶ Its main power lay in its ability to control and shape the

6. Janet P. Heininger, *Peacekeeping in Transition: The United Nations in Cambodia*, Twentieth Century Fund Report, New York, 1994, p. 41.

flow of information. Among its publicly stated objectives was running Radio UNTAC, through which the UN communicated with the Cambodian people. A less well-known, but nonetheless overt task, was providing information analysis for UNTAC's internal use. With a staff of fluent Khmer speakers who had studied in the West, Info-Ed became "the UN's first intelligence unit."⁷

Although it cultivated an image of neutrality, Info-Ed was, according to Professor Michael Vickery, a scholar of Cambodia, "Washington's base within UNTAC." Some of its members had disturbing connections with the past and the US war in Cambodia in the 1980s. Its anti-Phnom Penh policy led to a reinstatement of the Khmer Rouge to international legitimacy in the early 1980s. It was, said Vickery, "dominated by anti-Vietnam vendetta types "⁸

Timothy Carney, Info-Ed's senior representative, was a "member of the executive branch of the US government [and] an American Cambodia expert who, since 1980 had [been] a professional enemy of the PRK/SOC [now CPP]."9 In the 1970s, as "a senior US official based in the US Embassy in Phnom Penh, [he] had supported the Lon Nol regime and, after 1979, was engaged to implement the US policy at the Thai-Cambodian border."10 Dr. Craig Etcheson, of the Cambodia Genocide Center, questioned Carney's position within UNTAC: "[1]t does make you wonder exactly to whom he reports[There is a] widely rumored assertion that he is actually a CIA officer ... he sure does get around: ... South Africa during the collapse of Apartheid, Cambodia during the UN intervention, Somalia during the US incursions and now in the Sudan as that place is identified among US intelligence agencies as one of

7. Michael W. Doyle, UN Peacekeeping in Cambodia: UNTAC's Civil Mandate, International Peace Academy (Occasional Paper Series, 1995), p. 55. For biographies of those involved, see Stephen Heder and Judie Ledgerwood (eds.), Propaganda, Politics, and Violence in Cambodia: Democratic Transition under United Nations Peacekeeping (New York: ME Sharpe, 1996).

8. Michael Vickery, Cambodia: A Political Survey Regime Change and Regime Maintenance in Asia and the Pacific, n. 14, (Canberra: Australian National University, 1994), p. 16. 9. Letter from Michael Vickery to Z Magazine, Massachusetts, May 9, 1994. Carney's name was well known in Cambodia, especially by the older generation of journalists gathered in Phnom Penh just before the campaign period in April 1993. Several had covered the war in Vietnam and knew Carney from there. Carney and other representatives of the State Department worked closely with the Kampuchea Emergency Group (KEG) there, which participated in the funneling of international aid originally destined for Cambodian refugees languishing in the border camps where they had sought sanctuary as Pol Pot's forces fled the incoming Vietnamese army. 10. Raoul Jennar, "UNTAC: 'International Triumph' in Cambo-

 Raoul Jennar, "UNTAC: 'International Triumph' in Cambodia?" Security Dialogue, v. 25, n. 2, 1994, p. 154. See also Michael Vickery, Cambodia: A Political Survey..., op. cit., p. 47.



Evidence indicates that the UN, under US sway, undermined Hun Sen.

the world's main bases for Islamic terrorist organisations."11

Another key member of Info-Ed was Stephen Heder, an academic who had worked on the Thai border in the early 1980s when the CIA was repatriating the Khmer Rouge in exile. An UNTAC district electoral supervisor described Heder as an anti-CPP "wild card who wanted to prove his point,"¹² and John Pilger called him an "arch-propagandist committed to his own agenda."¹³ By recruiting such people, one critic charged, "the UN ruined its credibility and neutrality"¹⁴ and undermined the premise of absolute impartiality on which peacekeeping is based.

That charge has much support. No one doubted that Info-Ed was "hardly ill-dis-

14. Jennar, UNTAC, op. cit., p, 154.

posed to seeing the CPP defeated."15 Even disinterested scholars such as Stephen Randall, who contributed to the discussion on UNTAC in academic journals, stated that "the United States ... would have preferred the total elimination of the pro-Vietnamese faction [CPP] from the new government."16 Many senior members of the Cambodian Assembly, members of UNTAC, and Western scholars went further, charging that elements of Info-Ed actively tried to undermine the position of the former Communist Cambodian People's Party (CPP). The division was "leading a campaign hostile to the state of Cambodia and the CPP,"17 and "was di-

 Interview with Marcella Gange, Nov. 23, 1995.
 Stephen J. Randall, "Peacekeeping in the Post-Cold War Era: The UN and the Cambodian Elections of 1993," *Contemporary Security Policy*, v. 16, n. 2, 1995, p. 187.
 Raoul M. Jennar, *Cambodian Chronicles VI: Samdech Preah Upaywaraj Norodom Sihanouk*, EFERC [European Far Eastern Research Centre], Jodoigne, Belgium, June 29, 1993, p. 7.



Personal correspondence with author, May 14, 1997.
 Interview with Marcella Gange, UN District Electoral Supervisor (DES), Kompong Speu Province, Nov. 23, 1995.
 Private communication between the author and John Pilger, June 5, 1997.
 Janeyr, UNTAC, on cit, p. 154.



With so many men killed by war and genocide, women are in the majority at UN displaced person camps like this one controlled by Sihanouk's faction. recting propaganda to the Cambodian people to malign the CPP."¹⁸ Said one recognized scholar, "no more ardent enemies [of the CPP] outside of the Khmer Rouge leadership could be imagined" than Info-Ed.¹⁹ And as a corollary, there were no more loyal friends of "an arrangement that suited the US" than Info-Ed.²⁰ That arrangement included backing FUNCINPEC (the Royalist party led by Norodom Ranariddh, son of Norodom Sihanouk) and KPNLF (the Buddhist-linked Khmer People's National Liberation Front), while undermining and dividing the CPP.

Nor was Info-Ed's bias a secret from the CPP. Hun Sen referred to Carney and Heder as "people who fought against us ... people who helped the Khmers Rouges ... people who don't want us to win."21 Referring to Info-Ed, CPP Minister of Information Khieu Kanharith said: "I don't want to accuse the United Nations as a whole, but I think that in this operation a lot of action was dictated by some influential group or influential people within UNTAC itself."22 He was referring directly to Info-Ed. With the UN's cover of neutral peacekeeping blown, Khieu Kanharith warned that "in any future UN elections, they [the UN] must be more careful about the personnel of this component."23

Discrediting the CPP

The deck had been stacked against the CPP from the beginning. As the Cold War drew

18. Interview with Ramon Miranda-Ramos, UN Human Rights Officer and International Polling Station Officer, Takeo Province, April 26, 1993.

 Michael Vickery, talk at the Cambodia Coordinating Centre, St. 360, Phnom Penh, June 3, 1993, p. 7.
 NGO Resource Project — Daily Report, Phnom Penh,

June 9, 1993. 21. Interview with Hun Sen, Phnom Penh, January 1, 1994. He was referring to their past role along the Thai border working with or alongside the State Department-affiliated Kampuchea Emergency Group and the Kampuchea Working Group.

Interview with Khieu Kanharith, Phnom Penh, April 1996.
 Vickery, Cambodia: A Political Survey op. cit, p. 19.

FID



to a close, the key sponsors of the "peace process," China and the US, set about ensuring that the outcome would not legitimize their enemies. Accordingly, Washington selected an electoral system for Cambodia that would generate a fragmented government and hurt the CPP's electoral prospects.24 By encouraging the entry of many parties, the CPP vote would be diluted; by choosing a "slate" system that used party rather than candidate name, the more well-known CPP candidates would be further disadvantaged. After Washington had earlier added strong doses of political bullying and economic blackmail²⁵ to undercut any workable alternatives, the marginalization of the CPP was inevitable.

As the May elections neared, Info-Ed continued pushing the US agenda with a multi-pronged campaign against the CPP designed to erode political support for the party's base. Despite its mandate to facilitate peacekeeping and promote democratization, Radio UNTAC disseminated information that was used to compromise the CPP in general and Hun Sen in particular.26 Starting on the first day of the six-day elections, for example, the station selectively reported violations of the UN Electoral Law.²⁷ The CPP rightly complained that only its transgressions were cited "while countless flagrant violations committed by the FUNCINPEC Party [were] ignored"28 No opportunity to discredit the CPP was too petty. At a press briefing at UNTAC headquarters in Wat Phnom, UN Press Officer Eric Falt publicly ridiculed the CPP governor of Kompong Som for paying his fine for election violations in small bills.29 Not long after, when Hun Sen met with UNTAC head, Yasushi Akashi, in the same building, Radio UNTAC reported that the CPP leader had tried to slip out a back

24. Raoul Jennar, Cambodian Chronicles V: The Lost Gamble, November 15, 1992, EFERC, Jodoigne, Belgium, p. 18.

25. The US has little time for regionally brokered solutions. In 1983, George Shultz threatened Bill Hayden with political repercussions if the latter proceeded with a local initiative. Later, as Thailand attempted to broker a deal which would have excluded the Khmer Rouge, Washington warned the Thai government that any benefit that might accrue to Bangkok in terms of new economic relations with Cambodia would be far outstripped by US punishment of trade ties beteen Thailand and the US.

26. As the station broadcast mainly in the Khmer language, and Info-Ed had a virtual monopoly on bilingual Khmer-Western language speakers in Cambodia, few people could monitor the broadcasts. Nor, apparently, are transcripts available. Asked about the tapes and where they were stored, Pierre Lizee, a scholar researching at York University, Toronto, warned me 1 was "playing with dynamite." Fax, June 24, 1995.

 Cambodia Times (Phnom Penh), May 3-9, 1993, p. 24.
 Letter from CPP spokesman and CPP Chief of Cabinet Sok An, to Reginald Austin, Chief Electoral Officer, May 26, 1993.

29. Field notes from UNTAC Press Conference, Phnom Penh, May 1993.

door.30 The implication was that Hun Sen, who has never been media-shy, had something to hide and was trying to escape press scrutiny.

CPP Minister of Information Kanharith and others charged that UNTAC was "conducting psychological warfare through its control of media." And it was ignoring its own regulations to do so. During the campaign, UNTAC required airtime for all parties in order to keep CPP from taking advantage of its incumbency and control of official media. But in the key period right before the election, when all broadcast campaigning was banned, CPP was kept off the air while opposition TV was allowed to show Ranariddh and the Voice of America broadcast political programs produced by Radio UNTAC.31 The UN authority also abused electoral law when it failed to prosecute Ranariddh's party for illegally distributing and displaying posters and Tshirts bearing images of Cambodia's revered god-king, Norodom Sihanouk. No party was supposed to claim this icon. Sihanouk is viewed as an earthly descendant of Cambodia's Angkorean god-kings. His rule in the 1950s and 1960s is held in romantic memory as the halcyonic days of peace.

As the election approached, UNTAC'S propaganda machine swung into high gear. Info-Ed head Carney had noted in an article he co-wrote that Cambodians "can think one thing one day, then change their view or belief the next day or even that same night, depending on what they hear has happened in between."32 Info-Ed vigorously used Radio UNTAC to make sure that any change disadvantaged CPP; it also attempted to reinforce expectations of defeat by manipulating how electoral results were released. According to UNTAC electoral law, results for each province would not be announced until the counting there was completed. Despite this injunction, the day after the election, when 20 percent of the electorate had not yet cast ballots, Radio UNTAC "made a point of influencing this number ... to vote against the CPP," said Kanharith. The station announced that FUNCINPEC was ahead in the four partially counted provinces.33 At the same time,

30. Interview with Khieu Kanharith.

31. Khieu Kanharith in NGO Resource Project - Cambodia: Daily Report, June 1, 1993, Phnom Penh. CPP also broke the rules, showing "The Killing Fields" on State TV after the campaign period.

there were no reports on provinces where CPP led. Smelling a rat, the CPP demanded that UNTAC stop releasing partial results that could create "the impression that the CPP had suffered a heavy defeat." Info-Ed's "lack of neutrality," independent analyst Raoul Jennar charged, "was designed to create and make a CPP victory all the more unbelievable."34 It was not until days later that the complete tally was compiled.

With the benefit of three years hindsight, CPP Minister of Information Kanharith realized the extent of that manipulation.

[We] didn't pay enough attention to the Info-Ed component, because we thought that the UN must be neutral, not [with] any political bias. But you look at ... every [other] component of

"[We] didn't pay enough attention to the Info-Ed component, because we thought that the UN must be neutral. ... We were deliberately deceived by Radio UNTAC."

UNTAC, the director and the vice-director never have the same nationality. But at the Info-Ed component, you had the director and the vice-director both American. I used to have to work with Radio UNTAC; I followed very closely what it had done. Radio UNTAC was very anti-[CPP]We were deliberately deceived by Radio UNTAC.35

Self-Fulfilling Prophecies

The demonization of the Cambodian government and its Vietnamese allies was a key element in Info-Ed strategy and was consistent with CIA-led strategies that marked the 1980s. The "communists' " shortcomings were regularly "proven" by the Western media and by innumerable reports - mainly untrue - of miscon-

CAO

duct by both Hun Sen's government and the Vietnamese "occupation."36 As the election approached, Info-Ed propaganda focused on making the CPP look untrustworthy and implying that the party would fare badly at the polls and then be bad losers.

While independent polls, experts, and journalists all anticipated a close race and even Prince Sihanouk was "convinced the CPP would win,"37 Info-Ed alone resolutely predicted that the ruling party had "no chance against the FUNCINPEC."38 One classified Info-Ed document seemed aimed at convincing the head of the UN operation that - because of "well-known shortcomings of this party during its many years in power"39 - CPP would poll "a maximum of

9 percent of the total support base."40 Raoul Jennar described the report as little more than "hypothetical scenarios about the possibility of excluding the CPP from a future government coalition."41 If Info-Ed could establish that CPP — despite the advantages of incumbency and control over state apparatus - had no chance of winning fairly, it would be a win-win situation. If

the royalists won, well and good. If, however CPP won or made a strong showing, "They can say [it] cheated, ... [and]create the basis for a policy of non-cooperation."42 "This was deliberate policy," charged Kanharith, who as a CPP minister was familiar with the members of Info-Ed and their possible agendas, "to make sure CPP loses" - one way or another.43 In any case, applying Info-Ed's internal logic, it would be impossible for CPP to win truly democratic elections. Kanharith

36. The range of propaganda was broad, but focused on the same goal: prolongation of the Cambodian conflict to the cost of Hun Sen and the Vietnamese. See Haas (1989), the cost of Hun Sen and the Vietnamese. See Haas (1989), part 2; John Pilger, Heroes (London: Pan, 1989), pp. 31-32; and William S. Turley, "The Khmer War: Cambodia af-ter Paris," Survival, v. 32, n. 5, 1990. See also Michael Vickery, Kampuchea: Politics, Economics and Society (London: Pinter, 1986), chap. 4. 37. Heder (1996), p. 427. A Feb. 17, 1993 Yomiuri Shimbun (Japanese daily) poll gave CPP 35% (Jennar, Cambodian Chronicles VI, op. cit., p. 5), with other polls estimating a minimum of 25%; also see Vickery, Cambo-dir, A Political Survey on cit. p. 15.

dia: A Political Survey, op. cit., p. 15.

38. UNTAC Analysis of Parties and their Prospects, Jan. 1993.

- 89. Ibid.
- 40. Ibid.
- 41. Jennar, Cambodian Chronicles VI, op. cit., p.1. 42. Ibid., p. 2
- 43. Interview with Khieu Kanharith.

^{32.} Timothy Carney and TL Choo, Whither Cambodia? Beyond the Election, (Singapore: ISEAS, 1993), p. 19. 33. In Pursat, the CPP had 1,054 votes; FUNCINPEC 1,346. In Sihanoukville, the CPP had 5,276; FUNCINPEC 7,473. In Kratie, the CPP had 3,291 votes; FUNCINPEC 9,314. In Phnom Penh, CPP had 4,346 votes; FUNCINPEC 7,518. See

NGO Resource Project - Cambodia: Daily Report, May 29-30, 1993, Phnom Penh, p. 7. The details of numbers were not announced; but the party name was.' See also NGO Resource Project - Cambodia: Daily Report, June 1, 1993, Phnom Penh, p. 1.

^{34.} Jennar, Cambodian Chronicles VI, op. cit., p. 7. See also David Roberts, "Democratic Kampuchea?," Pacific Review, v. 7, n. 1, 1994; and John Pilger and David Munro, Return To "Year Zero," Carlton TV (London), May 1993. 35. Interview with Khieu Kanharith.

explained: "For the Westerner, a Communist Party cannot enjoy popularity, cannot get the support of the people." So if Cambodia is a "democratic country, CPP must lose."⁴⁴ It follows then, that if the inherently unpopular communist CPP did win, the election could not have been free and fair. And, given the "predictions," the reasons must be CPP fraud, intimidation, and harassment.

It was a pretty neat scenario, but in the end, the extent of the report's inaccuracies and Info-Ed's biases became, in themselves, strong evidence of a disinformation campaign. Info-Ed had tried to gain "credibility" and "avoid public exposure of the degree of US influence in UNTAC ..." by using a "well-known ... politically neutral" Cambodian as the source for its assessment of CPP chances. In fact, it quickly emerged that the analysis had been "prepared by people who were extremely partisan"45 and that "the source" had served alongside the Thais and the US on the Cambodian border during the 1980s. Nor did US machinations escape those on the ground. An UNTAC district electoral supervisor commented that US operations "became a case of 'spot the CIA agent' in the provinces."46

Power Politics

The US was clearly satisfied with the election results: a four-party coalition with only two effective contenders. Ranariddh's FUNCINPEC got more votes than the second place CPP, but not enough for a majority. Had this result stood, CPP influence would have been undercut in the assembly, and an alignment of FUNCINPEC with the other parties would probably have made it impossible for Hun Sen to muster the 66 percent majority needed to pass resolutions. Thus, CPP would be cut out of the elite decisionmaking loop. Instead, CPP cried foul and balked, blaming electoral irregularities and demanding a recount in some provinces. Its threat was clear: Cede more power to Hun Sen or the CPP would use its control of most of the police and military to launch a civil war. Recognizing the danger and drawing on his prestige as impartial elder statesman, Prince Sihanouk intervened and declared a 50-50 settlement, where both Ranariddh and Hun Sen would share power equally, and where all the ministries would also have two heads of department.

44. Ibid

45. Michael Vickery, "A Background and Analysis of the Paris Agreement," Presentation at the Cambodia Coordinating Centre, Phnom Penh, June 3, 1993, p. 11. 46. Interview with a UN district electoral supervisor, Nov. 1995, England. Unwieldy as it sounds, it was still appropriate, because the alternative was the undoing of the peace operation and a possible return to civil war.⁴⁷ One US representative, echoing Washington's feelings more broadly, dismally complained that the proposal was "not quite what we had in mind ... it doesn't work for us."⁴⁸

To prevent such an arrangement which would have legitimized Washington's arch enemy in Cambodia —the US mission quickly circulated an unofficial "non-paper" condemning Prince Sihanouk's

All for One and UNO for All

The US strategy in Cambodia of influencing elections through aid, propaganda, dirty tricks, and worse was used more successfully in several other elections in the developing world. The most blatant and well-documented example is in Nicaragua, where the US, failing to defeat the Sandinistas with a surrogate army of Contras on the battlefield, attacked the elected leftist government with dollars and propaganda. Eventually the US-backed UNO party beat the Sandinistas at the polls. Vickery points out the parallel in Cambodia where the UN elections were "an element of the Nicaragua Strategy which the US had worked on that country - political isolation, economic blockade, support for contras just across the border, resulting in economic disintegration, declining standards of human rights, and political disaffection within the target country, until, in an election, the targeted party loses."

* Vickery, Cambodia ..., op. cit., p. 6; see Noam Chomsky, Necessary Illusions: Thought Control in Democratic Societies (London: Pluto, 1989).

"constitutional coup."⁴⁹ Sihanouk's interim government of reconciliation lasted only hours. The following day, the *Bangkok Post* and the *Cambodia Times* claimed that the non-paper had been a major cause of the collapse of the 50-50 deal. US intervention, however, had an unexpected consequence, rich in irony. The loss of the position the CPP had negotiated with Sihanouk backed the party against the wall. The only solution for it was escalation: An armed secession began in several provinces east of the Mekong River along the Vietnamese border. At this point, Heder again joined the fray, declaring in an internal document that the secessionists and some who resigned in protest at the elections were plotting to work outside the National Assembly on a clandestine "illegal" destabilization of the political environment and the CPP's opposition.⁵⁰

Although Heder's analysis was meticulously detailed and apparently well-in-

> formed, it was easily debunked as "partisan propaganda designed to mislead UNTAC about the intentions of the CPP."51 The US charge that the CPP had used intimidation and made an unscrupulous power grab was far closer to the truth. But accurate though that assessment was, the CPP's heavyhanded tactics threatening violence were not the real reason why the US Mission intervened. Its prime argument was that the CPP were "puppets" of Washington's principal enemy, Vietnam, and would be hostile to US interests in Cambodia. Hun Sen's view was that the US "consider us pro-Vietnamese and they don't like Vietnam," said Hun Sen. "They hate that we are Communist and so found every way so [CPP] would

not win the elections."52

Kanharith agreed: "If Sihanouk did take control, the US government, US interests, would not be able to influence the National Assembly because they cannot control Sihanouk after the interim government. The non-paper was to prevent this situation, so the US would have control."⁵³ Some critics of US intervention went further. They saw the "non-paper" as an attempt not only to set up a "friendly government," but also to take "revenge on

^{47.} See Phnom Penh Post, v. 2, n. 12, June 6-12, 1993, p. 1. For a discussion of the advantages of this, see Raoul M. Jennar, Open Letter (circulated), Phnom Penh, May 27, 1993.
48. Interview between Helen Long, a researcher working

for the Indeview Detroient Land Song, a researched working for the Indochina Project, and Minister of Information Khieu Kanharith, Provisional National Govt. of Cambodia, Phnom Penh, Sept. 3, 1993.

^{49.} Michael Vickery, "Resignation of CPP Candidates and Their Replacements: A Counter Analysis to 'CPP Secessionism, Resignations from the Assembly and Intimidation of UNTAC: Background and Theories,' by Stephen Heder," Phnom Penh, June 24, 1993.

^{50.} Stephen Heder, CPP Secessionism, Resignations from the Assembly and Intimidation of UNTAC: Background and Theories, Phnom Penh, June 1993.

^{51.} Michael Vickery, "Resignation of CPP Candidates ... ," op. cit.

Phnom Penh Post, v. 4, n. 24, December 1-14, 1995, p.
 Hun Sen echoed these sentiments during the January 1, 1994 interview.

^{53.} Interview with Khieu Kanharith.

Prince Sihanouk and on those put in power by the Vietnamese [in 1979]."54 After it was apparent that the scheme to define an emerging coalition had failed, a senior US representative warned that Washington was not about to roll over: "In order to do what we want to do in Cambodia, we can do without Prince Sihanouk. We can do without the CPP. We have \$90 million to keep the officials and soldiers of [Cambodia] and to buy the CPP deputies necessary to get the twothirds [majority] and then put in place the coalition of our choice."55

Aid as a Political Weapon

Info-Ed was not the only actor trying to marginalize the

CPP. The US Agency for International Development (AID), well-documented as a tool of US foreign policy, was also active in Cambodia.³⁶ At the inception of the peacekeeping operation in 1991, it had been enlisted to target development assistance to those non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and projects likely to strengthen opposition to the CPP. By summer 1992, with the horror of the Khmer Rouge reign undeniable, Congress declared that aid to Cambodia should be broad-based, nation-wide, and should not benefit Pol Pot's minions.

But a careful reading of "Invitation for Applications," distributed to aid agencies in Cambodia in early 1993 reveals a telling distinction. Each program area "must include" the KPNLF/FUNCINPEC zones, "but [must] *not necessarily* be limited to [those zones]."⁵⁷ (Emphasis added.) Thus, while AID was required to fund regions organized or managed by the Buddhist KPNLF and the royalist FUNCINPEC (Khmer Rouge allies in the 1980s), assistance to the 80

57. "Invitation for Applications," United States Agency for International Development, Phnom Penh, Jan. 27, 1993.



Chinese advisers with the Khmer Rouge at Angkor Wat, undated.

percent of the country controlled by the CPP was optional. The distinction appears subtle, but the aid community is well schooled in licking the hand that feeds it. Project designers understood that proposals for KPNLF and FUNCINPEC zones would likely be approved, while projects for CPP zones would, as one aid worker explained, "obviously jeopardize their chances of getting funding [F]ew agencies would dare outline projects which would benefit CPP areas for fear of outright rejection There was no doubt that AID was not being neutral, despite offering that appearance. The policy [was] probably a continuity of previous practices on the Thai border" throughout the 1980s when USAID funded CPP opposition. One NGO delegate called this policy "a crude form of vote buying and control ... obviously intended to strengthen the hand of the opposition to the CPP; ... [the US] Embassy and AID are tight."58

Another researcher believed that during the electoral period, the US wanted to establish "a sphere of influence for the FUNCINPEC and KPNLF."⁵⁹ With NGOs unlikely to apply for — or get — grants in areas controlled by the CPP, the opposition could easily win or buy hearts, minds, and votes by distributing largesse and positioning projects.

 Interview with David Appleton, Head of Delegation, Cambodia Trust (NGO), Phnom Penh, April 25, 1993.
 For a further discussion, see Roberts (1994). An internal report by the General Accounting Office inadvertently acknowledged Washington's partisan interest and intent. The \$3 million aid program, it declared, had "achieved its goal ... [to] support the non-Communists in their effort to reunify and lead Cambodia after the peace settlements, as evidenced by the results of the May 1993 election."⁶⁰

To this end, AID backed a variety of projects in Cambodia, some ostensibly designed to "promote democracy." During the electoral period, it worked to influence the outcome through its funding of the National Endowment for Democracy (NED). Since its founding during the Reagan years, NED has been a tool of US anticommunist foreign policy. With the end of the Cold War, it has served as a policy wedge for inserting free market "reforms" under the guise of democratization. It is used when the "US ha[s] in mind the usual form of democracy committed to the preferential option for the rich, particularly US investors";61 it is "financed by Congress to support foreign organizations sympathetic to US foreign policy objectives." NED's modus operandi is "to do somewhat overtly what the CIA has been doing co-



Jennar, Cambodian Chronicles VI, op. cit., p. 18.
 Ibid., p. 17. See also Roberts (1994), op. cit., and NGO Resource Project — Cambodia Daily Report, June 9, 1993, Phnom Penh.

^{56.} Congressional Quarterly Almanac, 87th Congress, 1st Session, 1961, v. XVII; Steven B. Tisch & Michael B. Wallace, Dilemmas of Development Assistance: The What, Why, and Who of Foreign Aid (Boulder, CO: Westview, 1994); Noam Chomsky, Necessary Illusions..., op. cit., William Blum, The CIA: A Forgotten History (London: Zed, 1986); John Pilger, Heroes (London: Pan, 1989), pp. 426-27.

^{60.} Review of US Assistance to Cambodia, June 1993: Job Code 711012, US General Accounting Office. This was the draft version, criticized for being "too harsh" in its assessment, and of being insufficiently subtle. In other words, it explained US foreign policy intentions clearly.

^{61.} Noam Chomsky, Year 501: The Conquest Continues (New York: Verso, 1993), p. 210. See also The NED

vertly for decades - manipulate the political process in a target country by financing political parties, labor unions, book publishers, newspapers, etc."62

One of NED's components, the International Republican Institute (IRI) played a key role in Cambodia. (IRI is sponsored by the Republican Party, while the Democratic Party administers its counterpart, the National Democratic Institute for International Affairs). IRI's official mission there was "to develop and foster the notion of democracy and peace in the Cambodian electorate." Its representatives proclaimed that "IRI is an entirely neutral organization with ... no agenda and ... no ideology." The statement is pure fantasy. In November 1992, for example, when IRI organized a human rights conference, "all the representatives of the Western [CPP]-bashing organizations - Lawyers Committee, Amnesty, AsiaWatch - [were invited] ... while specialist students of Cambodia ... with sympathy for Phnom Penh were not only not invited, but two of them ... were denied permission [even] to sit in as observers."63 That two of the world's leading experts on Cambodia, Michael Vickery and Ben Kiernan, were excluded, was clear evidence of NED's partisan agenda. In Cambodia, as elsewhere, NED did what it was created to do: serve Washington's interests — in this case "to undermine the ... object of US hatred, the Phnom Penh side,"64 and to weaken CPP prospects at the polls. NED's 1997 programs in Cambodia come to \$1.24 million, channeled through IRI, NDI, and six other organizations.

The War On Vietnam Prolonged

That mission was an extension of more than two decades of US foreign policy in the region using both covert operations and overt pressure. In the 1980s when all foreign aid to Cambodia was embargoed, the US tried to isolate Phnom Penh and Hanoi, to eliminate the CPP and its political predecessors, and to continue punishing Hanoi.65 The goal, noted journalist

Backgrounder, Inter-Hemispheric Education Resource

65. However absurd this notion appears, there is a wealth of evidence to support the argument that this was a primary tenet of US foreign policy until very recently. See, amongst many others, George C. Herring, "America and Viet Nam: The Unending War," Foreign Affairs, Winter 1991/1992; Tricia Thomas, "Into the Unknown: Can the United Nations Bring Peace to Cambodia?" Journal of

John Pilger, was to sweep "away the last vestiges of Vietnam's humiliation of the US, with the aim of overseeing a pro-American anti-Vietnamese, IMF-indebted regime in Phnom Penh."66

But even more destructive than undermining reconstruction efforts in this warravaged country were efforts by Washington - with Western complicity and extensive Chinese military and diplomatic aid to restore the Khmer Rouge to diplomatic credibility and military prowess. US and

Death Squad Amigos

One of IRI's consorts in Cambodia was Raul Garcia Prieto, former vice president of El Salvador's ARENA Party and protégé of death squad leader Roberto D'Aubuisson. Given its accountability regulations, AID must have been aware of his background when it funded recruiting this international thug to work for IRI to oversee the democratic transition in Cambodia. While David Miller, of the US Embassy in Phnom Penh, charged that IRI acted independently of AID, the head of the "democracy" section of AID in Phnom Penh declined to be interviewed when informed of the subject. According to Michael Vickery, the issue provoked "not the slightest peep of objection ... from any UN agency, let alone the Human Rights Component"; nor was it reported by any of the hundreds of journalists in Cambodia.

Chinese vetoes in the UN Security Council ensured that the Khmer Rouge, and not the de facto regime in Phnom Penh, held Cambodia's UN seat. Washington also established the Kampuchea Emergency Group and its successor the Kampuchea Working Group which established links with the Khmer Rouge and other groups. and helped funnel information, aid, cash, and weapons.⁶⁷ Facilitated by representa-

International Affairs, v. 44, n. 2, Mar. 1991, p. 497; Time, April 30, 1990, p. 17; Far Eastern Economic Review, October 11, 1990; New Statesman and Society, March 22, 1991; New Statesman and Society, July 9, 1993; and Chandler (1993), p. 231. For an early article identifying the punishment of Vietnam by the US as a key foreign policy initiative, see John Pilger and Anthony Barnett, "Revenge on Vietnam," *New Statesman*, July 20, 1979, p. 81. 66. John Pilger, "The West's Lethal Illusion in Cambodia,"

New Statesman and Society, July 9, 1993, p. 15.

67. Stephen Heder, "Kampuchea 1980: Anatomy of a Crisis," Southeast Asia Chronicle, n. 77, Feb. 1981, p. 3; John Pilger, "An Organized Forgetting," New Statesman and Society, Nov. 1, 1991, p. 10. This view is shared by authors such as Roger Brown and Linda Mason, Rice, Rivalry and Politics: Managing Cambodian Relief (South Bend, IN: Notre Dame University Press, 1983); Eva Mysliwiec, Pun-

(HAQ

tives who would later join the Info-Ed division in the UN peacekeeping operation this clandestine operation worked to shore up Pol Pot's forces.

By consistently supporting Pol Pot and torpedoing regional deals that might have ended the conflict and condemned the Khmer Rouge to isolation and ineffectiveness, the US guaranteed continuing conflict and instability.68 Meanwhile, CIA-led disinformation campaigns ensured that Phnom Penh would remain in near virtual

diplomatic, political, and economic isolation for over a decade. And when the end of the Cold War appeared inevitable and the tepid support for the US and China's onerous intervention in Cambodia began to wane, Washington, along with its more powerful allies in Beijing, sought to control any peace deal. "The reason for the inventing of the 'Peace Process,'" Vickery reminds us, "was not to marginalize the Khmer Rouge, nor to end a war, but to forestall the danger of a [CPP] victory, or its recognition "69 The peace deal removed the last of Vietnam's troops --- which had been defending Cambodians from the marauding Khmer Rouge - and ensured that the CPP lost more weapons than the

guerrillas. While a 70 percent cut across all parties seemed fair in principle, in practice, the Khmer Rouge could conceal its weapons in remote mountain and jungle hideaways while the government had to surrender its arms stored in garrisons. Even Sihanouk took umbrage, advising Hun Sen to "surrender your worst weapons and give your ill-trained, poorlymotivated troops to UNTAC for demobili-

ishing the Poor: The International Isolation of Kampuchea (London: Oxfam, 1988); and Michael Haas, Cambodia, Pol Pot and the United States: The Faustian Pact (New York: Praeger, 1989).

68. The complexities of the diplomacy of this period are well reviewed in Acharya, Lizée and Peou (eds.): Cambo-- The 1989 Paris Peace Conference: Background dia -Analysis and Documents, Center for International and Strategic Studies, York University, Toronto, 1991; Michael Haas, "The Paris Conference on Cambodia, 1989," Bulletin of Concerned Asian Scholars, v. 23, n. 2, April-June 1991; and Georges Hervouet, "The Cambodian Conflict: the Difficulties of Intervention and Compromise," International Journal, v. XLV, Spring 1990.

69. Vickery, Cambodia: A Political Survey..., op. cit., p. 6. See also Chomsky (1989).

- Contraction of the second

Center (Albuquerque), April 1992. 62. William Blum, Killing Hope: US Military and CLA Inter-ventions since World War II (London: Zed, 1995), pp. 280 and 303. See also National Endowment for Democracy, Annual Report 1996, Washington, DC, Dec. 1996, pp. 16-17. 63. Letter from Michael Vickery to Z Magazine, May 9, 1994. 64. Ibid.



Display at a Cambodian museum memorializes some of the Khmer Rouge's million-plus victims.

zation because otherwise there will be no balance between you and the Khmer Rouge ... [and] there has to be balance before there can be peace."⁷⁰

Ultimately the plan to destroy the CPP failed, but not for want of trying. The 1993 Cambodian elections suggested strongly that Washington, in pursuit of its foreign policy goals, sabotaged free and fair elections, even when run by the United Nations. Having weakened Phnom Penh's position, and compromised Vietnam's support for its former allies with promises of "normalization" in return for cooperation, the final stages of the operation to punish both Vietnam and Cambodia were little more than war by other means.

If the hypocrisy was not so appalling, Cambodians might be cheered to hear the halls of the US Congress ring with condemnation of foreign interference in an electoral process. But while the scandal in the US surrounding campaign contributions is mainly a melodrama of political posturing,

70. Far Eastern Economic Review, Feb. 4, 1993, p. 22.

in Cambodia the result of interference in the electoral process is a tragedy of horrific proportion. The unstable coalition the US and

While the US scandal around campaign contributions is mainly a melodrama of political posturing, in Cambodia the result of interference in the electoral process is a tragedy of horrific proportion.

others forced on Cambodia has promoted infighting and crushed development.

Again, the Cambodian people are the losers, victims of policies created thousands of miles away by comfortable bureaucrats who have turned a blind eye to

F.O

consequences of three decades of devastating interference. In the 1970s, the US antiwar movement helped stop the bombing

that was surely not a secret from those on whom destruction rained. In mid-1990, Americans who penetrated the mist of media propaganda demanded that President Bush stop aid to the monsters of Pol Pot's creation. But while many Americans joined cause with the Cambodian people, Washington embraced the demon of revenge. US cynicism toward Cambodia and its own people ironically

parallels that of the Khmer Rouge during the Pol Pot regime to the Khmer innocents: "Preserve them, no profit. Kill them, no loss."⁷¹

71. John Pilger, Heroes, op. cit., p. 178.

"OPERATION GHETTO STORM" The Rise in Paramilitary Policing



A t 4:30 a.m., the first wave of SWAT teams — clothed in battle dress uniforms (BDUs) with black hoods and wielding submachine guns — swarmed into nine homes in a rural community in Washington state. Some 150 officers executed search warrants in 1994, alleging that the residents were running a massive international drug cooperative and harvesting marijuana in underground farms.

Peter Cassidy, director of research at TriArche Research Group, is an industrial analyst and writer on national affairs, white collar crime, and technology. He has written for *The Economist, Forbes ASAP,* and *Wired.*-pcassidy@delphi.com> Research assistance provided by Jim Pate and Karen DiMattia. Research for this article was underwritten by grants from the Fund for Investigative Journalism and the Fund for Constitutional Government. The multi-jurisdictional SWAT team members came from 13 separate police agencies including the federal Drug Enforcement Administration, the Bureau of Tobacco, Alcohol and Firearms, the Washington Air National Guard, the Washington State Patrol, three county sheriff's SWAT teams, and four

by Peter Cassidy

small city police departments.

A massive, essentially military operation, the raid netted a few arrests for possession and 54 marijuana plants. It also terrorized eight children asleep in their beds when hooded figures burst in, guns ready. One officer put a gun to the head of a three-year old, according to witnesses, and ordered him down on the floor. Because the police were masked, had no badge numbers, and represented so many different agencies, the victims decided to settle out of court.¹

 Thurston County, Washington Superior County Search Warrant File No. 668 (Affidavit Filed July 12, 1994, Warrants Executed July 14, 1994) and Claims for Damages filed in 1996.

That same July, on the other side of the country, another SWAT team ran amok. As Cleave Atwater tended his customers at his club and pool room in Chapel Hill, North Carolina, the door suddenly splintered open and a mob of men in ninja hoods and fatigues waving automatic rifles rushed in and shouted for people to get down onto the floor. Terrified, Atwater slipped out while his bar assistant sprawled face down in a pool of his own terror-provoked urine. On reaching the street, Atwater entered a surreal landscape in which paramilitarystyle police taking part in "Operation Redi-Rock" were selectively stopping and searching black people.

Atwater, proprietor of the Village Connection, had called the police months before to complain about drug trafficking near his Graham Street business. But when the North Carolina State Bureau of Investigation's Special Response Team (SRT) and the local police that held the warrant for the block-wide raid² finally arrived

2. Complaint, Barnett v Karpinos, filed in the North Carolina Court of Appeals, Aug. 15, 1995. in full battle dress, they brought little comfort or remedy.³

The victims of North Carolina's Operation Readi-Rock raids survived their ordeals. In another incident, in Oak City, about 70 miles north of Chapel Hill, Jean Wiggins, a cleaning woman, was less fortunate. The same SRT team that went into Graham Street put seven rounds through her body as she ran from a bank where she had been held hostage for 15 hours after a robbery attempt. In less than two years, a single paramilitary police team destroyed a lot of public trust and claimed the life of a woman who should have had every reason to expect she would be safer with the police than with her captors.4

Occupied Territories USA

Atwater, Wiggins and the Washingtonians were witnesses to a fundamental shift in policing the militarization of local law enforcement. This transformation is largely a consequence of a drug war that has incrementally evolved into a real domestic offensive with all the accouterments and ordnance of war.

Increasingly, America's neighborhoods, especially within minority communities, are being treated like occupied territories. In the past 25 years, police agencies have organized paramilitary units (PPUs) variously called SWAT (Special Weapons and Tactics) or SRT (Special Response Team), outfits that go to work in battle dress uniforms with automatic assault rifles, percussion flash-bang grenades, CS gas - and even armored personnel carriers. The number of these units and the situations in which they are deployed have been rapidly expanding. With predictable results: "civilian" casualties, police killed by friendly fire; and a growing, uneasy antagonism between the "peace-keepers" and the kept.5 Within the police, the elite, highly militarized units have fueled a culture of violence and racial antagonism.

A landmark study by Professors Peter Kraska and Victor Kappeler at Eastern Kentucky University's School of Police Studies revealed the depth of saturation that these paramilitary units have achieved in US communities ⁶ For one thing, they are no longer confined to big cities. In 1982, 59 percent of police departments had an active paramilitary police unit. Fifteen years later, in a huge increase, nearly 90 percent of the 548 responding departments funded such units.

More troubling, however, Kraska and Kappeler found that police paramilitary

units are now called in to perform relatively mundane police work — such as patrolling city streets and serving warrants. Indeed, with the mainstreaming of police paramilitary units, cities including Fresno, California, and Indianapolis, Indiana, send police to patrol non-

emergency situations in full battle dress — giving these communities all the ambience of the West Bank. Of 487 departments answering questions about deployment scenarios, more than 20 percent said that their tactical teams were used for community patrols. Ironically, the rise in the

Within the police, these elite, highly militarized units have fueled a culture of violence and racial antagonism.

number of PPUs is occurring at the same time as the concept of "community policing" is gaining in popularity.

One commander of a paramilitary unit in a midwestern town of 75,000 described how his team patrols in BDU, cruising the streets in an armored personnel carrier. "We stop anything that moves. We'll sometimes even surround suspicious homes and bring out the MP5s (an automatic weapon manufactured by gun manufacturer Heckler and Koch and favored by military special forces teams). We usually don't have any problems with crackheads cooperating."⁷

Just 15 years ago, city departments called out their tactical units little more than once a month on average, usually for those rarest of situations — hostage situations, terrorist events, or barricaded suspects. The mean number of call-outs for these units rose precipitously to 83

T:D

7. Ibid.

events — or about 7 a month — in 1995. Of that sample, more than 75 percent were for thrilling, no-knock drug raids like Operation Readi-Rock.

Lt. Tom Gabor of the Culver City, California Police Department contends that PPU call-outs have "less to do with officer or citizen safety issues than with justifying the costs of maintaining units. ...There exist literally thousands of unnecessary units." Moreover, he claims that regular police officers could have handled 99 percent of the cases in which SWAT units were utilized.⁸

Targeting Blacks

One of the greatest costs of this militarization of local law enforcement, says Joseph McNamara, a research fellow in the Hoover Institution at Stanford University, has been in the loss of public trust in police institutions, alienating communities from those resources. According to

> McNamara, a rotation onto these units is often given as a reward. "When you have police in military uniforms with military weapons sometimes with tanks and armored personnel carriers, this reinforces the idea that the police are an occupation army as opposed to partners in the community," said McNamara. "People often feel these raids do not take place in white middle class

neighborhoods and, by and large, that is accurate."9

Nowhere has that alienation been more profound than in African American communities. In "Operation Readi-Rock" an entire block of an African-American neighborhood was raided and nearly 100 people were detained and searched. After Operation Readi-Rock, plaintiffs in a successful lawsuit claimed that all those arrested were black whites were allowed to leave the

area. No prosecutions resulted from the raid.¹⁰ The survey by Kraska and Kappeler substantiated that black urban communities in the US are bearing the brunt of paramilitary police activity. In some 126 followup telephone interviews in his survey, Kraska found, "First and foremost most of the paramilitary activity we found was fo-

FBI Law Enforcement Bulletin, April 1993.
 Interview, May 1997.

Interview, May 1997. Affidavit of Donnie Carol Webb, Oct. 2, 1992, in the subsequent lawsnit, Barnett v. Karpinos, et al.
 Associated Press, "NAACP President Calls for Civilian Review in Hostage Shooting," Oct. 16, 1992.

Peter Kraska and Victor Kappeler, "Militarizing American Police The Rise and Normalization of Paramilitary Units," Social Problems, v. 44, n.1, February 1997.
 6. Ibid

^{10.} Kraska and Kappeler, "Militarizing ...," op. cit., p. 8.

SELLING SWAT

by Lynne Wilson

SWAT

ntense competition by arms manufacturers to sell high-tech equipment is helping fuel the explosion in the number of police special tactical units. Increasingly, these SWAT teams, decked out in full battle dress uniforms (BDUs), are enforcing the "War on Drugs" and raising questions of police excess. Weapons manufacturers such as Heckler & Koch and Smith & Wesson hawk their wares to local departments through such tactics as UP CLOSE & PERSONAL WITH THE HAM MP.5 SWAT training "camps" and competitions. With an eye toward sales, the manufacturers pepper low-cost, week-long tactical training sessions for officers with sales pitches to their bosses to stock up. Submachine guns are a favorite at \$1,200 or so apiece. Surrealistic ads pushing weaponry and BDUs look and sound like Sylvester Stallone All about this SMG-how is work All about mis SMG combat records on the stand of the stan movie promos: "In the risky business of forced entries, you need all the leverage you can get," warns an ad by Safariland, Ltd., manufacturer of tactical body armor.

The largest seller of submachine weaponry to local police tactical units is Heckler & Koch [H&K], a German weapons manufacturer now based in Virginia. Its MP-5 (MP is German for "machinepistole") is now the weapon-ofchoice for the British SAS, the German military, the US Navy SEALS, and the Los Angeles Police Department SWAT unit.1 In fact, 80 percent of local and state police SWAT teams use some version of H&K's "MP-5" submachine gun with almost all of those departments arming more than a dozen officers each with the high-powered weapons.2

H&K operates six mobile training teams that provide convenient SWAT training for every local police department in the country in addition to its main training headquarters in Loudoun County, Virginia. At its training seminars, H&K --- which already dominates the market for SWAT weapons - pushes ammunition sales. One officer who attended a week-long session in "low light" and "concealed carry" techniques, described how the course book told participants "to expect to burn up to 1,000 rounds of ammunition" in daily workouts that lasted ten or more hours. When many of the students ran through their rounds by the fourth night, H&K pulled through with a "stash to take care of this emergency."

Competition among weapons manufacturers has been growing fierce. One way Smith & Wesson (S&W), a Springfield, Mass.based weapons manufacturer, goes after H&K's market share is by offering tactical training seminars at well below the \$2,000- plus cost of attending a privately run paramilitary training camp.

S&W's curriculum includes specific tactical advice on hostage situations, barricaded suspects, and executing drug search warrants. the last of these making up by far the major portion of SWAT work. Since most local police departments cannot afford to send their such training, the commander will typically entire unit to then pass on the training to the rest of the attend and

team. The climax of the intense week-long session is a hardball pitch for the S&W version of the MP-5, delivered with an intensity rivaled only by those for life-long time-share condos in Florida.

SWAT training programs as ues! well as SWAT team competitions for local police are conducted not only by arms manufacturers, but also by the International Association of Chiefs of Police and the FBI, whose tactical units Guns & Weapons for Law Enforcement brought us some of the worst law enforcement disasters of the last 20 years (Waco, and Ruby Ridge). In addition, the "National Tactical Officers Association" (NTOA), an ostensibly non-profit outfit boasting 10,000 members, also conducts pricey SWAT training and competitions.

With weapons manufacturers conducting training, sales hype is transformed into an unnecessarily dangerous, often deadly, reality. Small wonder that local SWAT teams now execute most drug search warrants with essentially the same firepower, military zeal, and black-clad storm trooper tactics that British Special Air Service [SAS] used in its 1981 raid on dissidents at the Iranian Embassy, or that military commandos recently deployed to storm the Japanese ambassador's residence in Peru.

What appears to be missing from this alliance of sales and training are clear standards and guidelines as to how tactical units with their high-tech weapons and military-style approach should be used. To date, according to Dr. Peter Kraska of Eastern Kentucky University, no standardized SWAT policies or procedures exist, although NTOA is making an effort. "Departments are pretty much on their own" says Kraska, as to what weapons and equipment they use and how they use them.

2. Interview, Dr. Peter Kraska of Eastern Kentucky University, Aug. 7, 1997.

Lynne Wilson is an attorney in Seattle, Washington, and a member of the steering commitee of the National Coalition on Police Accountability.

^{1.} Chuck Taylor, "Up Close & Personal with the H&K MP-5," Guns & Weapons for Law Enforcement, Sept. 1997, pp. 12, 68.

^{3.} Walt Rauch, "Concealed Carry & Low Light Operations," Guns and Weapons for Law Enforcement, Nov. 1997, pp. 34, 36, 37.



The drug war, which serves as justification for calling out SWAT teams, disproportionately targets people of color. Here a grandmother caught with a small quantity of drugs at a New York housing project faces serious jail time.

cused on a very small part of the black community — gangs and drug dealers."

Kraska also found racism within the ranks of one of these paramilitary units, apparently amplified by its culture and experiences. In response to Kraska and Kappeler's survey, a PPU commander wrote of his patrols: "When the soldiers ride in, you should see those blacks scatter."11 At one "training" session, the researcher observed members of three police agencies - including the state police - from a large industrial "heartland" state as they were developing a multijurisdictional paramilitary unit. (Officers shot automatic weapons at "head-sized" jugs of water.) One of the officers there was casually - and, apparently, unremarkably - attired in a T-shirt embossed with a drawing of a burning city; the caption read: "Operation Ghetto Storm."

In terms of public policy, the arrival of police ninja corps was preceded by a number of factors that initially had little relation to one another. Paramilitary police units in the US were established in two 11. *Ibid*, p.10. separate waves. The first modern urban police paramilitary team was put together by then-Los Angeles Police Commissioner Daryl Gates when he founded the country's first local SWAT team in the mid-

"When the soldiers ride in, you should see those blacks scatter."

1960s.¹² Los Angeles and the other big cities that followed its example created paramilitary units in response to civil disturbances of the 1960s and 1970s. At first, these teams were eyed with suspicion and used sparingly.

12. An early example of this collaboration occurred under J. Edgar Hoover. He made a deal with the Army's Military Intelligence Service to trade access to FBI files on US citizens for military training of FBI agents in strategy and tactics of riot control. Since no funds changed hands, the arrangement escaped congressional oversight. On the evolution of federal swar forces, see "Gardenplot & Swar: U.S. Police as New Action Army," *CounterSpy*, v. 2, n. 4, Winter 1976.

The War at Home

Then came the "War on Drugs" in the 1980s. Suddenly, there was a new rationale for aggressive use of state-sponsored violence since — any teenage moviegoer

> knows by now — drug dealers are wanton, diabolically violent characters, armed to the teeth, eager to fight to the death, and stereotypically non-white. From 1985 to 1995, the survey found, a second wave of paramilitary units was established — most in the smaller, less populous jurisdictions e drug war

to fight the drug war.

Starting in the 1970s, the military had been only casually involved in drug interdiction activities. Its participation sparked court cases charging violations of the Posse Comitatus Act, which was passed to end the state of martial law that existed in occupied southern states after the Civil War. During that period of repression, in which internal passports, arbitrary search and arrest, public beatings and lynchings were the norm, the line between military and



Albuquerque SWAT officers arrest a man at his home on drug and burglary charges.

policing functions was routinely blurred.13 The Posse Comitatus Act became a guiding tenet of American democratic governance: the military is designed to engage in war, and the civilian police are charged with enforcing the law.14

Then two changes in the law, first in 1983 and then in 1989, brought the military and police institutions side by side ---formally and legally - at exactly the same time that the post-Cold War military was looking for a new mission. After those amendments to Posse Comitatus, the military could provide intelligence, materiel, transport services and training, as well as participate in drug interdiction efforts in almost every way short of direct search, seizure and arrest.

Subsequently, through programs including Joint Task Force Six at Ft. Bliss in El Paso, Texas, local police began receiving some of the same kind of military train-

David Adams, "Internal Military Intervention in the United States," Journal of Peace Research, v. 32, n. 2, 1995, pp. 197-

Peter B. Kraska, "Militarization of the Drug War: A Sign of the Times," in Altered States of Mind: Critical Observa-tions of the Drug War, ed. Peter B. Kraska (New York: Gar-land, 1993), pp. 158-206.
 Timothy Dunn, The Militarization of the U.S. -Mexico Border, 1978-1992 (Anstin, TX: CMAS Books, 1996).

24

ing as the Special Forces units. More than 20 of the respondents in Kraska and Kappeler's survey reported their paramilitary teams were trained by Army Rangers or Navy SEALS, military units that specialize in commando tactics. One commander told Kraska in a follow-up interview: "We've had teams of Navy SEALS and

The SWAT and SEAL units used a tow truck to tear the door off and shot a suspect with two joints.

Army Rangers come here and teach us everything. We just have to use our own judgment and exclude the information like: 'at this point we bring in the mortars and blow the place up.

The similarities between police and military operations have raised serious questions about civil liberties. In May 1997, Marines conducting a border control

16. Kraska and Kappeler, op. cit.; and interviews with JTF-6 and Operation Alliance spokes persons.

"anti-drug" training mission shot dead a goat herder tending his flock in Texas at the Mexico border. The four soldiers, dressed in camouflage, claimed that the herder - armed with a World War II era single-shot rifle, as is usual when protecting livestock in rattlesnake and coyote territory - had fired on them. But where

police would be required by law to announce their presence and fire only when their lives were in danger, the soldiers remained hidden and unannounced as they stalked high school student Ezequiel Hernandez for several hours.1

As the army assumes civilian police functions, the police are acting -and looking - more like soldiers. McNamara, who served as a police chief in San Jose and Kansas City after 15 years in the New York City police department, partially blamed the militarization of police forces on the proliferation of assault weapons: "I predicted a long time ago, the failure to control mili-

"Marine Kills High School Student in Texas Border Op-eration," Associated Press, May 22, 1997.

FALL 1997

tary-style wear lation would le of police."18 T weaponry was end of the Cold ing reductions materiel into I Florida, just b sonnel carrier t from the US 1 perceiving a p gressively mark local police de nars, and sen redolent with

This conflu martial-style or tary culture, a quickly conspi agent of state-s much more like a constable on after this type nance became a low officers, by started dving u surrounded by cally attired coj When poli

units teamed up they used a tow an apartment b the suspect, wh joints on the pre at the wrong a death of Accel old retired min chased to his a ment and died his heart palpita 1996 tactical rai ended in the "f tactical team m following the er grenade. Last y member died in a Navy helicor seems, another gang kills anothe pect - or settles the survivors.

Martialin

How long this tre is contingent on

Interview, May 1997.
 Sheriff's SWAT Tea Petersburg Times, Oct. 6 20. Interview with librarys 21. "Boston to Give Vict Death Suit" New York TF 22. Los Angeles Times (1996.





hot dead a in Texas at r soldiers ed that the War II era ien protectcoyote ter-But where be required ounce their l fire only ves were in oldiers reen and unas they school stu-Hernandez urs.17

ilian police -and looklamara, who an Jose and e New York ally blamed s on the pro-"I predicted control mili-

Texas Border Op

FALL 1997

tary-style weapons into the general population would lead to further militarization of police."18 The drive toward high-tech weaponry was facilitated soon after the end of the Cold War when military spending reductions brought cheap war-surplus materiel into the market. (St. Petersburg, Florida, just bought its first armored personnel carrier this Spring - for \$1,000 -from the US military.) Gun companies, perceiving a profitable trend, began aggressively marketing automatic weapons to local police departments, holding seminars, and sending out color brochures redolent with ninja-style imagery.11

This confluence of experiences with martial-style ordnance, immersion in military culture, and popular media imagery quickly conspired to create a new hybrid agent of state-sponsored force that behaves much more like a war-making soldier than a constable on patrol. Almost immediately after this type of "elite" training and ordnance became available to local police, fellow officers, bystanders and suspects alike started dying under bizarre circumstances surrounded by heavily armed, cinematically attired cops in paramilitary drag.

When police SWAT and Navy SEAL units teamed up in Albuquerque in 1990, they used a tow truck to tear the door off an apartment building, fire twice and kill the suspect, who had all of two marijuana joints on the premises.20 A 1994 SWAT raid at the wrong address precipitated the death of Accelyne Williams, a 75-yearold retired minister in Boston who was chased to his death in his own apartment and died handcuffed, face down, his heart palpitating to its last.21 A March 1996 tactical raid in Oxnard, California, ended in the "friendly fire" death of a tactical team member in the confusion following the explosion of a flash-bang grenade. Last year, a Reno SWAT team member died in a parachute jump from a Navy helicopter.22 Every month it seems, another overzealous paramilitary gang kills another cop, a bystander or suspect - or settles a subsequent suit with the survivors.

Martialing Resources

How long this trend in policing continues is contingent on America's tolerance of

NUMBER 62

 Interview, May 1997.
 "Sheriff's SWAT Team Gets Serious Set of Wheels," St. Sherini S SWA1 I earn Gets Serious Set of Wheels, SJ. Petersburg Times, Oct. 6, 1997.
 Interview with library staff, Albuquerque, Journal, May 1997.
 Boston to Give Victim's Widow 81 Million in Wronghu Death Suit' New York Times, April 25, 1966.
 Cas Angeles Times (Ventura County Edition), Nov. 21, 1966.

police-sponsored violence in the name of crime prevention - and on how long the public will continue misreading crime rates. Politicians eager for votes, police hoping to expand their budgets and turf, military planners seeking post-Cold War missions, and arms and training companies looking for profits, all have an interest in exaggerating the threat to the public posed by street crime.

Thus, while crime rates in most areas are falling, public fear that crime is spiraling out of control is increasing - as are demands to remedy the threat by extraordinary, even martial, measures. Neither

ment of PPUs is temporary because these units must always maintain pressure on the communities. The greatest concern is that these paramilitary forces will eventually be seen and perceived as an occupying army.23 How long can a community be, in effect, garrisoned? Tension kept this high, Kraska predicts, could lead to a flashpoint. "All it takes is one kid taken out by a submachine gun."24

Philosophically, America has arrived at this threshold through its own militarism, its pathological puritanism, and its unshakable racism. After a decades-long national addiction to waging war on



Police used unrest such as that following the Rodney King trial to justify deploying high-tech weaponry and special paramilitary units.

the police nor the public is well-served by these misconceptions which promote empty, cinematically inspired displays of force over the unglamorous, long-term community policing schemes that put officers face to face with the people they are charged to serve. Such communitybased law enforcement helps to build the unspoken covenant of trust that is the basis of effective, humane policing.

Kraska is not optimistic about which approach will triumph. He sees martial force being answered by greater force by lawbreakers and fears a Cold War-style escalation of armaments in the streets of America. For besieged communities - often underserved by routine policing - the paramilitary teams are often seen as bringing relief. Joseph McNamara believes that crime

reduction associated with the deploy-P:0

drugs - framed largely as a war against "unruly minority ethnics" - the deployment of cops dressed like extras in a Stallone movie waving automatic weapons around poor neighborhoods seems almost inevitable. And after 50 years of living as a nation in a peacetime state of emergency managed by the military, the sight of cops cruising the

streets in war-surplus armored personnel carriers to remedy social, cultural, and economic problems shouldn't be such a shock.

Steve Macko, "Is It Being Used Too Much?" ENN emergency services re-ports, EmergencyNet News Service (Internet), July 15, 1997, v. 1-196, 24. Interview, May 1997.





ANNOUNCING A NEW BOOK

by Sheldon Rampton and John Stauber

On May 12, 1997, ABC World News Tonight reported that "people may not be contracting Alzheimer's as often as we think. The bad news is that they may be getting something worse instead. . This is about Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease. It is fatal. It destroys your brain, and what is worse, it is infectious.

SHELDON RAMPTON • JOHN STAUBER In England, Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease (CJD) has already become a household word because of its association with that country's epidemic of mad cow disease. In 1996, the news that young people were dying from eating infected beef shook England and all of Europe.

Rampton and Stauber, authors of the critically-acclaimed Toxic Sludge Is Good for You: Lies Damn Lies and the Public Relations Industry, reveal how mad cow disease has emerged as a result of modern, intensive farming practices whose true risks are kept hidden by government and industry denials.

WHAT REVIEWERS ARE SAYING:

Collin

THF NIGHTMARE

HAPPEN

HERE?

"In a first-rate piece of investigative journalism, Rampton and Stauber piece together the bet synthesis of the problem I've seen. Mad Cow U.S.A. is an important book. And it reads like a detective story." -Timothy B. McCall, M.D., author of Examining Your Doctor: A Patient's Guide to Avoiding Harmful Medical Care

"A timely, urgent warning about the deadly consequences of factory farming. Let's hope it's not too late." -John Robbins, author of Diet for a

New America and Reclaiming Our Health 26

"It's not just cows that are mad-so are our so-called 'consumer protectors.' You'll be mad as hell too after reading this dynamite book." -Jim Hightower, radio talk show host and author of There's Nothing in the Middle of the Road but Yellow Stripes and Dead Armadillos

"It can happen here! Rampton and Stauber have provided real 'food for thought' in this chilling, revealing book about what really goes on behind the scenes in the meat industry. Every American family ought to read this book." -Jeremy Rifkin, author of Beyond Beef: The Rise and Fall of the Cattle Culture

"Incurable, unstoppable, threatening to big business: that's mad cow disease, but also, luckily for us, the wit and investigative will of Rampton and Stauber. Whether you eat meat or just the ground-up news fed to the public by the corporate media, you'd have to be crazy not to read Mad Cow U.S.A." -Laura Flanders.

Publication Date: October 1997

See order form on last page

Common Courage Press, Monroe, ME

Hardcover, 280 pages • ISBN 1-56751-111-2

00

author of Real Majority, Media Minority: The Cost of Sidelining Women in Reporting

"A frightening, eye-opening exposé." -Lois Marie Gibbs, author of Dying from Dioxin

FALL 1997



he two mistak walked just outside Guinea (PNC that South P and no one heavy suitcas with busines could one b across the w Yopal in the Colombia, I boxes carried Like their were not yo tourists. All Special Air S

Pratap Chatterje gold mining comp ley, CA-based hur Photo: South Afr





Mercenary Armies & Mineral Wealth

October 1997 56751-111-2 5, Monroe, ME

n on last page

tening to big se, but also, stigative will of r you eat meat to the public have to be i.A."

Minority: in Reporting

posé."

FALL 1997

by Pratap Chatterjee

The two British men might have been mistaken for businessmen as they walked through the Peninsula hotel just outside Port Moresby, Papua New Guinea (PNG) this past February. Few in that South Pacific country noticed them

and no one would have guessed that the

heavy suitcases they carried were filled not

with business papers but with cash. Nor

could one blame bystanders, halfway

across the world at the small airport in

Yopal in the Andean foothills of eastern

Colombia, for overlooking two black

were not your average businessmen or tourists. All were former members of the

Special Air Services (SAS), an elite British

Pratap Chatterjee is an environmental writer researching gold mining companies for Project Underground, a Berkeley, CA-based human rights and environmental group. Photo: South African gold miner.

NUMBER 62

Like their colleagues in PNG, these men

boxes carried by another pair of Brits.

around the world linking former intelligence officers, standing armies, and death squad veterans. In unholy alliance, they go into battle for new bosses: the mineral industries, which range from multinational corporations to small oil and mining entrepreneurs. Elizabeth Rubin, a contributing editor of *Harper's* magazine, recently summed up this new phenomenon of armies for hire: "It's not just a military machine. Behind it is the old colonial structure, only now it's dressed up in a sort of multinational corporation, with suits and Sat phones instead of Jeeps and parasols."¹

1. Elizabeth Rubin, interviewed on Weekend All Things Considered, National Public Radio. Feb. 9, 1997.

CAO

This militarization of the mineral industries is really a result of three phenomena. The advent of new technologies such as computer-aided satellite mapping and the use of cyanide to extract gold have turned formerly marginal operations into potential moneymakers. The collapse of the Soviet empire and the signing of the global free trade agreements have opened up countries like Angola that were previously off-limits to Western multinationals. And, lastly, the availability of capital and the mitigation of risk have been ensured by the new push from the international financial institutions, such as bilateral and multilateral agencies including the World Bank and the US Export-Import Bank. They are eager to provide cash and political risk insurance for private resource extraction projects pretty much anywhere in the world.

ANDREW LICHTENSTEIN/IMPACT VISUALS

27

Tim Spicer, one of the two former SAS men in the South Pacific, was soon to regret his quiet discussion at the Peninsula Hotel. He had met with two senior government officials about buying a copper mine owned by Rio Tinto, the Anglo-Australian mining titan, on the island of Bougainville. Less than a month later, dressed in crumpled jeans, Spicer was led into a Papua New Guinea court. His suitcase, bulging with \$400,000 in cash, was produced as evidence of his contract with the disgraced government to provide a mercenary force to take over the copper mine. His mission had been to defeat a small group of separatists who had shut down the copper mine for almost a decade. When news of Spicer's contract became public, ordinary citizens and local army officers took the law into their own hands. The rioting closed shops, banks and schools and sealed off major roads until truckloads of police armed with automatic rifles eventually dispersed the enraged populace with tear gas and rubber bullets.2

The two unnamed former SAS officers in Colombia fared better. Their black boxes — full of guns and ammunition — were waved through the checkpoint run by a

2. Richard Savill, "Papua troops attempt to quell riots in capital," Daily Telegraph (London), Mar. 21, 1997.

28

SECURITY CONCERNS ON OXY'S SAMORÉ BLOCK

colleague, Bill Nixon, a former British intelligence officer, whose new job is providing security at the private airport owned by British Petroleum (BP). All three mercenaries were on contract to BP to help train the Colombian police - notorious for their human rights abuses - to protect the Dele-B oil rig. The oil company interpreted security concerns broadly: According to a recently surfaced report commissioned by the Colombian government, BP collaborated with local soldiers involved in kidnapings, torture, and murder. The unpublished document alleges that the oil company compiled intelligence - including photos and videotapes of local people protesting oil activities, and passed the information on to the Colombian military, which then arrested or kidnaped demonstrators as "subversives."3

Most of the men running the mercenary-for-hire operations tend to operate behind the lines, preferring to employ other men — local or imported hired guns — to carry out on-the-ground operations. Both the Colombian and Papua New Guinean contracts were handled out of London offices run by yet more former SAS officers. Spicer's boss was ex-SAS officer

3. Michael Gillard and Fiona Macleod, "Secret soldiers paid for by BP," Scotland on Sunday (Edinburgh), June 29, 1997.



another security firm, Defense Systems Limited (DSL), a slightly more upscale operation with offices overlooking Buckingham Palace. DSL has a contract with British Petroleum's security division, which in turn is run by more former military types — Mark Heathcote, a former British intelligence officer, and Tony Ling, a former SAS commander. Heathcote, Ling, and Nixon all worked undercover in Northern Ireland, where the SAS specialized in assasinating Irish Republican Army guerrillas.⁴

Today, men like these provide "security" services to companies and governments in Colombia, Guyana, and Venezuela in South America; to Guinea, Liberia, Nigeria, and Sierra Leone in West Africa; to Angola and Namibia in Southern Africa; to former Zaire in Central Africa; to Sudan and Uganda in East Africa; to Papua New Guinea and Indonesia in the Pacific; and to Kazakhstan in Central Asia. Many of these recruits are veterans of South Africa's 32 Battalion and

Civil Cooperation Bureau, which were the most notorious units of the old apartheid forces until elections brought a multi-racial government to power a few years ago.³

Recolonization

There is little evidence (other than slick public relations material) that these men are any different from soldiers of fortune like "Mad Mike" Hoare, "Black Jacques" Schramme, and Bob Denard, mercenaries who drank hard, womanized, and wreaked havoc throughout Africa in the wars that followed independence from colonial rule. In the 1950s, for example, Harry Oppenheimer, the South African chair of De Beers, defeated his competitors in Sierra Leone

5. Elizabeth Rubin, "An army of one's

own: in Africa, nations hire a corporation to wage war," Harper's, Feb. 1997.

FALL 1997

by enlisting S one of Britain pionage agen War II. Sillito and launched mond war. T laid booby tra crossings, and mond traders were persuad wares to the I Military a public, to sup traction perm of the Amer devastation of by Pizarro ir gold in the 1 Army massac in South Dak as prospector the region; to of the Navajo New Mexico to the 1960s vian militar Matses indig the Amazon remains con Washington-Service, says cenaries by th to nothing le And the mer decessors, an themselves to ernment wit In fact, M retician, bel flicts around old ones. He tion-states ar "war-making they did in t states, religio cenary band tions such a the time of t be the case u economic fu Creveld writ "much of the ing society a sity conflic booming sec time may co that compris condottieri o 6. Ibid.

7. Interview, July 8. Martin Van Cr York: Free Press,

NUMBER 62

CAO

Guerrilla fronts Guerrilla incidents **Guerrilla** acitvity ELN Efrain Pabón P. Domingo Laín S. Compañía Simacota (Mobile) Apr. 7, 199 Jan. 18, 199 0:1.38 199 sportation bus burned ractor simployees (3) bi e bombs delused Nov. 5. 1995 Dec. 5. 1995 Apr. 12, 1995 FARC Weapons traffic 10th Front Guadalupe Salcedo 45th Front Atanasio Girardot nts attacked by ELN N incoming Drug traffic tor employees (c) by ELN arcotics operation slezed Santander ELN guntight ELN guntight ELN guntight in (2) murdared by ELN 0 outgoing Women (2) murdered by ELN Wrmp/ELN puntight Army-ELN puntight Indian remater Lutency (ELN) Army patrial tacked by ELN) Army-ELN puntight Milliary base harrased by ELN Peirobas employee adducted Arm/ELN gunlight 6 June 10, 1995 July 25, 1995 Aug. 1, 1995 Aug. 7, 1995 Aug. 7, 1995 Aug. 25, 1995 Sept. 4, 1995 Sept. 16, 1995 Sept. 17, 1995 Sept. 17, 1995 Aug Sept Sept Det 1 Det 1 Det 1 Jan Jan Feb. 1 Mar 2 and by ELN U'wa

The June 9, 1997 Oil & Gas Journal ran a feature on "Energy Company Security." This map showed guerrilla activity affecting security concerns on the Colombia-Venezuela border.

second man at ig in February. adier operators o runs a minioil, and minreet offices at in the up-marood of Chelsea. as assigned to iense Systems ore upscale opking Buckingract with Britsion, which in military types r British inteling, a former te, Ling, and er in Northern alized in assasmy guerrillas.4 wide "security" overnments in ezuela in South Nigeria, and Sito Angola and to former Zaire and Uganda in uinea and Indo-Kazakhstan in se recruits are Battalion and peration Buch were the rious units of artheid forces ons brought a il government few years ago.

nization

ittle evidence n slick public material) that any different of fortune like Hoare, "Black mme, and Bob cenaries who omanized, and oc throughout wars that folidence from cothe 1950s, for arry Oppen-South African ers, defeated his n Sierra Leone

"An army of one's ions hire a corpora-Harper's, Feb. 1997.

FALL 1997

by enlisting Sir Percy Sillitoe, one of Britain's top counterespionage agents during World War II Sillitoe hired soldiers and launched an all-out diamond war. The mercenaries laid booby traps, mined border crossings, and ambushed diamond traders until finally they were persuaded to sell their wares to the De Beers buyers.º

Military action, private or public, to support mineral extraction permeates the history of the Americas. From the devastation of the Inca in Peru by Pizarro in his search for gold in the 1530s to the US Army massacres of the Sioux in South Dakota in the 1870s as prospectors swarmed into the region; to the forced march of the Navajo from Arizona to New Mexico at the same time: to the 1960s when the Peruvian military bombed the Matses indigenous peoples in

the Amazon on behalf of Mobil, the pattern remains consistent. Jeff Moag, from the Washington-based National Security News Service, says that the financing of the mercenaries by the mineral industries amounts to nothing less than "a new colonialism."7 And the men who enforce it, like their predecessors, are the prostitutes of war who sell themselves to any company, faction, or government with ready cash to pay.

In fact, Martin Van Creveld, a war theoretician, believes that future armed conflicts around the world will resemble the old ones. He argues that conventional nation-states are disappearing and that future "war-making entities" will look much as they did in the feudal past - tribes, citystates, religious associations, private mercenary bands, and commercial organizations such as the East India Company in the time of the British empire. "As used to be the case until at least 1648, military and economic functions will be reunited," Van Creveld writes. In such times, he predicts, "much of the day-to-day burden of defending society against the threat of low-intensity conflict will be transferred to the booming security business, and indeed the time may come when the organizations that comprise that business will, like the condottieri of old, take over the state.

Jona.
 Interview, July 1997.
 Martin Van Creveld, The Transformation of War (New York: Free Press, 1991).



J. CRISP/UNHCR

When one medical worker in Sierra Leone who worked in a clinic like this one saw the Executive Outcomes helicopters, she rushed to prepare for an influx of wounded.

Privatizing Militarism: New Super Pinkertons

The most infamous mercenary army contracted by the new colonialists is Executive Outcomes (EO), which provided Buckingham and Spicer with soldiers-for-hire in Papua New Guinea (see box). But EO's most famous campaign was in Sierra Leone in May 1996 by Sierra Rutile, an Ohio-based titanium company, and Branch Energy, one of Buckingham's many companies.

The EO mercenaries arrived in Sierra Leone better equipped than most armies in Africa, with Russian helicopter gunships, a radio intercept system, two Boeing 727s to transport troops and supplies, an Andover casualty-evacuation aircraft, and fuel-air explosives. Used with devastating results by the US in the Gulf War, fuel-air explosives ----one step below nuclear weapons in power - suck out all available oxygen upon detonation, killing all life within a onemile radius.

The pilots, according to Martha Carey, an American who worked for Doctors Without Borders, "were racist killers with no interest in the country." Carey reported that during the early days of the mercenary presence in Freetown, she had only to see the EO helicopters flying over her house to know that it was time to rush to the hospital and prepare for an influx of wounded. The real mission of the mercenaries, she charged, was to gain control of Sierra Leone's substantial diamond wealth. And

HO.

indeed, the operation left EO with a lucrative security contract financed by the profits earned by the diamond mines.5

The G.O.D.s of Greed: **Gold**, Oil, and Diamonds

Violent scenes like the ones that horrified Carey accompany the mercenaries wherever they go. But to understand the forces behind these operations, it may be better to travel back a quarter century to visit three distinctly different men, whose lives have been shaped by their single-minded pursuit of three minerals - gold, oil, and diamonds.

The first man, a quiet, urbane, Cambridge graduate, left Britain to study business at Stanford in the late 1960s. John Browne grew up in Iran and other countries where his father worked for BP. "It was a colonial existence more than anything else. People lived in these strange expatriate camps, and everyone was connected with the oil business in some way," he later said, recalling that he loved the excitement of the foreign travel.10 Over the last two decades, Browne slowly but surely worked his way up in BP, based first in Alaska and then the North Sea. In 1989, he became head of exploration for BP, steering the company to successful oil strikes in the Caspian Sea.

Rubin, "An army...," op. cit.
 Matthew Lynn, "Browne stays in the BP family," Sunday Times (London), June 22, 1997.

The second, Robert Friedland, a charismatic young student from Chicago, got an early start in dubious trafficking at Bowdoin College in Maine in the late 1960s, where he ran an LSD smuggling business out of a college dormitory until he was busted by local undercover cops. He later moved to a hippie commune in Oregon where he found an abandoned mine. "I crawled in and I was scared because it was wet and cold, and here and there the walls had caved in, and all I had was this funky old flashlight. But I grokked it immediately - Gold!"11 he once told a reporter, describing his first infatuation with the yellow metal. Two decades later, another of Friedland's mines in Colorado was the site of the most expensive clean-up in this country's mining history as the cyanide-laced waste from one of his mines killed all life in a 17-mile stretch of the Alamosa river.12

The third man was a Mauritian-born diamond buyer, Jean-Raymond Boulle, who was working for De Beers, the South African multinational, in Sierra Leone and the Congo at the end of the 1960s. The Congo, which had just been renamed Zaire (and had since taken the name the Democratic Republic of Congo), was being run by the iron hand of Mobutu Sese Seko. The US-backed dictator had taken over the country in 1965, after a bitter war fought by South African mercenaries recruited and paid for by the CIA.

While Browne climbed the corporate ladder, the other two men led more colorful lives. Friedland spent time in India, Switzerland, Canada, Singapore, and finally Australia, while Boulle lived in Belgium, Texas, Minnesota, Arkansas, Belize and eventually Monaco. In the course of his travels, Friedland befriended the families of the rich and powerful. In Indonesia, he established joint ventures with the sons of Indonesian dictator Suharto; in Burma, the vice president of his holding companies - who just happens to be married to the daughter of Maung Maung Khin, deputy prime minister of the current military junta; and in China, Friedland donated a tenth of the assets of his joint venture to a disabled people's organization run by Deng Pufang, the son of Deng Xiaoping, the late Chinese premier.13

 Adrian du Plessis, "Faster than you can say Jim Bob Hodge," Aug. 5, 1996; and see http://www.imagen.net/ howenow.

howenow. 12. Boger Moody, "The Ugly Canadian: Robert Friedland and the Poisoning of the Americas," *Multinational Monitor*, November 1994; and Nazim Baksh, "The Guyana Gold Mining Disaster: Poison in the Lifeline," CAQ, n. 56, Spring 1996, p. 28.

30

For his part, Boulle also courted power. During his stay in Arkansas, when he was beginning to explore in the Crater of Diamonds State Park, he met with the governor. "I spent a little time with Gov. Clinton explaining to him that this could be important to his state and to the nation," he says.¹⁶

Boulle and Friedland met through a common interest in prospecting for diamonds off the Atlantic coast of Namibia. They struck it big time in January 1994 when they staked out what they originally thought was a major diamond property in Labrador. A year and a half later, Friedland and Boulle sold this property — which turned out to have a huge nickel deposit — to Inco, the world's largest nickel producer, for \$4.3 billion Canadian. In the next 12 months, the two parted ways but by then, each was the richer by several

Money from the US Overseas Private Investment Corp. and the Export-Import Bank helped pay for Executive Outcomes' Sierra Leone job.

hundred million dollars. Meanwhile, in April 1996, Browne was appointed chief executive of British Petroleum under chairman Peter Sutherland, the former Irish head of the World Trade Organization.

As they gained wealth, the three mineral barons had more to protect. At about the same time, they all started hiring men like Buckingham, Spicer, and Nixon to put down local protests that might interfere with their exploitation of gold, oil, and diamonds.

On April 30, 1996, BP finalized a deal with DSL to dispatch trainers to Colombia to help the local police "defend" the company oil installations and beef up BP's existing contracts. The oil company's contracts with the army for protection eventually became a minor political sensation in Britain.¹⁵

Meanwhile, in the US, Boulle put up \$10 million in early April 1996 for Sierra Rutile, an Ohio-based company that was struggling to re-open the world's largest

 Jennifer Wells, "Canada's Next Billionaire," Maclean's, June 3, 1996.
 John J. John J

15. Gillard and Macleod, op. cit.

WID

rutile mine in Sierra Leone. The West African facility, a major source of titanium dioxide, had been shut down by rebels in January 1995. The company used this cash, plus money it had borrowed earlier from the World Bank, the London-based Commonwealth Development Corporation, and two US federal agencies — the Overseas Private Investment Corporation and the Export-Import Bank — to pay EO to quell the troubles.¹⁶

The other major backer of EO in Sierra Leone was Branch Energy, headed by Anthony Buckingham. Already an old Africa hand, the Brit had spent the previous ten years helping the Canadian company, Ranger, run oil exploration operations in Angola.¹⁷

Michael Grunberg, Buckingham's financial adviser, introduced his boss to Friedland just before Friedland began to withdraw from

active partnership with Boulle. In September 1996, Buckingham and Friedland announced their setup of DiamondWorks (see p. 34). That collaboration set the stage for the new mineral extraction colonies in places as far-flung as Angola in Southern Africa and Sierra Leone in West Africa, the Venezuelan Amazon and Southern China.

Some of the stories of the many military campaigns currently being waged around

the world on behalf of these three men and the industries they lead are told in the country studies below. But they are by no means the only major players. There are at least a few dozen others in the mineral industries, men like "Jim Bob" Moffett, the maverick ex-college football player from Texas, who runs the biggest gold mine in the world, and Brian Anderson, the outgoing chief of Shell Nigeria, who are responsible for some of the worst environmental and human rights abuses committed in the world today. Indeed, Millius Palawiya of the London-based NGO (non-governmental organization) International Alert, says that mercenaries today cast themselves in the respectable mold of free market businessmen championed by ex-British Prime Minister Margaret Thatcher. "They use the Thatcherite language of pri-

 Michael Ashworth, "Africa's new enforcers: What is a mercenary?" The Independent (London), Sept. 16, 1996; also see World Wide Web news summary for Mining Journal (London), Apr. 19, 1996, at http://www.miningjournal.com/wij/index.htm.
 Keith Dovkants, "The decline and fall of Tumbledown Tim," Evening Standard (London), March 25, 1997.

FALL 1997

vate enterprise he says.18

And now the free market-drit to court them. I Annan, the Un eral, has consuthe refugees or and Rwanda, ' gence Agency arm, invited T other EO figure ference about J June 24.¹⁹

Many activ have taken an In June, the Lo rica Research a Bureau (ARIB) paign against operations in Leone and Sud are a serious thi Africa We mu mercenaries fro rica," says Ka ARIB.20 Indeed. thing to go by, armies into A serve the intere hire them: the sources for pro necessary, and for the human consequences.

Other activi concerned by nomic, and en astation wroug industries' need aware not only ing the planet those consumir nedy, an activis ley-based env human rights g derground, say countries drive wear more gol enous peoples and pristine p Only by building communities a sumers can we fying phenome

 Moyiga Nduru, "L cenaries," Inter Pres
 Ken Silverstein, ' are outsourced to cor *Nation*, July 28 Ang,
 Darius Bazargan Fear To Tread," Inte 21. Interview, July 1



lest Afum dibels in d this earlier -based rpora-- the oration ay EO

1 Sierra

by An-**Africa** ous ten Ranger, gola.17 s finaniedland w from Boulle. uckingounced Works oration w minnies in ngola in Sierra

he Ven-

outhern

s of the ms curaround ien and in the e by no re are at eral inett, the er from mine in outgoresponimental d in the wiya of overnl Alert, t themee marex-Britatcher. e of pri-

z What is a t. 16, 1996; ning Jour-w.mining-

mbledown 1997.

ALL 1997

vate enterprise, efficiency and investment," he says.1

And now the governments of the new free market-driven world have even begun to court them. No less a luminary than Kofi Annan, the United Nations secretary general, has consulted DSL on how to protect the refugees on the border between Zaire and Rwanda, while the Defense Intelligence Agency (DIA), the Pentagon's spy

arm, invited Tony Spicer and other EO figures to a major conference about private armies on June 24.19

Many activists, however, have taken an opposite stance. In June, the London-based Africa Research and Information Bureau (ARIB) launched a campaign against new mercenary operations in Angola, Sierra Leone and Sudan. "Mercenaries are a serious threat to stability in Africa. We must get rid of the mercenaries from the face of Africa," says Kayode Fayemi of ARIB.20 Indeed, if history is anything to go by, inviting private armies into Africa will only serve the interests of those who hire them: the extraction of resources for profit by any means necessary, and with little regard for the human or environmental consequences.

Other activists say that those concerned by cultural, economic, and environmental devastation wrought by the mineral industries' need to become more aware not only of those exploiting the planet's wealth, but of those consuming it. Danny Kennedy, an activist with the Berkeley-based environmental and human rights group, Project Un-

derground, says: "As people in consumer countries drive more and buy more oil, or wear more gold and diamonds, indigenous peoples will continue to be killed and pristine places will be destroyed. Only by building a movement of affected communities and educating these consumers can we hope to reverse this terrifying phenomenon."21

Moyiga Nduru, "Leaders urged to stop recruiting mer-cenaries," Inter Press Service, June 18, 1997.
 Ken Silverstein, "Privatizing War: How affairs of state are outsourced to corporations beyond public control," *The Nation*, July 28-Aug. 4, 1997.
 Danius Bazargan, "Mercenaries Go Where Blue Berets Fear To Tread," Inter Press Service, June 11, 1997.
 Interview, July 1997.

NUMBER 62

The task is enormous not only because of the wealth and power of the mineral industries, but also because the privatization of their security functions on the international scene is only one part of a much larger phenomenon. Here in the United States, prisons, policing, and even welfare are being turned over to corporations. Wealthy people around the world are hiring private security firms which use



While the US has hired mercenary companies, when the Angolan government paid EO to rout former US ally, UNITA, Clinton forced a cancellation of the contract.

> everything from brute force to sophisticated electronic surveillance systems to keep the unemployed and the poor away from their enclaves. Meanwhile, ivory tower economists argue about the merits and demerits of free trade, forgetting that the debate cannot simply be restricted to cheaper minerals, food or clothes - it is also about the trade in everything from guns to death itself. Increasingly and openly, governments and corporations are joining together to pillage public resources. When both are armed to the teeth and obsessed by profit, war, inequality and environmental devastation become inevitable.

> > CAQ

COUNTRY REPORTS

Angola

In the 1960s, this former Portuguese colony in Southern Africa became a major battleground between superpowers which financed rival factions, each seeking to oust its Portuguese master. The war between

the Cuban/Soviet-backed MPLA and the US/South Africa-backed UNITA and FNLA was fueled by covert financial assistance and continued even after independence in 1975. By the time the US finally recognized the Angolan government in 1993 more than two decades after the rest of the world - much of the country lay in ruin and the infrastructure had been eroded.

In September 1994, the Angolan government hired EO for an initial contract of \$40 million. Branch Energy put up some of the money to protect the diamond mining town of Lunda Norte and the coastal oil fields of Soyo where Heritage Oil and Gas has concessions. Heritage, like Branch Energy, is controlled by Buckingham. The EO mercenaries launched a series of attacks on the UNITA rebels in the northeastern part of the country. With the advantage of having fought alongside UNITA under the South African government, they easily routed the rebels.22

Last year, apparently at the urging of military advisers to the Clinton administration, Angola was convinced to publicly cancel the mercenary contract. Branch Energy and EO,

however, immediately circumvented the government. EO simply set up new shell companies and signed new security contracts with individual members of the Angolan ministry of defense. The company put in additional strategic infrastructure, bought an Ilyushin 76 aircraft, and installed a powerful telecommunications system in the diamond regions linked to the Johannesburg telephone exchange.23

(continued on p. 35)

Rubin, "An Army...," op. cit.
 "De Beers loses diamond contract to Executive Outcomes," Mail & Guardian (Johannesburg), May 13, 1997.





NATIONAL ARMIES FOR SALE TO

The phenomenon of hiring private armies is only one of the strategies used by corporations and governments to protect their assets. National armies that were once set up to defend a country from pillage by foreign interests are today working directly for almost the opposite cause: foreign expropriation of domestic minerals. In at least three countries — Nigeria, Indonesia and India — multinationals have paid directly for services from the local army to harass anybody who protests against the environmental impact of mineral exploitation operations.

In Nigeria, which is now run by brutal military dictator Sani Abacha, the Anglo-Dutch multinational Shell has caused major pollution in the Niger delta during its 38 years of drilling for oil. Ogoni people and other indigenous communities have endured hundreds of oil spills annually, as well as massive flaring from the extraction operations. The typical village in this former British colony still lacks working roads, electricity, running water, schools, and medical facilities. Meanwhile, thousands of the indigenous peoples of the Niger delta have been massacred by the army and police throughout this oil drilling region.

After London's Observer newspaper published copies of the transaction documents, Shell admitted supplying the Nigerian military government with arms. In a May 12, 1994 internal memo, Major Paul Okuntimo of the Rivers State Internal Security Task Force, a special military agency, wrote: "Shell operations are impossible unless ruthless military operations are undertaken for smooth economic activities to commence."²

Ten days later, Ogoni leader Ken Saro-Wiwa was arrested; less than six months later he and eight others who had protested government policies were executed.

In December 1995, Humanitex Nigeria Limited, an arms dealer, sued Shell for \$1.2 million for breach of contract to upgrade weapons for the Nigerian military, whereupon Shell admitted to having purchased 107 Beretta pistols on behalf of the military 15 years previously.³

In April 1997, four former Shell staff members anonymously provided Steve Kretzmann of Project Underground with information about the existence of three

32

Shell armories at Bonny, Warri, and Port Harcourt, "located within the police stations or offices attached to the relevant Shell premises" that contained Beretta pistols, "pump action shotguns, automatic rifles and revolvers."

Shell admits that the company directly employs an elite detachment of Nigerian police personnel known as Shell police. Former members of this force told Kretzmann about the existence of a special "strike force" to intimidate and harass peaceful protestors with tear gas and gunshots.⁵

Indonesia

In Indonesia, a US company, Freeport McMoRan of New

Orleans, was the first major foreign investor in that country after the current dictator Suharto came to power in the mid-1960s. Currently, according to the company, Freeport has "contracts of work" with the Indonesian government to protect a copper and gold mine in Irian Jaya. Corporate documents confirm that its operations dump more than 110,000 tons of mining

"Shell operations are impossible unless ruthless military operations are undertaken for smooth economic activities to commence." – Nigerian military agency

waste into local rivers every day. The pollution and heavy sedimentation caused by the dumping of this waste have destroyed local forests along the river banks. When local forests along the river banks. When lack of compensation, Indonesian troops in the region around the mine routinely move the region around the mine routinely move in to crack down on the troublemakers. The latest incident occurred in August 1997° despite Indonesian tribunals early last year that found local army personnel





guilty of killing several local people and sentenced them to prison. Human rights groups estimate that the army has killed some 2,000 people in the region in the two decades that the company has mined for copper and gold there.⁷

According to a report prepared by the local Catholic bishop, people from three churches in the villages of Arwanop, Banti,

and Waa held a peaceful demonstration on Christmas Day 1994, protesting the mine in Waa. After a prayer ceremony, a group of 15 people left to go to Tembagapura (the Freeport company town) but was arrested by a group of soldiers from a local battalion who accused them of being GPK (security disturbing gang) rebels.

One of the 15 told the bishop that they were all beaten and locked in a Freeport shipping container on Christmas morning. For four hours, "the 15 of us were beaten with sticks and rifle butts and were kicked with boots by the troops... They stripped us stark naked and took our belongings such as beads and money," said the eyewitness.

The group was released from the container and escorted by soldiers onto a Freeport company bus heading to the low-

FALL 1997

In Colombia of nations, er to train and d private asset

land town of 7

Wendi Tabun Timika — "tri dow but one : and stabbed hi net ... [but he] dow and ran a "The bus stopp soldiers jumpe ing shot Wend took his body a Mile 66." he ad The other 1workshop in o'clock in the beaten and tort diers." With th people - Yoe Waker, 28, and tortured by bein neck from behi front, till their r died," says a su The followi

33-year-old Ai Waa, was sumi Tembagapura, i ders from his i gious service.

THE HIGHEST CORPORATE BIDDER



eople and nan rights has killed in the two mined for

i by the lorom three nop, Banti, l a peaceful n on Christ-14, protestin Waa. Aferemony, a people left nbagapura t company as arrested of soldiers l battalion d them of ecurity dis-) rebels. p that they a Freeport is morning. vere beaten vere kicked ev stripped ngings such ewitness. m the coners onto a to the low-

FALL 1997

In Colombia (above), and an increasing number of nations, energy corporations are cutting deals to train and deploy national soldiers to protect private assets.

land town of Timika. One of the group -Wendi Tabuni, a 23-year-old man from Timika -- "tried to jump out of the window but one soldier quickly jumped up and stabbed him in the belly with his bayonet ... [but he] still jumped out of the window and ran away," said the eyewitness. "The bus stopped at once and a number of soldiers jumped down and without warning shot Wendi in the head. The soldiers took his body and threw it in a ravine near Mile 66," he added.

The other 14 were taken to the Freeport workshop in Koperakopa at about two o'clock in the afternoon where "we were beaten and tortured one by one by the soldiers." With their eyes taped shut, three people - Yoel Kogoya, 27, Peregamus Waker, 28, and Elias Jikwa, also 28 --- "were tortured by being beaten with sticks on the neck from behind, left, right and from the front, till their necks were broken and they died." says a survivor.

The following day, Yunus Omabak, a 33-year-old Amungme tribal chief from Waa, was summoned to a military post in Tembagapura, together with three other elders from his tribe, to report on the religious service. Omabak says he was put in Freeport bus number 404 and taken to a Freeport "security cell." There, soldiers accused them of raising an Organisasi Papua Merdeka (Free Papua Movement) flag at the Christmas day protest and supplying the rebels with rice and cigarettes. "[T]hey hit me over the head with a big stone till blood streamed over my body. They put an iron bar in the hollow of my knees and forced me to squat and lean against a chest for hours. I was screaming in pain," he said.8

Burma and India

In Burma, the military forces local people into unpaid service for Unocal and Total, two oil companies from California and France respectively. These companies set up a joint venture with Myanmar Oil and Gas Enterprise (MOGE), which is controlled by the State Law

and Order Restoration Council (SLORC), the military government of Burma. Unocal, Total and MOGE are working together to build a \$1.2 billion 40-mile-long pipeline that will deliver natural gas from the Yandana gas field in the Andaman Sea to an electric power plant in Thailand. Officials from the government-in-exile say that the Burmese army has rounded up villagers to build the railway, roads, airports, and other facilities. No official figures exist, but some observers estimate that 500,000 people provide unpaid, forced labor on any given day. The situation is arguably worse than in Nigeria and Indonesia because not only does the army provide protection for the mineral multinationals, but additionally, it can force the local community to provide dirt-cheap or slave labor.

That's not all. "People in the region where that gas pipeline will be constructed have been relocated to areas where they have no means of earning a living. Villages that have existed for decades have been burned and destroyed," says Sein Win, the leader of the government-in-exile.9

In India, a far more democratic country than Burma, Nigeria, or Indonesia, armies have recently become available to multinational corporations for a pittance. This January, following a series of major protests, Enron, a natural gas multinational from Texas, reportedly paid policemen about \$3.50 a day for a battalion to guard a power plant currently under construction. Since then, Amnesty International has recorded several incidents of police violence.1

The Cold War kept national armies throughout the Third World well supplied with weapons as the superpowers vied for control of almost every country on the planet. With the new international configuration comes a new - or perhaps only more overt --- function and source of funding for the world's militaries: to protect multinational mineral industries from the wrath of the local people.



Nigerian pro-democracy groups protest outside Shell's DC headquarters.

Steve Kretzmann & Shannon Wright, "Shell Independent Annual Report," Project Underground & Rainforest Action Network, May 1997.
 Paul Okuntimo, "Law and Order in Ogoni etc," memo from the chair of Internal Security, May 12, 1994.
 Gameron Duodu, "Shell Admits Importing Guns For Nigerian Police," Observer (Mondon), Jan. 23, 1996.
 Kretzmann, op. cit.
 Johd.

Bid. Bid. "Irian tribal clash in Indonesia leaves two dead," Reuters, Aug. 22, 1997.
 "Freeport in Indonesia," Project Underground Factsheet, April 1997.
 "Trouble at Precport," Australian Council for Overseas Aid, April 1995.
 Interview, October 1996.
 O. Chernbel Acumuni, "Excert Parse Association in the second se

Charubala Annuncio, "Excess Power: Amnesty indicts Maharashtra for rights violations at Dabhol," *Outlook* (New Delhi), August 6, 1997.

NUMBER 62

F:0

Mercenary Portraits

Executive Outcomes

O head Eeben Barlow recently told a South African reporter that "War and anarchy will reign in Africa because it has been exploited by people making promises. The Cold War left a huge vacuum and I identified a niche in the market --- we are selling the business of surviving." Barlow is a former commander of the notorious 32 Buffalo Battalion of the South African special forces under the apartheid regime. This espionage unit, formed by South African military intelligence, specialized in disinformation and assassination. It targeted enemies of the apartheid state and was deployed alongside the UNITA rebels to fight the Marxist MPLA Angolan government. Barlow was also a member of the South Africa Directorate of Covert Collection and the Civil Cooperation Bureau (CCB), for which he ran pro-apartheid operations in England in 1988, according to Jeff Moag of the National Security News Service. The CCB sent Barlow to Western Europe, where he purportedly spread disinformation about Nelson Mandela's African National Congress and set up front companies to evade sanctions and sell South African weapons abroad.2

Barlow set up EO in 1989 in Pretoria but a recent spate of unfavorable publicity and parliamentary attention has apparently convinced him to move the nerve center of his operations to London. The company employs old Buffalo and CCB hands as well as Angolan, Namibian, and African National Congress veterans.

The company conducted its first known operation in Angola in 1993 where the mercenaries used their first-hand knowledge of UNITA to rout their former allies. Angola is possibly where Barlow met former SAS officer Buckingham, who is now believed to have ultimate control over EO and the complex web of some 80 companies involved in businesses ranging from landmine removal to water purification.

Some of its more notable affiliates are Sandline International, which ran the disastrous PNG operation, and Saracen International, which is partly owned by relatives of Ugandan leader Yoweri Museveni. Saracen runs security for gold mines as well as operations against rebels in that country. Other affiliates like Shibata, Ltd. are believed to have operations in Mozambique, while Falconer Systems apparently does business with the United Nations.³

Buckingham's own businesses include Branch Energy, Branch Mining, and Heritage Oil and Gas - a group of mining and oil companies with concessions in Angola, Colombia, and Sierra Leone. Branch Energy, whose Sierra Leone operations are part-owned by EO, recently merged operations with Carson Gold. This mining company, established by Robert Friedland, then became DiamondWorks, based in Vancouver, Canada. DiamondWorks is now prospecting for minerals in China, the Philippines, and Venezuela. Company documents published on its Internet site show that two men from Branch. Energy -Buckingham and Michael Grunberg - were appointed to the board of DiamondWorks when it set up offices last October. Also sitting on this board are Eric Friedland, Myron Goldstein, and Beverly Downing, the brother and two close associates of Robert Friedland.

34

Defense Systems Limited

Set up in 1981 by Alastair Morrison, a former SAS officer, DSL now employs 4,000 people from 30 nations. Its most lucrative business is providing security for oil and mining companies including Broken Hill Proprietary Petroleum of Australia; BP, Shell, and British Gas of the United Kingdom; Amoco, Chevron, Exxon, Mobil, and Texaco of the US: Cambior and Ranger of Canada; and De Beers of South Africa. No stranger to counterinsurgency training, DSL has

provided security forces in Sri Lanka, Papua New Guinea, and Mozambique. It also contracts to embassies in countries torn by civil war such as the Democratic Republic of Congo (formerly Zaire), where DSL officers guarded the US, South African, and Swiss embassies; and in Angola, where the company guarded the British, Italian, South African, Swedish, and US embassies. Retired British army Maj. Gen. Stephen Carr-Smith says that DSL provides services in "about 30 or so different countries around the world. They are always the dodgy type of countries, the remote, and the hostile - Angola, Mozambique, Colombia, Algeria, the former Soviet Union. Those sorts of countries where life is a bit tough at this stage."5

Military Professional Resources Inc.

This Virginia-based company was founded in 1987 by retired Army Gen. Vernon Lewis. It is currently run by former high-ranking military figures, including Gen. Carl Vuono, US Army Chief of Staff during the invasion of Panama and the Gulf War, Gen. Ed Soyster, former head of the Defense Intelligence Agency, and Gen. Frederick Kroesen, former commander of the US Army in Europe. Describing itself as "the greatest corporate assemblage of military expertise in the world," it boasts a "business focus on military matters to include training, equipping, force design and management, professional development, concepts and doctrine, organizational and operational requirements, situational and war gaming operations, humanitarian assistance, quick reaction military contractual support, and democracy transition assistance programs for the military forces of emerging republics...[and] could be a fun and productive place to work."6

MPRI was hired in 1995 to train the Croatian army, which went on to launch a series of bloody offensives against Serbian forces. Most important was Operation Lightning Storm, the assault on the Krajina region during which Serbian villages were sacked and burned, hundreds of civilians were killed, and some 170,000 people were driven from their homes. In the weeks before the offensive, Gen. Vuono held at least ten meetings with officers involved in the campaign including Gen. Varimar Cervenko, the chief architect.7 MPRI has also worked for the Bosnian and Liberian governments and made a failed attempt to win US contracts in Zaire.

1. Angella Johnson, "Broker of war and death," Mail & Guardian (Johannesburg), Feb. 28, 1997. 2. Rubin, op. cit.

- Runn, op. etc.
 Moag, op. etc.
 Moag, op. etc.
 Canada AewsWire, "Carson Gold Completes Name Change to DiamondWorks," Oct.
 Jappiés and see also company website: http://www.diamondworks.com.
 Bazargan, op. etc.; and see also company website: http://www.defencesystems.com.
 MPRI website: http://www.npri.com.

FALL 1997

(continued from Meanwhil mond conces has been awa the Dutch-bas Security (IDAS which has turn tracts to a co Raymond Bou The govern

with UNITA to bined peace a ment (the Ang mated to be w mid-May, to co ness, the Ango offensive in Lur towns and villa By July, some forced to flee Rasmusson of t ment of Huma "We have got people very so are going to sta The decisio

mercenary arn tions for develo the cold war. V military suppo willing to lend should a count outlawed Cold Developing con lemma. A conv verts tremendo needs, hinders the risk of cou the other hand armies in time a wealthier adv larger force. The penditures and for hire are forci beleaguered nat

Sie

This West Afric former slaves fro century and be empire until its touts Sierra Leon after an EO me civil war, forced ship, and install elections. EO's c year when the no as soon as the n

24. Barnaby Phillips monds." Financial T 25. Lando Malonga, Homes," Inter Press



(continued from p. 31) Meanwhile; the Upper Cuango diamond concession in UNITA-held territory has been awarded by the government to the Dutch-based International Defense and Security (IDAS), another mercenary army, which has turned over the exploration contracts to a company controlled by Jean-Raymond Boulle,24

The government has also begun talks with UNITA to convince it to sign a combined peace and diamond trading agreement (the Angolan diamond trade is estimated to be worth \$1 billion a year). In mid-May, to convince the rebels to do business, the Angolan army launched a new offensive in Lunda Norte, capturing several towns and villages in UNITA-held territory. By July, some 8,000 people had been forced to flee their homes. Elisabeth Rasmusson of the United Nations Department of Humanitarian Assistance, warns: "We have got to get some help to these people very soon or a lot of these people are going to start dying."25

The decision of Angola to rely upon a mercenary army raises important questions for developing nations at the end of the cold war. Without Cuban and Soviet military support - and with the US unwilling to lend military assistance - how should a country such as Angola defeat an outlawed Cold War relic such as UNITA? Developing countries are faced with a dilemma. A conventional standing army diverts tremendous resources from civilian needs, hinders development, and increases the risk of coups by military officers. On the other hand, resorting to mercenary armies in time of crisis risks encountering a wealthier adversary who can bid for a larger force. The increasing cost of arms expenditures and the permanence of armies for hire are forcing such choices on already beleaguered nations.

Sierra Leone

This West African country was set up by former slaves from Nova Scotia in the 18th century and became part of the British empire until its independence in 1961. EO touts Sierra Leone as an example of success after an EO mercenary force stopped the civil war, forced out the military dictatorship, and installed a government that held elections. EO's claim crumbled earlier this year when the new government was ousted as soon as the mercenaries left.

Barnaby Phillips, "Unita pressed to cut deal on dia-monds." Financial Times (London), June 12, 1997.
 Lando Malonga, "Instability Drives Many from their Homes," Inter Press Service, July 23, 1997.

NUMBER 62



Some of the 6,500 Zairian refugees sheltered in a former railway station. While US-backed dictator Mobutu and foreign corporations looted the country's mineral wealth, the population suffered war and extreme privation.

Until recently, one of Sierra Leone's biggest single sources of income - the titanium ore mine run by Ohio-based Sierra Rutile --- was shut down by rebels in January 1995. The company responded by calling in the Gurkha Security Guards, a company led by Robert MacKenzie, son-inlaw of the late CIA deputy director Ray Cline.26 MacKenzie was killed in an ambush and the Gurkhas - abiding by the terms of their contract --- refused to take offensive action.

26. Rubin, "An army ...," op. cit.; and Moag, op. cit.

CAO

A few months later, in April, Sierra Rutile teamed up with Branch Energy to bring EO to the country with the blessing of Valentine Strasser, the military ruler of the country. In return, the mercenaries were guaranteed \$1.5 million a month in profits from diamond mines in Kono, the eastern part of the country, near the border with Guinea. Once in the country, EO employed traditional Sierra Leonian hunters as scouts and brought in two of apartheid-era South Africa's most highly decorated air force pilots. When the pilots told

35

officer. ts most ling m of dom:

h Africa nea, and es torn

wedish, phen

30 or so the Angola,

nion. is stage."

nc.

by in by Carl Panama e Defense ner elf as in the

ment aniza

ar action

o work."6 which st Serbian m, the illages mes. In ast ten ading s also

nd made a annesburg).

dWorks," Oct. stems coll

FALL 1997

the Sierra Leone military commander that they were having difficulty distinguishing between the rebels and civilians camped under the impenetrable canopy of vines and trees, the reply was, "Kill everybody." So they did.27

By June 1995, the rebels and renegade soldiers had scattered into the hills and all that remained in Kono's towns were dogs and vultures feeding off the corpses strewn about the streets. In February and March 1996, less than a year after the mercenaries landed, Sierra Leone went to the polls for the first presidential elections in 28 years. The new government lasted a year until, under pressure from the International Monetary Fund, it terminated the EO contract and was promptly overthrown in a coup. To make matters worse, a Nigerian peacekeeping force has started air strikes against the new military government.

The human rights situation continued to deteriorate, with reports of an increase in armed robberies and dozens of summary executions in July. Also, the World Food Program alleges that the army has started "systematic and violent looting of relief food."28

Meanwhile, Sierra Rutile has raised \$10 million in new funds from Jean-Raymond Boulle and has applied for a new \$17 million loan from the World Bank, ostensibly to expand the mine. The loan proposal has been condemned by Friends of the Earth, which says that the company has violated Bank resettlement and environmental guidelines.29 And in late July, Spicer flew to meet with investors in Vancouver, Canada, to discuss "strategy, logistics and training" to "convert 40,000 militia into an effective fighting force" in Sierra Leone.30

Democratic Republic of Congo

This Central African country, a former Belgian colony, and then Zaire, was ruled by Mobutu Sese Seko, who took over the country in 1965 after the five years of bitter civil war that followed independence. Mobutu, one of the most brutal dictators of our time, was supported for decades by the CIA until his government fell to Laurent Kabila earlier this year.

Jean-Raymond Boulle pulled off one of the most spectacular mineral deals of the

Rubin, "An army...," op. cit
 Melvis Dzisah, "Junta Interferes with Food Relief," Inter Press Service, July 29, 1907.
 Kamara Sullay, "Mined Out," Friends of the Earth Eng-land, Wales & Northern Ireland, April 1997.
 Allan Robinson, Karen Howiett, and Madeline Drohan, "Mercenaries eye Sierra Leone," Globe and Mail (Toronto), Aug. 1, 1997.

36

year this March when his company America Mineral Fields — signed a \$1 billion agreement with Kabila's rebel troops to develop a zinc mine at Kipushi, a cobalt extraction operation in Kolwezi, and cut a deal to sell diamonds in the mineral-rich eastern province of Shaba. As part of the agreement, he lent Kabila a leased jet.31

Within weeks, Kabila, apparently backed by Angolan, Rwandan, and Ugandan troops and support, routed Mobutu Sese Seko and ended his 32-year rule. Recent reports from South Africa show that Mobutu turned down two offers of help ----from EO of South Africa and Military Professional Resources Incorporated - for lack of funds in the crucial last days of battle.32

Boulle started his career as a diamond buyer for De Beers, the South African diamond moguls, in Zaire in the late 1960s, just after US-financed South African mercenaries helped defeat another mercenarybacked government led by Moise Tshombe of Shaba, and installed Mobutu. Ironically, his new deal with Kabila, who also hails from Shaba, beat his old employer, De Beers, to the punch.

Although Kabila was hailed as a conquering hero, his past belies that image. He has been accused of running brothels, drugtrafficking and kidnaping.33 The Babembe people Kabila ruled in the late 1960s accuse him of burning alive at the stake those he suspected of betraying him or of using witchcraft. Kabila also forced the Babembe to mine gold to fund his planned revolution. Today the UN is attempting to investigate allegations that Kabila's troops massacred 400,000 Rwandan Hutu refugees in the forests of eastern Zaire.

Papua New Guinea

The eastern half of the South Pacific island of New Guinea, Papua New Guinea (PNG), was a British and German colony and then an Australian protectorate until 1975. That year, both PNG and the outlying island of Bougainville, some 500 miles northeast of the capital, Port Moresby, declared independence. PNG quickly took over Bougainville, where an Australian company, CRA, had begun to mine copper in 1972.

In 1989, local landowners shut down the Panguna mine to protest the environmental destruction it caused and to demand independence. This February, the

Marius Bosch, "Scramble on for riches in Kabila's Congo," Reuters, May 28, 1997.
 Peta Thornyeron, "Mobutu couldn't afford SA merce-naries," Mail & Guardian, July 18, 1997.
 Chris McGreal, "An ugy comer of Kabila's past," Mail & Guardian, May 22, 1997.

CAQ

PNG government - which had received about 44 percent of its revenue from the mine - paid Sandline International \$36 million to rout the Bougainvilleans. Prime Minister Sir Julius Chan allegedly tried to pay for the contract by illegally trading in the near-defunct Bougainville Copper Ltd. on the Australian Stock Exchange.

In early March, Chan sacked the military commander, Brigadier Gen. Jerry Singarok for denouncing the contract with Sandline and arguing that the money would be better spent on his own troops, who were desperately underpaid and ill-equipped. Riots ensued after soldiers loyal to Singarok led protests and were joined by at least 2,000 civilians. The soldiers arrested and deported a number of the mercenaries, sparking a popular demand for Chan to resign - although he recently returned to power after a lengthy public inquiry. At the hearings that followed disclosure of the contract, Sandline operative Timothy Spicer revealed one aspect of the mercenaries' campaign. "Operation Oyster" was to wage a psychological campaign against the Bougainvilleans with the help of a light aircraft. "It has a tape recorder and a speaker system that is an incredibly powerful system and can broadcast from the aircraft to the ground," he said. Singarok testified that PNG's commitment to paying Sandline \$120 million a year would have caused the Panguna mine to be effectively mortgaged to the mercenaries until the army revolt scotched the whole operation.34

Sudan and Uganda

Neither of these former British possessions - unlike Angola and Zaire - was targeted for more than routine US interference. Both of these East African countries have had significant internal problems. Sudan has only had 11 years of peace since independence in 1956 and is currently controlled by a fundamentalist Islamic dictatorship. Uganda has suffered two dictators and is now ruled by the autocratic Yoweri Museveni.

In the Sudan, Arakis, a small, new Canadian oil company, recently finalized a billion dollar agreement to exploit the Al-Muglad Rift Basin on the seam line between the Arab North and the black African South. In the last nine months, Arakis and the government have worked hand in hand in a relationship that "is self-evidently symbiotic," writes Martin Cohn, the Toronto Star's Middle East reporter, who

Paul Ruffini, "Mercenaries planned psychological action against PNG rebels," Asia Pulse (Singapore), April 7, 1997.

FALL 1997

camp opens well as non military truc their barrac army camps The Din ethnic grou to cooperat National De lition unites ern military ment that ha Internation Khartoum I massive hur the delibera villagers, the dren, and to ment oppon The situa few months: rebels, led by into the easte Arakis' 940-Sudan is due that Arakis h mercenaries The conce annual reven Sudan's pres Initially Aral the venture This Californ emption from to do busine nomic emban its sponsors Khartoum ve tion late last ence is still fel with Arakis. C Occidental's e ternational ex board. The pr pointed a net David Hunter cidental.

recently visi

On the of northern Uga wanaho, bette brother of Museveni, wh mercenary ve Buckingham's turn has shares

35. Martin Regg Co Toronto Star, April 36. See Alex de Wa ers: Theocracy in St 37. "Canadian Oil Sudan," Drillbits & keley, CA, Aug. 7, 19
ad received ue from the ational \$36 eans. Prime edly tried to y trading in Copper Ltd. nge.

the military ry Singarok. ith Sandline ould be betno were desipped. Riots Singarok led t least 2,000 ind deported , sparking a resign - alpower after the hearings he contract, y Spicer reenaries' camas to wage a against the of a light airnd a speaker owerful syshe aircraft to testified that ng Sandline ve caused the ly mortgaged army revolt 34

anda

itish posses-Zaire — was e US interfercan countries al problems. of peace since l is currently st Islamic diced two dictahe autocratic

mall, new Caly finalized a exploit the Alseam line behe black Afrinonths, Arakis orked hand in s self-evidently n Cohn, the reporter, who

psychological action spore), April 7, 1997.

FALL 1997

recently visited the drilling site. "The oil camp opens its doors to military men as well as nomads. Arakis services broken military trucks, provides electricity lines to their barracks and even pipes in water to army camps," he adds.³⁵

The Dinka and Nuer, the two major ethnic groups in the south, are refusing to cooperate with the project, as is the National Democratic Alliance. This coalition unites all the Northern and Southern military groups fighting the government that has ruled since 1989. Amnesty International has condemned the Khartoum military dictatorship for its massive human rights abuses, including the deliberate and arbitrary killings of villagers, the abduction of scores of children, and torture of suspected government opponents.³⁶

The situation has worsened in the last few months as fighting has increased. The rebels, led by John Garang, have advanced into the eastern provinces, through which Arakis' 940-mile-long pipeline to Port Sudan is due to be laid. The rebels allege that Arakis has hired white South African mercenaries to protect its new project.³⁷

The concession is expected to bring in annual revenues of \$1 billion, or a tenth of Sudan's present gross national product. Initially, Arakis' main potential partner in the venture was Occidental Petroleum. This California company won a special exemption from the Clinton administration to do business in Sudan, despite an economic embargo placed on the country for its sponsorship of terrorism. Although Khartoum vetoed Occidental's participation late last year, the US company's influence is still felt through its close association with Arakis. On July 30, James Taylor, then Occidental's executive vice president for international exploration, joined the Arakis board. The previous week, Arakis had appointed a new pipeline manager named David Hunter, who used to work for Occidental.

On the other side of the border in northern Uganda, General Kaleb Akandwanaho, better known as Salim Saleh, halfbrother of autocratic ruler Yoweri Museveni, who has close economic ties to mercenary ventures. He owns shares in Buckingham's Branch Mining, which in turn has shares in a joint venture to explore

 Martin Regg Cohn, "Olling the Wheels of Revolution," Toronto Star, April 20, 1997.
 See Alex de Waal, "Hassan al Turabi's Muslim Brothers: Theocracy in Sudan," CAQ, n. 49, Summer 1994.
 "Canadian Oil Company Employs Mercenaries In Sudan," Drillbits & Taillings, Project Underground, Berkeley, CA, Ang. 7, 1997. for gold in Kidepo national park. Saleh, who is currently in charge of the fight against Ugandan anti-government rebels in the north of the country, also controls 45 percent of Saracen Uganda, a subsidiary of EO. Saracen, which is based in South Africa, also employs Craig Williamson, a former spy who has admitted killing people in southern Angola with a parcel bomb.³⁸

Colombia

Colombia has spent the last few decades in a state of semi-civil war with leftist guerrilla groups. A major source of violence is the thriving cocaine trade, which forms a key component of the national economy and employs powerful paramilitary death squads.

British Petroleum and its partners last year signed a three-year, \$60 million agreement with Colombia's Ministry of Defense, under which the army agreed to supply a

battalion of 150 officers and 500 soldiers, including an elite mobile unit, to monitor construction of a 550-mile-long pipeline to the Caribbean coast.

The Colombian army recently introduced a US-designed counterinsurgency strategy of dirty war, known locally as "quitarle agua al pez" or draining the fish tank. The phrase comes from the counterinsurgency strategy of draining the "sea" to kill the "fish." Instead of fighting the guerrillas, then, the army and pro-government paramilitary death squads target people they consider sympathizers. These same army officials are currently under investigation for human rights abuses and alleged involvement in the death of six peasant leaders who protested the oil giant.³⁹

In addition, last April BP signed a reported \$5 million contract with PONAL, the Colombian National Police, to create

 "Mercenaries: A Kenyan Connection?" The Economic Review, Feb. 24, 1997; and Mungo Soggot, "Williamson shows 'contempt' for justice system." Mail & Guardian, Feb. 7, 1997.
 Michael Gillard and Melissa Jones, "BP's secret military advisers," The Guardian (London), Jane 30, 1997.

33. Anchaer Guard and Actass Jones, Dr. 9 Secter in tary advisers," The Guardian (London), June 30, 1997 CAD



Sudanese refugee.

and dispatch a unit of police to protect company rigs. In 1996 alone, the Colombian ombudsman received 169 reports of police involvement in murder, disappearances, and threats. Wearing Colombian police uniforms, a BP team of DSL soldiers has been secretly training the national police at the rig sites. The course includes counterguerrilla tactics, such as lethal weapons handling, sniper fire, and close quarter combat. Amnesty International researcher Susan Lee charges that: "Given the well-documented role of the police in human rights abuses and the lack of accountability and controls on the Colombian armed forces - BP practices are extremely dangerous and certainly open to abuse."40

The Amnesty report also details environmental damage caused by BP. The company's oil exploration has devastated a protected forest, polluted a river, and damaged several bridges and the only road local people can use to transport their products to market.

40. Gillard and Jones, op. cit.

NUMBER 62



SEARCHING THE OFFICIAL US FILES

Che Guevara and the CIA



Mexico, 1956. First photo of Fidel Castro and Che Guevara together, at the end of a prison term.

by Michael Steven Smith and Michael Ratner

When the international team of forensic scientists saw that one of the seven skeletons they had just unearthed had no hands, they knew they had finally found the grave of Ernesto "Che" Guevara. Thirty years before, a group of Bolivian soldiers and a CIA agent had executed the guerrilla leader and his comrades as they were trying to stir revolution in the Bolivian countryside. But before Che was buried near the edge of the

Michael Steven Smith is an attorney in New York who has testified on human rights issues before committees of the United Nations and the US Congress. Michael Ratner is an international human rights lawyer and former director of litigation at the Center for Constitutional Rights. They are co-editors of Che Guerara and the FBE The U.S. Political Dossier on the Latin American Revolutionary (Melbourne, Australia: Ocean Press, 1907).

38

military airstrip in Vallegrande, his hands were cut off and his prints sent to CIA headquarters in Langley, Virginia. With Che confirmed dead, the agency closed "one of the thickest [files] in the CIA's global records."¹ Ever since, Bolivian authorities had kept the grave site a state secret and 28 years after his murder, when Bolivian Gen. Mario Salinas told journalist Jon Lee Anderson where the bodies were buried, the general was placed under house arrest. The Bolivians were trying to bury Che's legacy along with his body. It didn't work. Che was nowhere, but he was everywhere, still causing trouble and inspiring hope.

1. Peter Grosse, Gentleman Spy: The Life of Allen Dulles (New York: Houghton Mifflin, 1994).

CAO

Given Che's long history of revolution and Washington's anticommunism, it is not surprising that the US was not only interested in verifying Che's death, but had actively helped track him down. The embodiment of the Cuban revolution, Che had opposed US interventions around the world, from Guatemala to Vietnam to the Congo.

But Che's last campaign in Bolivia was illfated from the start. In February 1966, a month after he arrived, Che broke with the Bolivian Communist Party, noting in his diary that "the party is now taking up ideological arms against us."² A month later,

2. Ernesto Che Guevara, The Bolivian Diary of Ernesto Che Guevara (New York: Pathfinder, 1994).

FALL 1997

even before the s men defected an tion to the CIA. counterinsurge ployed aerial sensors — deve Michigan — to the Pentagon sc camp in La Esp advised the Boliv US Green Bere trained a unit oc Che's troops we increasingly dep On October

after Che bega Rangers captu wounded but al Higuera near the A day later, a E Che on the orde Rene Barrientos ban-American o ligence Agency.' direct role in th

3. Jon Lee Anderson, (New York: Grove Pres





MISTORICAL AFFAIRS

UP SIALE, UPPICE UP

even before the small band saw combat, two men defected and one sold the troop's location to the CIA. Immediately, the US sent counterinsurgency aid: Washington deployed aerial infrared photographic sensors — developed at the University of Michigan — to detect human body heat; the Pentagon set up a counterinsurgency camp in La Esperanza; and, while the CIA advised the Bolivian government on strategy, US Green Berets, fresh from Vietnam, trained a unit of Bolivian Rangers. Soon, Che's troops were identified, isolated, and increasingly depleted.

On October 8, 1967, less than a year after Che began work in Bolivia, those Rangers captured him and took him, wounded but alive, to a schoolroom in La Higuera near the Vallegrande military base. A day later, a Bolivian soldier executed Che on the orders of the military dictator Rene Barrientos "in the presence of a Cuban-American officer for the Central Intelligence Agency."³ All evidence points to a direct role in the murder by the CIA.

3. Jon Lee Anderson, Che Guevara: A Revolutionary Life (New York: Grove Press, 1997).

One agent who boasts of taking part, Felix Rodríguez, served the CIA in Cuba (where he authorized an attack on a Spanish freighter, killing three people), Vietnam, Argentina, and El Salvador.4 During the Iran-Contra affair, he became a public figure where, as an aide to George Bush, he did his part to subvert the US Constitution. Rodríguez' home in Miami, where he retired on taxpayers' money, features a sort of museum displaying guns and rifles, a plaque from the US government thanking him for services rendered, and a bra in a glass case which he claims to have taken from Nidia Diaz, a comandante he captured in El Salvador. Another trophy is Che's watch, intended for the rebel's son.

4. Anderson, op. cit., p. 611. In Felix Rodríguez' account, the Bolivian military ordered Che's execution, but he could have countermanded the order. He did not, Rodríguez (aka Max Gómez) told Anderson, because years before, Fidel Castro had been captured by Batista and not killed. This, Rodríguez thought, was a mistake. The account of investigative reporter Michele Ray, who traveled to Bolivia immediately after Che's death and interviewed key people, is both different and convincing. She contends that the CIA ordered the execution and asserts that Edward Gonzales, also a CIA officer, was present in La Higuera when Che was assassinated. ("In Cod Blood: How the CIA Executed Che Guevara," Ramparts, Feb. 1965.)

CAO



Bolivian army displays Che's body shortly after his assassination.

FALL 1997

revolution

ism, it is not

only inter-

but had ac-

n. The em-

lution, Che

around the

tnam to the

olivia was ill-

ary 1966, a

oke with the ing in his ding up ideononth later,

hary of Ernesto

NUMBER 62

Rodriguez' eyewitness account, and a copy of Che's fingerprints — flown quickly to Washington by a Bolivian minister confirmed the execution.⁵ The US government breathed a huge sigh of relief. Washington had been terrified that he would spread the Cuban example and ignite "one, two, three Vietnams" among the impoverished peoples of Latin America.

The Files

Convinced that Che's defeat was crucial to US political and economic control of the region, both the CIA and FBI extensively documented his activities.⁶ In the 1950s, when the files began in Guatemala, a *lietmotif* of the investigations was: "Is he a communist?" A few years later, when Che headed Column IV (there were actually only two columns), the CIA sent a spy posing as a journalist — into Che's Sierra Maestra camp. He reported back that,

Despite "Che's" undoubted hostility to the US and despite his embracing of the Communist line concerning Guatemala and Hungary [deleted words] difficult to believe that he is a Communist in the sense of a dedicated Party member and revolutionary, and conspirator. One reason is that he does not talk consistently like an intellectually disciplined Communist. ... He does not have the jargon, the usual phrases, the pat and stock answers which characterize the real Communist. Furthermore "Che" is such an individualist and romantic that he doesn't sound like an "organization man" at all.

"Of course," the spy adds cautiously, "this could be nothing but camouflage."⁷

But when Che — an Argentine physician from an upper-class, somewhat bohemian family — arrived in Guatemala, his politics were relatively unformed. A brief stint as a merchant marine and his travels through South America by motorcycle, had made him painfully aware of the dismal conditions endured by most people on the continent. After visiting the copper mines in Chile and the tin mines in Bolivia, he commented with characteristically caustic wit that the Yankees had taken everything and left to the native people "only an ox."⁸ In 1954, 11 months after Che went to

Guatemala, the CIA overthrew Jacobo

Perhaps, planning for the future, a Jan. 14, 1964 document from FBI headquarters had requested a more recent copy of Che's fingerprints. See Ratner and Smith, op. cit, p. 113, and Anderson, op. cit.
 Ratner and Smith, op. cit, p. 113.
 Ratner and Smith, "CIA document, Feb. 13, 1958," op. cit.

 Ratner and Smith, "CIA document, Feb. 13, 1958," op. cit., p. 25.
 Anderson, op. cit.

Anderson, op. ca.



2. Ernests Official Serms ("Che") was born in Boseris, Provides of Sunta Fey Argundants of Sakes 1973. His grannits still live in Resards in the Server is the Sofern Hestry, the Largest of the live column under the command of Fidel GOTIO hers. GOTIAL stadied sedicion at the Directify of Dennes Attree. Will as the Endperind Aires he expressed his opposition to be. In 2050, when GDTAM was argunitary, and Joseph Alling argundars, how and GDTAM was argund for that reason lift Arguning. How disting Argun, 2020 and for that reason lift Arguning. How disting Argun, Engand, Pasara, Cota Eles, Historgus, Howdmas, Gustemala, Kastor, and Daha.

- and bala. 5. GURLS seatilised in allergies and for that reason has done a real deal of payrialgring research. Then be produced from setical school has did some work in this field with a school makers. Later in Batton be anoarenily tried to resume this research. He never established a setting presides. In School be married a Pervisin schlesbe was an Apriate and they have a two-presolic despiter. It is supervise that CURLAN and have arised a later the theory of a school barties with the arised as form sizes the theory of a school barties within a the country.
- OUTGAL was in Gustemala during the last days of the regime of Jestobs athens and defended the laster in the Gustemalan press. After the fall of Arbenn GUNAK was to Mession Sharw M ginded the 3d of Jaky Replacionary Downerst of First Gurn Raws. This was be recompositioned for the capacity of county and the start of the training starting of the GULA expedition led by GURD which lacked in Gust and D Secolar 125%. Buring the maintenant the Series Market with the forces of Field LUNTD, GUNAK abandoned his post as conduct surgent to starse scound of the one of GUNTO collemn.

From the CIA's biographical file on Che Guevara.

Arbenz and doomed Guatemala to more than 40 years of murderous despotism. Arbenz' reformist administration had been stepping on corporate America's toes by nationalizing some of the vast land holdings of the United Fruit Company. Washington had recruited Castillo Armas, an exarmy colonel and furniture salesman, as Arbenz' replacement, and supplied him with arms and training in neighboring Nicaragua. When Armas' troops took over, Che, radicalized by the struggle to defeat the CIA coup, fled to Mexico.⁹

He brought with him three tenets and a new wife. After watching the failure of reform in Guatemala, he concluded that 1) monopoly land holdings had to be broken up and given to the peasants who work them, 2) the population had to be armed to defend its conquest, and 3) the old ruling

9. "Sorting through the archives of the fallen Arbenz regime in Guatemala City a few weeks after the [1854] coup, [ClA official] David Aitee Phillips came across a single sheet of paper about a 25-year-old Argentine physician who had arrived in town the previous January to study medical care amid social revolution. 'Should we start a file on this one?' his assistant asked. The young doctor, it seemed, had tried to organize a last-diich resistance by Arbenz logal ists; then he sought relinge in the Argentine Embassy, eventually moving on to Mexico.'' (Jesses wid better have a file on him.' Phillips replied." (Peter Grosse, op. cit., p. 283.) repressive apparatus had to be eliminated. His wife Hilda Gadea, a Peruvian radical more experienced and politically advanced than he, helped educate

him. Their daughter, Hildita, was born soon after their escape to Mexico.

Che soon shared his hard-won tenets with "... a young man, intelligent, very sure of himself, and of extraordinary audacity. I think there is a mutual sympathy between us."¹⁰ Che's new comrade, to whom he was introduced by Cuban friends he met in Guatemala, was Fidel Castro. They went out for dinner and after talking for hours, Fidel invited Che to join his guerrilla movement. Che accepted on the spot. The only other member then was Raul Castro, Fidel's younger brother. Che described his decision:

The truth is that after the experiences of my wanderings across all of Latin America and, to top it off, in Guatemala, it didn't take much to incite me to join

10. From Che Guevara, Diario de un Combatiente (A Fighter's Diary), unpublished, cited in Anderson, op. cit., p. 175.

GRAVAL clairs embatically that he is not now, nor his he over been a Generalist. He to a poll-accleded individually, a non-conformist, and an ilredentianalist in the latin Awine sense. He revents accusations that he is a Convulat and blacks the "bitted States and the "bitted Hrvas for such charges. GubWitt claims that he "foreign explain the republic which could defend because he believed in the rise foreign explain, for example, by the United States explaints exploitation by Missey that there was a Sovieth Speetring the Watter Fruit Company. Es refuses of Arbenz, and he said that all latin Averkany resented Watted States interference in the affairs of Gustemala.

CUEVARA said he became interested in Cubs during his university days when he read several books on Jose MANT, the Cuban patriot. Later the net several Cuban exiles in Gustain who were machine at a constraint of the 25 of outy-Revolutionary Avenent. The size and the ideals of the Movement appealed to CUEVARA, so he joined the organization.

so he joined the organisation. UUTAPA is well-mannered, soft-spoken, and hesitant in conversation. He is extremely popular throughout the 26 of July Hovenent, both acong the cirilin and diltary components of the organization. In spite of his genile nature he sears to have better milistry command than nost of the leaders of the Hovement. He is ency in participates in any type of -cirity about the camp no matter whether it is softail, general recreation, -cirity about the camp no matter whether it is softail, general recreation, -cirity about the camp no matter whether it is softail, general recreation, -cirity about the camp no matter whether it is to that, in a never passes up an opportunity for an encounter. He is the only commander in the Horemut hao has ever been observed to stand s man at attention and discipling him for inefficiency.

GUERARIA is about 5/11% tall, weighs about 170 lbs, and has a medium build. BE is very tarmed, but normally his complexion is very fair. He has cruckly the is very tarmed, but normally his complexion is very fair. He has cruckly have a sparse brown bard. He genter, His dungares and west pockets dungaress and a black turtlehead west protocol the dungares and was pockets are used as files for measure, and are always ctuffed with papers.

GUETARA suffers from chronic asthma and must use his inhaler at night and during marches. Fidal CASTRD has ordered him to ride whenever possible during marches.

Guring mirthes. CURTING: a sense of humor seemed to overtome his vention when asked about commains during a recent United Press Interview. He answered that he was not a Commist, but that such questions from the press and indirectly from the Mirthed Sistem Covernment were inducing to be binding foresion, his value and which of a statement of the second second second second wife and child for a distant suit to for factors: 1) that he read URIT that this could have a second second second second second in the same interview he was questioned concerning the duration and have able the science of the rubles he had hidden in his backquarters. In the same interview he same second that they have all the time in the hormonic would hold up. He answered that they have all the time in the working that they are constantly proving; that only 12 men survived the landing 15 conths previously but that there were now 1,200 men in the Sierra Mastra fighting forces.

GUEVARA Spends novi of this time on conhat mission. During his absence from his beadquartery Ramiro ValLE, his second-in-contant, takes over. Then GUEVARA is in carp his typical day begins at 7 arm, incoming tealayer with a Gog or at 1, and then much beaut 8100 arm, norming teabrances and relations of military discipling to Logistics, or to arbitration in cases of military transaction invalving the property of formers. Since his command is a base installation, the paper work is relatively heavy for a guerallia novement. In the afterment heaves his beneated at a Civilian or military trial, effenses involved may range from costhing as light as "reporty thicklic to news broadcasts or chat with case visitors. Be written at 9 pao, teach be light his cortise lawy, and a huge cigar, and urings out his book on Jose WARL.

> any revolution against a tyrant, but Fidel impressed me as an extraordinary man. He faced and overcame the most impossible things. He had an exceptional faith in that once he left for Cuba he would arrive. And that once he arrived, he would fight. And that fighting, he would win. I shared his optimism ... [it was time to] stop crying and fight.¹¹

In an alliance that lasted all his life, Che joined Castro and some 80 fighters on the yacht Granma as it traveled from Mexico to Cuba to begin the revolution. But Fulgencio Batista, forewarned of the invasion, ambushed the boat when it landed. As the 12 who survived death and capture scrambled to escape into the Sierra Maestra mountains. Che made a split-second decision: He grabbed a box of ammunition rather than a

11. Letter from Che to his parents, cited in Anderson, op. cit.

1

FALL 1997

medical kit. After t though he contin serve as troop physis said, "I am a warrio doctor."¹² And it was qualities he most va when he praised a comrade with "un boldness and a conte death."¹³

A year before the tion, the spy who in Che's Sierra Maestr slept for a week in Ch He reported that "henchman" has "no lar mannerisms with sible exception of his ance and his readi laugh. He smiles read is extremely personal also smells and "is outstandingly and sp larly dirty." He smol cigars in the eveni regularly reads to his That week he was Baudelaire. He als them Charles Dicker to the informer, Karl munist authors "He for a Latino," the age

As the fighting cc a complex and ke Castro's chief confid facto military chief brimming with adm porter who wrote ho

The CIA spy the rebel ca journalist r pretty intelle

had laid the bases for Sierra; built an arms zooka rifle; inaugura tory in the mountair a hospital ... creat and ... installed a ra Radio Rebelde ... and to found a small ne:

12. Ratner and Smith, "CIA cit, p. 23. 13. Anderson, op. cit. 14. Ratner and Smith, "CIA cit, pp. 21-22.

NUMBER 62



at, and an ations that ass for suc a Guatenala the United

y days when he net several svolutionary GUEVARA,

tim sation. He among the ts of his gentle the leaders of type of stal recreation, in combat he only a man at

nedium build. Ee has crudely a sparse brown black turtlefiles for

at night and r possible

asked about that he was indirectly a Communist. Cession, his with mirth read MARTI dquarters. on and of the ime in the vived the in the Sierra

this absence takes over. Then exity coffee, yg tea. auriters business to arbitration farmers. Since ively heavy is at a civilian ing ap light as wantur he is evening he is re. He retires igar, and

ant, but Fidel rdinary man. most imposeptional faith he would ared he would would win, I was time to

all his life, Che fighters on the from Mexico to 1. But Fulgencio invasion, amnded. As the 12 sture scrambled stra mountains, l decision: He on rather than a

ed in Anderson, op. cit.

FALL 1997

medical kit. After that, although he continued to serve as troop physician, he said, "I am a warrior, not a doctor."12 And it was martial qualities he most valued, as when he praised a woman comrade with "unlimited boldness and a contempt for death."13

A year before the revolution, the spy who infiltrated Che's Sierra Maestra camp slept for a week in Che's tent. He reported that Castro's "henchman" has "no particular mannerisms with the possible exception of his exuberance and his readiness to laugh. He smiles readily and is extremely personable." He also smells and "is really outstandingly and spectacularly dirty." He smokes long cigars in the evening and regularly reads to his troops. That week he was reading Baudelaire. He also read

them Charles Dickens, but not, according to the informer, Karl Marx and other Communist authors. "He is pretty intellectual for a Latino," the agent concluded.14

As the fighting continued, Che took on a complex and key role. He became Castro's chief confidant as well as his de facto military chief-of-staff. Che's father, brimming with admiration, told of a reporter who wrote how busy Che was: "(He)

The CIA spy who infiltrated the rebel camp posing as a journalist reported that Che "is pretty intellectual for a Latino."

had laid the bases for agrarian reform in the Sierra; built an arms factory; invented a bazooka rifle; inaugurated the first bread factory in the mountains; built and equipped a hospital ... created the first school and ... installed a radio transmitter called Radio Rebelde ... and he still had time left to found a small newspaper to inform the

12. Ratner and Smith, "CIA document, Feb. 13, 1958," op Trainer, and Smith, "CIA document, Feb. 13, 1958," op. cit., p. 23.
 Anderson, op. cit.
 Anater and Smith, "CIA document, Feb. 13, 1958," op. cit., pp. 21-22.

NUMBER 62



rebel troops."15 And to develop a relationship with Aleida March, who fought alongside of him. They later married and had two sons and two daughters.

On January 1, 1959, the July 26th Movement achieved the near miraculous: Having grown to an army with tens of thousands of supporters, it overthrew the US-backed dictatorship Batista and his 50,000 US-supported troops. When the revolutionaries

took Havana on January 8, 1959, Che was 30 years old and a hero. A special law granted him Cuban citizenship.

As head of the La Cabaña fortress where the Batista counterrevolutionaries and torturers were detained. Che organized their trials. Anderson describes him as scrupu-

lous in keeping the proceedings objective. But he was also unbending in meting out revolutionary justice and some 600 Batista supporters were found guilty and executed.

Assessing Che

By 1961 the Cuban economy was in trouble; the US was waging economic --- and then actual - warfare against its former neocolony. Washington's regret for not preventing the Cuban revolution from taking 15. Anderson. on. cit.



power echoed that of Winston Churchill when he reflected that, "we should have strangled the Bolshevik baby in its crib.'

Four months before the Punta del Este conference of the Organization of American States in August 1961, the US invasion of Cuba at the Bay of Pigs had sharply increased tensions between Washington and Havana. In a major speech at the conference. Che, who led the Cuban delegation, condemned President John F. Kennedy's new Alliance for Progress. Cuba, Che declared, would not "export revolution," but "we do guarantee this conference ... that, if urgent measures of social prevention are not taken, the example of Cuba will take root in the people" of the Americas. US representative Richard N. Goodwin, after meeting with Che, reported that the Cuban had noted "an intrinsic contradiction in the Alianza - by encouraging the forces of change and the desires of the masses, we might set loose forces which were beyond our control ending in a Cuban style revolution."

In the three memos Goodwin wrote to President Kennedy after the meeting, it was clear that he liked and respected the Cuban. He described Che as "wearing green fatigues, and his usual overgrown scraggly beard. Behind his beard, his features were quite soft, almost feminine, and his manner intense. He has a good sense of humor and there was considerable joking back



The guerrillas pose in the Bolivian jungle. Che is fourth from the right with "Tuma" who acted as his double on Che's left.

and forth during the meeting." Che, Goodwin reported, "wanted to thank us for the [Bay of Pigs] invasion - that it had been a great political victory for them - enabled them to consolidate and transformed them from an aggrieved little country to an equal. ... He spoke calmly and in a straightforward manner, and with the appearance of detachment and objectivity. He left no doubt at any time that he felt completely free to speak for his government and rarely distinguished between his personal observations and the official position of the Cuban government."16

Rumors of a Split

The files on Che had continued to grow. With the Cuban revolution, the CIA and FBI had settled the question of whether Che was a communist, and moved on to a preoccupation with "What kind of a Communist is he?" Was he an internationalist looking to support the spread of anti-capitalist movements, or was he willing to go along with the privileged bureaucrats in the Soviet Union who had, since the 1930s, been willing to confine themselves to "socialism in one country??

Che's role at the 1961 OAS meeting provided a partial answer and fueled rumors of tensions between Moscow and Havana. Goodwin wrote Kennedy "that Cuba is undergoing severe economic stress, that the Soviet Union is not prepared to undertake the large effort necessary to get them on their feet (a Brazilian told me, 'You don't feed the lamb in the mouth of the lion'), and that Cuba desires an understanding with the US."17

Although Che had approached Goodwin looking for a modus vivendi for better relations, the US representative suggested rejecting the overture and continuing the US policy of isolation, propaganda, and economic warfare. These 1961 documents articulate early on the essence of a US foreign policy toward Cuba that has remained constant for 36 years under both Republican and Democratic administrations: to reverse the Cuban revolution and restore the Caribbean to a US lake.

The island's relations with Moscow continued to worry Washington. On July 22, 1968, Goodwin, then working for President Lyndon Johnson, gave a policy briefing at the New York Times to update the editor, Ben Wells on the possibility of a "split" between

CAQ

17. Ratner and Smith, op. cit., p. 73.

Moscow and Havana.18 (By then, Che was already dead.) According to a memo on the meeting written by one of Goodwin's aides, the revolutionary internationalism of the Cuban Communist Party was causing mounting "hostility between Castro and the Orthodox Communist world." The Communist Parties of Eastern Europe, Latin America, and even factions of the Cuban Communist Party itself regarded Havana's "determination to continue to export the revolution" as "adventurism."

Goodwin's aide points out that old-line members of the Communist Party of Cuba had opposed Castro's attack on the Moncada barracks, only to support him years later when victory was near. In 1967, the memo notes, there was "lukewarm support for the Che Guevara mission in Bolivia and expressions of satisfaction in the USSR and by Moscow-line leaders in Latin America when it failed."20

18. The Goodwin memo lifts a corner of the curtain on one way public opinion is shaped. Background briefings are held with the "newspaper of record," the line is set, and then, once enunciated, is echoed across the country by and then, once enumciated, is echoed across the country by the lesser papers. Since the front page of the New left Tunes is transmitted across country prior to other newspapers' deadlines, they have early guidance. For more information on this process, see Noam (Lonnsky and Edward Herman, Manufacturing Consent (New York: Pantheon, 1988). 19. Anderson, op. cit. 20. Fidel Castro in introduction to Che Guevara, Bolivian Diary (New York: Pathfinder, 1994).

FALL 1997

NUMBER 62

42

16. Ibid, pp. 518-20.

The memo writer internationalism espo to "the early days of t regime had trouble people, and those v Goodwin emphasize "How seriously thing Moscow when the Trotsky in this situat

Solidarit

If the US had any do stood on internation as a public figure, g Second Economic Se Solidarity in 1964, c And, as the police an documents reveal, it wide rumor-monger Moscow-Havana spl tween Che and Fidel.

At the time, Cuba cow for economic a was in a difficult p committing more ar war on Vietnam. Che revolution to protec offer solidarity with namese. While he a military aid and a g agreement on Cuba's nounced the USSR as imperialism" for ins the Vietnamese and advantage of Third cause there are no fr to the death." he wro ganization in Solidar Asia, Africa, and Lat not remain indiffere occurs in any part o for any country agai victory, just as any co feat for us all. The p alism is not only a du struggle for a better escapable necessity.

In his detailed bid son reports that the s face" for those in N "peaceful coexistence "outraged." Feder Bu to Soviet Premier N

21. In 1927 the left opposit tained, contrary to Stalin, that socialism could be bui in an underdeveloped one the superior economic dev gued, the world market wo ism to the USSR nulless the of the isolation and was ext. of its isolation and was extended 22. "Vietnam and the Worl sage to the Tricontinental). 16, 1967.



en, Che was memo on the dwin's aides, alism of the vas causing Castro and world." The ern Europe, ns of the Cu-If regarded ntinue to exturism."19 that old-line arty of Cuba ack on the support him ear. In 1967, kewarm supion in Bolivia n in the USSR ers in Latin

of the curtain on kground briefings d," the line is set, ross the country by he New York Times he New York Pro-other newspapers' more information Edward Herman, ntheon, 1988).

Guevara, Bolivian

FALL 1997

The memo writer compared the brand of internationalism espoused by Che and Fidel to "the early days of the USSR [... when] the regime had trouble with the same kind of people, and those were the Trotskyists." Goodwin emphasized to the Times editor: "How seriously things must be regarded in Moscow when they applied the name Trotsky in this situation."21

Solidarity Forever

If the US had any doubt about where Che stood on internationalism, his last speech as a public figure, given in Algiers at the Second Economic Seminar on Afro-Asian Solidarity in 1964, clarified his position. And, as the police and intelligence dossier documents reveal, it also fired up worldwide rumor-mongering not only about a Moscow-Havana split, but about one between Che and Fidel.

At the time, Cuba, dependent on Moscow for economic and military support, was in a difficult position. The US was committing more and more troops to its war on Vietnam. Che advocated extending revolution to protect Cuba's gains and to offer solidarity with the embattled Vietnamese. While he acknowledged Soviet military aid and a generous Soviet trade agreement on Cuba's sugar exports, he denounced the USSR as "an accomplice with imperialism" for insufficiently supporting the Vietnamese and taking competitive advantage of Third World countries. "Because there are no frontiers in the struggle to the death," he wrote to OSPAAAL (the Organization in Solidarity with the Peoples of Asia, Africa, and Latin America), "we cannot remain indifferent in the face of what occurs in any part of the world. A victory for any country against imperialism is our victory, just as any country's defeat is a defeat for us all. The practice of internationalism is not only a duty for the peoples who struggle for a better future, it is also an inescapable necessity."22

In his detailed biography of Che, Anderson reports that the speech was "a slap in the face" for those in Moscow who practiced "peaceful coexistence," and the Soviets were "outraged." Feder Burlatsky, a former adviser to Soviet Premier Nikita Khrushchev, told

21. In 1927 the left opposition, led by Leon Trotsky, main-talned, contrary to Stalin, that it was utopian to believe that socialism could be built in one county, particularly in an underdeveloped one like the Soviet Union. Given the superior economic development of the West, they ar-gued, the world market would eventually restore capital-ism to the USSR unless the Russian revolution broke out of its isolation and was extended abroad. 22. "Vietnam and the World Struggle for Freedom (Mes-sage to the Tricontinental),"*Tricontinental* (Cuba), April 16, 1967. 21. In 1927 the left opposition, led by Leon Trotsky, main-

NUMBER 62

Anderson that the dominant group in the senior circles of the Soviet Central Committee "detested" Che who "was seen as dangerous, as against our own strategy. ... [But e]ven though Che was against our interest, there was still some sympathy for him ... there was a romantic aura around him; he reminded people of the Russian Revolution. Opinion was divided. ... Some compared him to Trotsky."2

After the speech, Che resigned his official position and permanently dropped out of sight; for 30 years rumors have circulated, including in his FBI dossier, that Fidel had split with him or worse. There was, in fact, no split, merely a division of labor. After the Algiers speech and the Russian reaction. Fidel raised the idea that Che return to Africa to lead the Cuban guerrilla contingent already in training for the Congo mission. Anderson interviewed Manuel

an economic war on Cuba which continues to this day, barring even the sale of medicines and food.25

From 1959 to 1965, Che directed Cuba's National Bank, traveled extensively, successfully concluded trade deals around the world, served as a spokesperson for Cuba, particularly at the UN, and headed Cuba's industrialization effort in order to get away from a dependent one-crop export economy. He also wrote a classic manual on guerrilla warfare and spoke widely across Cuba. Throughout, the CIA and the FBI diligently documented and analyzed his words. In one speech they recorded. Che - accepting an honorary degree at the University of Las Villas - told the gathered faculty and students that the days when education was a privilege of the white middle class had ended. "The university," he said, "must paint itself black, mulatto, worker and peasant."



Castro checks Che's false passport before Che (I.) leaves in disguise for Bolivia.

"Red Beard" Piñeiro, then head of Cuba's overseas revolutionary activities. "Che didn't need much convincing," said Piñeiro. "Che came back really enthused by his contacts with the Africans. So Fidel told him: 'Why don't you go to Africa?' He was really restless with the passing of time and his inability to fulfill what he saw as his historic mission."24

After working for years within the halls of government, Che longed for action. He had prepared Cuba's agrarian reform law and designed the agency that would implement it. Compensation in the form of bonds was to be issued to repay the former US owners. The US deemed it inadequate and for this and many other reasons, waged

Anderson, op. cit., p. 581.
 Ibid.



If it didn't, he warned, "the people would break down its doors ... and paint the University the colors they liked.

University of the World

But for Che, that university was the world. His real goal was human solidarity on a world-wide scale and a transformation of human consciousness. The war in the Congo that raged between the Western-

25. According to a CIA information report "Views of Ernesto Che Guevara," dated July 28, 1959, seven months after the revolution: "It was not Cuba's intention to drive out U.S. business or force it to the wall, but Cuba did insist on controlling foreign business within its borders to pre-vent injustices of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determend Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determend Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determend Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determend Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determend Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determend Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determines of Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determines of Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determines of Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determines of Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determines of Services of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Determines of Services of Services

vent injustices of the past and interference in local poli-tics." Ratner and Smith, *op. cit.*, p. 42.
26. In 1964, the CIA circulated an announcement notify-ing its staff that Che Guevara's new book *Guerra de Guer-rillas: Un Metodo* was available in the CIA library. Ratner and Smith, *op. cit.*, p. 114.

supported Mobutu regime and the Cubanbacked forces was an opportunity for Che to put his principles into action. In a history that was hidden until this year, Anderson details Che's guerrilla efforts as an extraordinary, heroic, but ultimately failed effort. Despite Cuba's support, the Congolese leadership, including Laurent Kabila, was disorganized and uncooperative.²⁷

Undeterred by defeat in the Congo, Che returned to Cuba convinced that "The objective conditions for [armed struggle] exist, and Cuba's example has shown the way.... Armed struggle was the only way to bring about social, economic, and political justice and that Cuba must lead the way."²⁸

"The example of our revolution," he had written earlier, "and the lessons it applies for Latin America have destroyed all coffee house theories; we have demonstrated that a small group of men supported by the people and without fear of dying can overcome a disciplined regular army and defeat it."²⁹

 Anderson, op. cit. He draws much from the unpublished diary, Che Guevara, Episodes of Guerrilla War. Congo.
 Batner and Smith, FBIS transcript of an interview given to Daily Worker (New York), Nov. 1962, op. cit., pp. 21-22.
 Anderson, op. cit.

44

Several months after returning from Africa, Che took the struggle to Bolivia. Traveling in disguise with a small group of Cuban internacionalistas, he evaded the CIA and FBI to arrive secretly in Bolivia in late 1966.

"The university must paint itself black, mulatto, worker and peasant [or] the people [...will] paint the university the colors they liked." - Che

But in revolution, timing is everything. When Che arrived in Bolivia, the movement was on the decline. Drawing literally on the Cuban experience, his critics, say, he mistakenly elevated guerrilla warfare from a tactic to a continental strategy and ignored the classic Leninist concept of building a revolutionary party. Instead, fired by passion, idealism, and self-confidence, he believed he could create guerrilla foci and spark revolution. This tack, however, was ill-suited to circumstances on the ground. In Bolivia, there was no organic mass movement as there had been in Cuba. Nor was there a revolutionary organization; the mostly Indian Bolivian peasantry, unlike the Cubans, was suspicious of the rebels. And this time, the US was not caught off

this time, the view of a seeking devices to guard. It flew in heat-seeking devices to target the guerrillas and US Special Forces to train and supervise the Bolivian Rangers, who quickly encircled and exterminated the doomed band.³⁰

his yea

the Na

tration

need for this e

the Cold War

present and

the CIA and I

intelligence

given the disa

the Soviet U

seen as the m

volves aroun

nant, and dor

of the US wit

challenge it a

the century.

American C

likely to go of

ring some ur

trophe. If, ind

comes as a be

the national s

should any

In fact, n

for changes in

community

ward in the

from a Presid

sion, both l

Congress, the

on Foreign R

and elsewhe

seek to assess

and foresee

dangers: re

religious and

nic conflicts

bal economi

petition, dru

internationa

terrorism, and

list of "rogue

all seek to in

formance o community

ceptance of those in pow

Philip Agee is Run (1987). He Hamburg, Germ

NUMBER 62

Underlyi

change it?

Other con

Viva Che

In the end, despite Che's hopes, the Andes were not the Sierra Maestras of South America and popular revolts did not shoot like electricity down their spine to light the continent with popular revolt. Today, there are 60 million more poor people in Latin America than when he died. Then, the gap separating the richest 20 percent from the poorest 20 percent was 60 to 1. In 1990, it was 150 to 1. These poor can only wonder what their lives would have been like under Che's vision of the "new man" living in a society of abundance in a world without exploitation. Still, Che is remembered across the

globe — even more so today than when he died three decades ago. The answer to his vast and enduring appeal could have been written by Victor Hugo. In describing why Jean Paul Marat, a leader of the French Revolution, and also a physician, remains a timeless symbol of social revolution, he wrote:

They guillotined Charlotte Corday and they said Marat is dead. No. Marat is not dead. Put him in the Pantheon or throw him in the sewer; it doesn't matter - he's back the next day. He's reborn in the man who has no job, in the woman who has no bread, in the girl who has to sell her body, in the child who hasn't learned to read; he's reborn in the unheated tenement, in the wretched mattress without blankets, in the unemployed, in the proletariat, in the brothel, in the jailhouse, in your laws that show no pity, in your schools that give no future, and he reappears in all that is ignorance and he recreates himself from all that is darkness. Oh, beware, human society: You cannot kill Marat until you have killed the misery of poverty.31

30. Che's defenders say that given Castro's victory in Cuba with a small, depleted force, Che was right to take the chance in Bolivia. Piñeiro, who headed Cuba's overseas operations at the time, said in October that the cause of Che's defeat was the immediate detection of his base camp and his separation from half his troops. Che then spent key time searching for the strays in an area too thinly populated to support insurgency.

Rey time searching for the states in the searching of the states of the lated to support insurgency.
31. As quoted in Clifford D. Conner, Jean Paul Maral: Scientist and Revolutionary (Atlantic Highlands, New Jersey: Humanities Press, 1997), p. 4.

FALL 1997

New from City Lights Publishers MICHAEL PARENTI Contents: Rational Fascism BLACKSHIRTS . Let Us Now Praise & REI Revolution Left Anticommunism **Rational Fascism & the Overthrow of Communism** · Communism in Wonderland Stalin's Fingers The Free-Market Paradise Goes East The End of Marxism? Anything But Class: Avoiding the C-Word

by Michael Parenti

Written with lucid and compelling style, a bold and entertaining exploration of the epic struggles of yesterday and today.

> ISBN: 0-87286-329-8 / \$12.95 Paper / 165 Pages Available at better bookstores & from City Lights Books: 261 Columbus Ave., San Francisco, CA 94133, Fax: 415-362-4921



c mass moveluba. Nor was mization; the try, unlike the he rebels. And tot caught off sing devices to d US Special vise the Bolivvise the Boliva 'encircled and 1 band.³⁰

B

e's hopes, the ra Maestras of lar revolts did wn their spine oopular revolt. n more poor han when he ing the richest st 20 percent was 150 to 1. ler what their under Che's viin a society of at exploitation. ed across the than when he answer to his ould have been describing why ie French Revoremains a timeon, he wrote:

Corday and Marat is not on or throw natter - he's m in the man nan who has as to sell her i't learned to heated teneress without d, in the projailhouse, in oity, in your and he reape and he reis darkness You cannot led the mis-

ro's victory in Cuba s right to take the d Cuba's overseas r that the cause of on of his base camp is. Che then spent rea too thinly popu-

lean Paul Marat. ighlands, New Jer

FALL 1997

The CIA at Fifty: A Letter from Philip Agee Illustration by Matt Wuerker

This year the US national security state, as established by the National Security Act during the Truman Adminis tration, has turned 50. Common wisdom questions the need for this expensive structure now that, as all seem to agree, the Cold War has ended. Most commentary centers on the present and future roles of

the CIA and the rest of the intelligence community given the disappearance of the Soviet Union, always seen as the main threat.

Other commentary revolves around the dominant, and domineering, role of the US with no rival to challenge it at the turn of the century. In truth, the American Century looks likely to go on indefinitely, barring some unpredictable catastrophe. If, indeed, this "triumph" comes as a benefit, even partially, of the national security apparatus, why should anyone want to change it?

In fact, many proposals for changes in the intelligence community have come forward in the past year or two: from a Presidential Commission, both houses of Congress, the Council on Foreign Relations, and elsewhere. All seek to assess present and foresee future dangers: regional religious and ethnic conflicts, global economic competition, drugs and international crime, terrorism, and the usual list of "rogue states." And all seek to improve the performance of the intelligence

community while containing its \$30 billion yearly cost.

Underlying this conventional approach, of course, is acceptance of the concept of national security as defined by those in power, which pretty much means continuation of the

Philip Agee is the author of *Inside the Company: CIA Diary* (1975) and *On the Run* (1987). He is a frequent lecturer at universities and civic events. He lives in Hamburg, Germany. state as servant and protector of private capital. Those who challenge this in ideas and actions are, and will be, the continuing "national security threats."

Absent from this commentary, as one would expect, is the notion that this same national security state has produced the myriad social afflictions besetting the US and the rest of the world. Making this connection is the basis for resistance to US domination, neo-liberal economics, and the worsening situation in which much of humanity

finds itself.

During this last fifty years, the CIA and other agencies have served as instruments for imposing US national security policies on the rest of the world. The human cost, especially

in the Third World, is unspeakable. Yet, resistance goes on as

surely as the oppression and repression that create it. One need look no further than Cuba to see a unified people in its 38th year of unbending resistance to every effort by the CIA to impose the US will, from attempts to assassinate the leadership, to sabotage and armed incursions, to use of biological warfare. Armed national liberation movements continue, as in Mexico, Colombia, and Peru, while political struggles in much of Central America also reflect resistance to US domination

This 50th anniversary of the CIA and the national security state should be a time of national shame, given the moral bankruptcy of the policies that "won" the Cold War. But absent that, it can be a time of renewal for those who do resist, expose, denounce, and condemn the continuing dirty war against peoples seeking social justice, freedom from oppression and peace.

NUMBER 62

CAQ



o figure among the free market restorationists of Eastern Europe has won more adulation from US officials, academics, and journalists than Vaclav Havel. A playwright who was once jailed because of his opposition to the communist system, Havel later became the first president of post-communist Czechoslovakia and then president of the Czech Republic. Lionized whenever he visits the US, he was accorded the rare honor of appearing before a joint session of Congress in February 1990 where he received a standing ovation.

The corporate-owned US media could not get enough of him nor do enough for him, portraying him as a crusader for democracy, a lone dissenter who courageously prevailed against ruthless oppressors. Hardly immune to the very media influences they often criticize, many progressives, especially the academics, go absolutely gah gah over Vaclay, overlooking some unsettling things: his reactionary religious obscurantism, his undemocratic suppression of leftist opponents, and his unrestrained devotion to economic inequality.

Consider the political pronunciamentos Havel has issued from time to time. In a New York Times op-ed that caused an embarrassed silence among his US admirers, he denounced democracy's "cult of objectivity and statistical average," and the idea that rational, collective social efforts should be applied to solving the environmental

Michael Parenti's latest book is Blackshirts and Reds: Rational Fascism and the Overthrow of Communism (San Francisco: City Lights Books, 1997).

46

Vaclav Havel's Warm and Fuzzy Image

by Michael Parenti

pursuits.2

crisis. Sounding as goofy as his hero, novelist Aleksandr Solzhenitsyn, Havel called for a new breed of political leader who would rely less on "rational, cognitive thinking," show "humility in the face of the mysterious order of Being," and "trust in his own subjectivity as his principal link with the subjectivity of the world." This empowered mystic, not unlike Plato's philosopher king, would be endowed with a "sense of transcendental responsibility" and "archetypal wisdom."1 Havel never explained how such gifts would translate into actual policy decisions, for whose benefit, at whose expense.

On another occasion, Havel called for efforts to preserve the Christian family in the Christian nation. Presenting himself as a man of peace and vowing never to sell arms to oppressive regimes, he then sold arms to the Philippine generals and the fascist regime in Thailand. In June 1994, Gen. Augusto Pinochet, the man who butchered Chilean democracy, was reported to be weapons shopping in Czechoslovakia - with no audible objections from Havel.

Havel joined wholeheartedly in George Bush's Gulf War, an enterprise that killed more than 100,000 Iraqi civilians, with hundreds of thousands more perishing in the subsequent blockade. In 1991, along with other Eastern European pro-capitalist leaders, Havel voted with Washington to condemn human rights violations in Cuba. But he has never uttered a word on violations in El Salvador, Colombia, Indonesia, Turkey, or any other US client state.

Uncivil Liberties

In 1989, one of his first acts as president of Czechoslovakia was to grant amnesty to about two-thirds of the country's prison population, some 40,000 inmates. Havel assumed that most of those incarcerated under communism were victims of political repression and therefore deserved release. He and his associates were dismayed to discover that a good number of the "victims" were experienced criminals who

1. Vaclav Havel, "The End of the Modern Era," New York Times, March 1, 1992.

democrat, demanded that parliament be suspended and that he be allowed to rule by edict, so better to ram through his freemarket "reforms." That same year, he signed a law that made the advocacy of communism a felony punishable by up to eight years imprisonment. He claimed, inaccurately, that the Czech constitution required him to sign the legislation. In fact, as he knew, the law violated the Charter of Human Rights which is incorporated into the Czech constitution. In 1995, he supported and signed another undemocratic law that barred communists and former communists from employment in public agencies.

then lost no time resuming their unsavory

In 1992, President Havel, the great

The propagation of anticommunism has remained a top priority for Havel -even after the communist governments were overthrown. In 1995, he led what the San Francisco Chronicle described as "a frantic international campaign" to keep in operation two US-financed Cold War radio stations, Radio Free Europe and Radio Liberty, so they could continue saturating Eastern Europe with their anticommunist message.3

Under Havel's government, a law was passed making it a crime to propagate national, religious, and class hatred. In effect, criticisms of big moneyed interests were now illegal, being unjustifiably lumped with ethnic and religious bigotry. Havel, the philosopher king, warned labor unions not to involve themselves in politics. Some militant unions had their property seized and handed over to more compliant company unions.

In 1995, Havel announced that the "revolution" against communism would not be complete until everything was privatized. His government even liquidated the properties of the Socialist Union of Youth - which included camp sites, recreation halls, and cultural and scientific facilities for children - putting them under the management of five joint stock

2. "Street Crime Hits Prague Daily Life," New York Times, Dec. 18, 1991. 3. San Francisco Chronicle, Feb. 17, 1995.

FALL 1997



companies and leavir the streets.

Havel's "democr brought cuts in healt ing, and education; a and fuel subsidies to The condition of lab clined. Sick leave, ma cations, and other jol for granted under co cut or abolished. Wo cation resorts, health cultural centers, dayc features that made co more than just worl vanished. Hospitals, culture, and public t closing or services clined. Rest homes for workers have been p as casinos, night club the nouveaux riches

Real income has sl 30 percent under Hav More than one-third ject poverty and large or more jobs and wo day. Those who have among the more vuln dren, the elderly, and o peasants.

There is an upsurg tion and organized street crime, murder, addiction mental and suicide. Women are b



el, the great arliament be owed to rule ough his freeear, he signed y of commuv up to eight med, inaccution required In fact, as he harter of Hurated into the he supported cratic law that mer commuablic agencies. icommunism for Havel governments ne led what the escribed as "a ign" to keep in Cold War radio and Radio Libnue saturating anticommunist

ent, a law was o propagate naiatred. In effect, interests were ifiably lumped bigotry. Havel, ed labor unions n politics. Some property seized compliant com-

nnced that the nunism would verything was int even liqui-Socialist Union ed camp sites, al and scientific tuing them unive joint stock

fe," *New York Times,* 7, 1995.

FALL 1997



Since Havel has become president, anti-Gypsy violence has increased. Here, Romas in Prague protest lack of protections.

companies and leaving the youths to roam the streets.

Havel's "democratic reforms" have brought cuts in health care, public housing, and education; and reductions in rent and fuel subsidies to low income people. The condition of labor has drastically declined. Sick leave, maternity leave, paid vacations, and other job benefits once taken for granted under communism have been cut or abolished. Worker sanitariums, vacation resorts, health clinics, sports and cultural centers, daycare centers, and other features that made communist enterprises more than just workplaces, have nearly vanished. Hospitals, libraries, houses of culture, and public transport systems are closing or services have drastically declined. Rest homes formerly reserved for workers have been privatized and redone as casinos, night clubs, and restaurants for the nouveaux riches.

Real income has shrunk by as much as 30 percent under Havel's free market rule. More than one-third of citizens live in abject poverty and large numbers hold two or more jobs and work up to 14 hours a day. Those who have suffered the most are among the more vulnerable: women, children, the elderly, and ordinary workers and peasants.

There is an upsurge in official corruption and organized crime, as well as in street crime, murder, homelessness, drug addiction, mental and physical illness, and suicide. Women are being recruited in unprecedented numbers for the booming sex industry that caters to foreign and domestic businessmen. Unable to find employment in their fields, many highly educated women go abroad to work as prostitutes. Children are also channeled into the sex market. "Prague and Budapest now rival Bangkok and Manila as hubs for the collection of children to serve visiting pedophiles."⁴

Oddly, the Prague police force today under Havel's free market "democracy" is many times larger than it was under the "communist police state," when "relatively few police were needed."⁵

Doing Well for Himself

Havel may be an intellectual and playwright but under his government, subsidies for the arts and literature have been severely reduced. Theaters have been closed and some symphony orchestras disbanded. Education, once free for qualified applicants even to the post-graduate level, is now available only to those who can afford the high tuition. In the name of "objective" social science, curricula have been "depoliticized," meaning that a critical left perspective has been replaced by a conservative viewpoint that is supportive, or at least uncritical of, imperialism and capitalism

4. Christopher Dickey, "The Death of Innocents," Neussweek, Sept. 2, 1996. 5. "Street Crime ... " op. cil.

CAO

The inexpensive but high quality editions of classical and contemporary authors and poets, including ones from Asia, Africa, and Latin America, have been replaced by second-rate, mass-market publications from the West. And as the cost of books, periodicals, and newspapers has skyrocketed and education levels have declined, readership has shrunk almost to Third World levels.

Raised by governesses and driven by chauffeurs in a wealthy and fervently anticommunist family, Havel has remained true to his class interests. Under Czech privatization and "restitution" programs, factories, shops, estates, homes, and much of the public land was sold at bargain prices to foreign and domestic capitalists. In the Czech and Slovak republics, former aristocrats or their heirs were being given back all the estates and lands their families had held before 1918 under the Austro-Hungarian empire, dispossessing the previous occupants and sending many of them into destitution.

Havel himself took personal ownership of public properties that had belonged to his family 40 years before. He is once again a rich man. While presenting himself as dedicated to doing good for others, he has done quite well for himself, at the expense of many of his less renowned compatriots.

For all these reasons, some of us do not have a warm fuzzy feeling about Vaclav Havel.



hen police beat Dewayne Readus during a 1983 scuffle at the John Hay Homes housing project in Springfield, Illinois, they were no more aware that their actions would lead to a large-scale revolt than were the L.A. cops who beat Rodney King. Unlike the Los Angeles uprising, the one that started in Springfield was nonviolent, invisible, and international. It triggered the micro-radio revolt of unlicensed, low-power, low-tech, noncommercial stations that originate in, and broadcast to, local neighborhoods. Participants in the movement - unlike consumers of the "information revolution" marketed by Microsoft, IBM and other corporations - don't need expensive computers or access to America On-Line. They don't even need to be literate or have electricity in their homes. All they need is a \$10 transistor radio to receive the messages or a \$150 transmitter to send them.

Lawrence Soley is professor of communications at Marquette University in Milwaukee. His books on unli-censed broadcasting include Pumpin² Up the Voltume (forthconing from South End Press, Boston), Radio War-fare (Praeger, New York), and with John S. Nichols, Clau-destine Radio Broadcasting (Praeger, New York).

Roots of the Revolt

In 1983, Dewayne Readus, partially blinded as a child by glaucoma, was, like many young African-American men, unable to find a full-time or even a part-time job. To earn money, he worked as a disc jockey at parties in the project, spinning R&B. One of these events turned into a brawl and the police, who arrived swinging, beat Readus so badly he was completely blinded.1

After a bout of depression and heavy drinking, Readus turned from parties and booze to social activism. He helped organize the Tenants Rights Association (TRA), which demanded that Hay Homes authorities and local police be accountable to project residents, rather than the other way around. To improve TRA's outreach, Mike Townsend, a family friend and professor at Sangamon State University, suggested that Readus start a neighborhood newspaper. Readus, who has since changed his name to Mbanna Kantako (or "resisting warrior"), replied, "I'm blind, let's do radio. I don't get off on 1. Interview, July 1996.

print that much."2 At the next TRA meeting, members agreed. "We recognized that [since] a large percentage of our people can't read," said Kantako, radio was "the most effective way of getting our message to the people.

It was also illegal. The Federal Communications Commission (FCC), the government agency that regulates telecommunications, prohibits not only the operation of an FM station without a license, but also the purchase of a fully assembled FM transmitter. As Napoleon Williams, who runs an unlicensed FM station in nearby Decatur, puts it, "It's amazing. You can buy an Uzi fully assembled, but it's illegal to buy one of these [transmitters] fully assembled.

While FCC policies have purposefully kept community groups from getting licenses, they have handed them over to large corporations. "The FCC and its predecessor, the Federal Radio Commission,

Interview, July 1996.
 Quoted in Sharon Albert-Honore, "Empowering Voices: KUCB and Black Liberation Radio," Mediated Messages and African-American Culture (Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage, 1996), p. 208.
 David Burke, "The Still Saying, Can You Hear Me?" Decatur Herald & Review, Jan. 12, 1997, p. A4.

FALL 1997

have turned over trum to commerci whatsoever," says professor of journa Wisconsin-Madiso munications, Mass history of the FCC The FCC "serves casting industry," of power politics,

And like many in the open throu ture which, in this corporations, but groups, to get lice FCC-developed n cast applicants hav cations" to operate an extended perio heeled corporati groups are compait is not surprising tions end up with stations. Most of t universities and s companies such a dio, Inc., not com The reasons be

porate bias are si First, FCC comm from the telecomm the very industrie police. A House : FCC appointees r commissioners ap period had come fi law firms represe next largest group political appointee up for more presti such as ambassad

Second, comm be loyal supporte are often rewarde dustry jobs after le of the 33 FCC cor between 1945 ar went on to becom ists for, or lawyer communications : were elderly and posts.8 Consume Nader refer to this endemic, as "defer

5. Interview, June 1997. 6. Broadcasting and Ca Providence, NJ: R. R. Boy 7. Barry Cole and Mal (*The FCC and the Broa* Addison-Wesley, 1978), p 8. Roger Noll, Merton Pe-Aspects of Television P. Aspects of Television Re Brookings Institution, 19

NUMBER 62

CAO



next TRA meete recognized that ge of our people , radio was "the ting our message

Federal Commu-CC), the governs telecommunicahe operation of an ense, but also the bled FM transmitms, who runs an 1 nearby Decatur, u can buy an Uzi legal to buy one of assembled."4

nave purposefully s from getting lied them over to FCC and its predio Commission,

re, "Empowering Voices io," Mediated Messages usand Oaks, CA: Sage,

ig, Can You Hear Me?" 2, 1997, p. A4.

FALL 1997

have turned over the [broadcasting] spectrum to commercial interests at no charge whatsoever," says Robert McChesney, a professor of journalism at the University of Wisconsin-Madison and author of Telecommunications, Mass Media and Democracy, a history of the FCC's corporate complicity. The FCC "serves the commercial broadcasting industry," he says. "It's a conspiracy of power politics, undiluted."5

And like many conspiracies, it operates in the open through a bureaucratic structure which, in this case, makes it easy for corporations, but difficult for community groups, to get licenses. For example, the FCC-developed rules require that broadcast applicants have the "financial qualifications" to operate the station in the red for an extended period of time. When wellheeled corporations and community groups are compared under this criterion, it is not surprising that for-profit corporations end up with 85 percent of US radio stations. Most of the others are owned by universities and state-wide broadcasting companies such as Minnesota Public Radio, Inc., not community groups.6

The reasons behind the FCC's pro-corporate bias are similarly unastounding. First, FCC commissioners usually come the very industries they are supposed to police. A House subcommittee study of FCC appointees noted that ten of the 19 commissioners appointed during a 16-year period had come from the industry or from law firms representing the industry. The next largest group of commissioners were political appointees who had been runnersup for more prestigious government posts, such as ambassadorships.7

Second, commissioners who prove to be loyal supporters of corporate interests are often rewarded with high-paying industry jobs after leaving the FCC. A study of the 33 FCC commissioners who served between 1945 and 1970 found that 21 went on to become employees of, lobbyists for, or lawyers representing the telecommunications industries; the other 12 were elderly and retired after their FCC posts.8 Consumer activists like Ralph Nader refer to this problem, which remains endemic, as "deferred bribery."

 Interview, June 1997.
 Broadcasting and Cablecasting Yearbook 1995 (New Providence, NJ: R.B. Bowker, 1995), p. xxi.
 Rarry Cole and Mal Octimger, Reluctant Regulators: The FCC and the Broadcast Audience (Reading, PA: Address Washington). Addison-Wesley, 1978), p. 5. 8. Roger Noll, Merton Peck and John McGowen, *Economic Aspects of Television Regulation* (Washington, DC: The Brookings Institution, 1973), pp. 123-24.

NUMBER 62



Free radio activist Mbanna Kantako.

Third commercial broadcasters, through trade associations such as the National Association of Broadcasters, maintain a constant presence in Washington, testifying at hearings and grooming personal contacts with politicians, commissioners, and other power brokers. As the book Reluctant Regulators observed, "Meetings with industry are nothing new to the FCC. Over the years, the full commission has held periodic, closed meetings with various industry groups. ... An FCC meeting with a citizens group, on the other hand, was a rare occurrence prior to 1970."9 Since then, the public has had limited input on such issues as violence on television, children's programming, and minority employment in the broadcast industry, but never on whether corporate-controlled broadcasting is in the public interest. The FCC openly admitted its pro-business agenda: "[T]o a major extent, ours is a commercially-based broadcast system and that this system renders a vital service to the Nation. Any policies adopted by [us] ... should be consistent with the maintenance and growth of this system."10

Lastly, corporate broadcasters, through their political action committees and CEOs, influence policy through campaign contributions. In 1995-96, broadcasting interests were among the largest campaign contributors, handing out more than \$3.5 million to politicians. General Electric/

9. Cole and Oettinger, op. cit., p. 92. 10. Federal Communications Commission, "Fairness Doc-trine Obligations of Broadcast Licensee," 63 Radio Regis-ter 2nd (P & F) 488.

CAO

NBC, Walt Disney/ABC, News Corp./Fox and the National Association of Broadcasters each contributed over a half-million dollars to the national Democratic and Republican parties.11

WTRA Signs On

With its chances for getting a broadcast license remote to none, the Springfield Tenants Rights Association decided to go on the air unlicensed. Using a grant from a Catholic Church Campaign for Human Development, TRA ordered \$600 worth of equipment out of a catalog and set up the WRTA studio in Kantako's living room. "We're not even concerned about the FCC regulations," says Kantako about the decision. "Clearly the [laws] were designed before blacks were allowed to hold their heads up. And, obviously, being designed at that period of time, there was no consideration of what we as people might want to do."12

At its inception, about a dozen people worked on the FM station, producing programs that aired two, then three, nights a week. Although many in the local black community listened, Springfield authorities and the FCC largely ignored the illegal broadcasts. Until 1989, that is, when Kantako interviewed Johnny Howell in the hospital where the middle-aged father was recuperating from a police beating. After

 Leslie Wayne, "Broadcast Lobby Excels at Washington Power Game," *New York Times*, May 5, 1997, p. D1.
 Quoted in Steve LaBlanc, "Revolution Radio," *Version* 90, p. 21.

THE GREAT FCC GIVEAWAYS

uring the 1960s and 1970s, unlicensed radio stations requently broadcast between 1605 and 1620 kHz, a fallow area of the electromagnetic spectrum at the top end of the AM band. Listeners with old-style analog AM receivers could tune in these stations with little difficulty, and the broadcasts didn't interfere with licensed stations. Some of the early "pirate broadcasters" --- as unlicensed broadcasters were then called - hoped that the FCC would make this area of the broadcasting spectrum available to them and others, who did not have licenses to broadcast legally.

These hopes were finally dashed by the Federal Communications Commission (FCC) in 1993 when it opened the upper end of the AM band - 1605 to 1705 kHz - to broadcasting. Rather than opening this portion of the spectrum to new voices, the FCC reserved these frequencies for already-licensed AM broadcasters, who could petition to move their stations from lower to higher frequencies. The FCC claimed that the decision wasn't a gift to broadcasting companies; it was needed to alleviate crowding in the AM band.1

In April 1997, the FCC did the same thing with the licenses for digital television broadcasting. Rather than awarding licenses to community groups and others that have been shut out of VHF and UHF television, the FCC gave the digital licenses to corporations that already had analog TV licenses. It rationalized this decision by saying that corporations such as RCA and Westinghouse have the money and experience to build and operate the new digital television stations.

To make the giveaway more publicly palatable, the FCC and their corporate cronies played up the benefits that the public will receive from digital television in the form of higher quality images. They played down the fact that viewers will have to spend enormous sums for new digital television receivers, which RCA and other electronics corporations are gearing up to manufacture.2

1. Sean Scully, "FCC Opens Up Expanded AM Band," Broadcasting & Cablecasting,

April 19, 1933, p. 7.
 For an example of the televised discussions about digital broadcasting, see Forrest Sawyer, "ABC Nightline," April 22, 1997; Joel Brinkley, "TV Sales Weaken on Fears New Sets Will Soon Be Obsolete," New York Times, June 23, 1997, p. D1.

Kantako invited listeners to call in and describe their experiences with police, many came forward to report abuse; some called police "pigs" and the "occupying army." Soon after these broadcasts, police began harassing people associated with the station.¹³ Even visitors and journalists were detained and questioned. "As soon as we left Kantako's apartment [and makeshift studio]," reported Nation writer Luis Rodriguez, "two police officers yelled at us to stop and then ordered us to spread our legs and place our hands on the wall. They had been standing near the apartment next to marked-car units, apparently listening to our on-the-air comments on police terror."14

Springfield police chief Mike Walton contacted the FCC, claiming that he had received complaints about the station. FCC agents obligingly visited the station on April 6, 1989, and ordered Kantako to stop broadcasting, and slapped him with a \$750 fine. A week and a half later, Kantako defiantly began broadcasting 24 hours-a-day, 7 days-a-week.15 A year later a federal court ordered Kantako to shut down his transmitter. Instead, he contacted the San Franciscobased National Lawyers Guild Committee

13. Michael Townsend, "Black Liberation Radio Escalates Jonane Townsen, Back and Science Status and Escatates Battle with the Thought Police, "Sangamon State Univer-sity Press Release, Winter 1992, p. 4.
 Luis Rodriguez, "Rappin' in the Hood," *The Nation*, Aug. 12, 1991, p. 192.
 Steven O. Shleids and Robert Ogles, "Black Liberation Radio: A Case Study of Free Radio Micro-Broadcasting," *Howard Journal of Communications*, Spring 1995, p. 176.

50

on Democratic Communications, formed in 1987 to explore "the applicability of traditional First Amendment concepts in the face of the world-wide monopolization of communication resources by commercial interests."16 The Committee drafted a brief arguing that the FCC's complete ban on microradio stations was unconstitutional.

"Deferred bribery" is endemic as retiring FCC commissioners are routinely rewarded with communications industry jobs.

The brief was never filed on Kantako's behalf because the FCC backed away from the confrontation. But the ban on micro-radios continued. It had been adopted in 1978 at the urging of National Public Radio, to force low-power FM stations off the air so that NPR could form a national network of a few, high-powered stations. This new professionalized system, which relied on federal, corporate, and community funding for support, was the antithesis of community radio.17

"The National Lawyers Guild's Committee on Demo-cratic Communications," http://www.surf.com/-graham.
 "Changes in Rules Relating to Noncommercial Educa-tional Broadcast Stations," 66 FCC2nd 240 (June 7, 1978), 68 FCC 2nd 985 (June 7, 1978); Peter Lewis and Jerry Booth, The Invisible Medium (Washington, DC: Howard University Press, 1990).

CAO

Public input and community involvement were kept to a minimum while corporations and beltway power brokers exerted influence over programming by earmarking grants for coverage of specific issues. For example, Waste Management, Inc., which NPR describes as "providing comprehensive waste services worldwide" but which

Greenpeace calls "one of the worst corporate criminals in the country," has given NPR money specifically for environmental coverage.18 Beltway power brokers exert influence by supporting or opposing federal funding for NPR and by appearing regularly on NPR news programs. The influence extends not

only to what is said, but to who says it. A study by the media watchdog group Fairness and Accuracy in Reporting (FAIR) found that NPR news reports frequently quote government officials, members of Congress, and analysts from Washington, DC-based think tanks such as the American Enterprise Institute. However, less than one percent of the sources quoted by NPR are from labor unions, women's groups, or the environmental movement, and only 1.5 percent are from racial and ethnic minority groups.19

For an in-depth discussion of NPR, see Sam Husseini, "The Broken Promises of Public Radio," *The Humanist*, Sept. 1994, pp. 26-30.
 Charlotte Ryan, "A Study of National Public Radio," *Extral*, April/May 1993, pp. 18-21, 26.

FALL 1997

Muzzli

The micro-ra sparked was i exclusion of "public" or co ing room stud Paine of the m ing and distri how easy it is biggest lie that costs a lot of n he said about broadcast lice fied." Napoleon of Decatur, Il heart and start August 20, 199 transmitter. In erate like publ television, whe dividuals can p total communi can be on the a

Like Kantal Liberation Rad exposed how A County were be dicial system li tion-era auctio grabbed the at prosecutor Law who targeted W

Just two we Radio signed on fondling a youn the police raided ing for a videota contract being i narcotics officer: liams during a though Jones ha said she didn't r to indict William grand jury. Wh Jones was senter court. Citing t claimed that Wil parents and seize Most recent search warrant a the couple's ho equipment used ing that William conversations wi their consent -

legal in many sta When the police broadcasting equ and tape recorder

20. Interview, July 199 21. Richard Muhamma Child," The Final Call,

Muzzling Black Radio

The micro-radio revolution that Kantako sparked was in large part a response to the exclusion of diverse voices from either "public" or commercial radio. From his living room studio, Kantako became the Tom Paine of the micro-radio revolution, producing and distributing videotapes showing how easy it is to start a radio station. "The biggest lie that has ever been told is that it costs a lot of money to run a radio station." he said about the FCC's requirement that broadcast licensees be "financially qualified." Napoleon Williams and Mildred Jones of Decatur, Illinois, took his message to heart and started Black Liberation Radio on August 20, 1990, using a less-than-one watt transmitter. In their view, radio should operate like public access channels on cable television, where interested groups and individuals can produce programs. "We want total community involvement, so anybody can be on the air," says Williams.20

Like Kantako's station, Decatur's Black Liberation Radio was overtly political. It exposed how African-Americans in Macon County were being herded through the judicial system like slaves through a plantation-era auction. The broadcasts quickly grabbed the attention of Macon County prosecutor Lawrence Fichter and the police, who targeted Williams and Jones for arrest.

Just two weeks after Black Liberation Radio signed on, Williams was charged with fondling a young relative. A few weeks later, the police raided the couple's house, searching for a videotape allegedly showing a gang contract being issued for the killing of two narcotics officers. Next, police arrested Williams during a domestic dispute, even though Jones had not called the police and said she didn't need them. Fichter decided to indict Williams anyway and convened a grand jury. When she refused to testify, Jones was sentenced to jail for contempt of court. Citing these arrests, authorities claimed that Williams and Jones were unfit parents and seized their daughters.21

Most recently, police, armed with a search warrant and drawn guns, invaded the couple's home to seize electronics equipment used for "eavesdropping," alleging that Williams taped and broadcast his conversations with public officials without their consent — a practice which, while legal in many states, is a felony in Illinois. When the police confiscated every bit of broadcasting equipment *except* the tapes and tape recorders, it fueled suspicions that

 Interview, July 1996.
 Richard Muhammad, "Black Couple Fights for Their Child," *The Final Call*, Nov. 24, 1993, p. 5. the goal of the raid had been to force Black Liberation Radio off the air.²²

The Case of "Free Radio Berkeley"

As the micro-radio phenomenon spread, the FCC pursued individual prosecutions but managed to avoid litigation that would raise constitutional issues. Then in April 1993, in "an absolute attempt to challenge directly the FCC's regulatory structure and policies," Stephen Dunifer started broadcasting Free Radio Berkeley from a homemade transmitter on Sunday nights from backpacks along with other portable studio equipment and were all hiked into the hills of Berkeley," Dunifer explains. The strategy was designed to keep the FCC from locating the source of the broadcast, getting a search warrant, entering his residence, and seizing all of his electronic equipment.

The plan worked, but it angered the FCC, which ordered Dunifer to stop broadcasting and fined him a whopping \$20,000. In the Committee on Democratic Communications' response, attorney Luke Hiken raised constitutional issues and pointed out that the fine was "grossly disproportionate



For many with no input into media, graffiti and pirate radio are all they have.

his workshop-home. Two years after it was first drawn to defend Kantako, the National Lawyers Guild brief found new relevance. Armed with a revised version of the brief, Dunifer, "felt sure we had a solid legal basis to proceed on if we could find a proper venue."²³

San Francisco-based FCC agents seemed happy to oblige. On April 23 and April 30 they monitored broadcasts of "Free Radio Berkeley" and used directionfinding equipment to determine the source. Dunifer, however, was one step ahead. "The first broadcasts were made from a fixed location to get the attention of the FCC," Dunifer says, but as soon as the feds pinpointed the source, "the station went mobile. The transmitters were put into

 Dave Moore and Billy Tyns, "The Voice of "Liberation," " Decatur Herald & Review, Jan. 12, 1997, p. Al.
 Interview, March 1997. to the alleged violations ...and exceeds the [\$1,000] maximum set by statute."

A petulant FCC countered that the high fine was warranted because Dunifer was "a recalcitrant individual who decide[d] to willfully operate a radio transmitter without the required authorization, as a protest against the regulatory power of the Commission." The FCC was going to make an example of Dunifer.

But besides getting the National Lawyers Guild to represent him, Dunifer did several things that the FCC did not expect: He remained on the air and he began manufacturing inexpensive transmitters, which he made available to other political dissidents. A month later, San Francisco Liberation Radio (SFLR) signed on It was followed by "Radio Libre" in San Francisco's Mission District which broadcasting with a Dunifer-built transmitter, "Arizona

FALL 1997

licenses

corpo-

ized this

CA and

and op-

the FCC

the pub-

of higher

wers will

in receive gearing

ablecasting,

, see Forrest on Fears New

involvement

corporations

exerted influ-

earmarking

issues. For ex-

comprehensive

lls "one of the

e criminals in

nas given NPR

cally for envi-

verage.18 Belt-

okers exert in-

porting or op-

I funding for

opearing regu-

ews programs.

ice extends not

who says it. A

log group Fair-

porting (FAIR)

orts frequently

s, members of

n Washington.

as the Ameri-

However, less

rces quoted by

ons, women's

tal movement.

rom racial and

R, see Sam Husseini, lio," The Humanist,

ional Public Radio,"

Inc., which

but which

NUMBER 62

CAO



Studio for pirate radio 102.1FM in Tampa, Florida.

Free Radio" in Phoenix, "Black Liberation 2" in Richmond, Virginia, and "Free Radio Santa Cruz." Commenting on the growth of free radio stations, Luke Hiken said, "I think this is going to get beyond the ability of the FCC to control, judging from the snowballing of people interested in setting up stations."24

He was right. Micro-radio stations soon appeared in New York, Tampa, Miami, Indianapolis and numerous other cities, sporting names like "Temple Terrace Community Radio," "Steal This Radio," and "Free Radio Pittsburgh" - far too many stations for the FCC to easily eliminate.

FCC Inaction

Sensing it was being outmaneuvered a n d drawn into a constitutional fight it might not win, the FCC drew back Rather than quickly denying Dunifer's appeal which would have

move the allowed Hiken to case to federal court - the FCC filed in U.S. District Court in California for an injunction ordering Dunifer to stop broadcasting. The FCC reasoned that if it could charge Dunifer with violating this court injunction rather than FCC rules, an in-court discussion of the constitutionality of the rules could be avoided.

The strategy backfired. The FCC's biggest mistake was requesting an immediate preliminary injunction, claiming that Free Radio Berkeley broadcasts caused "immediate and irreparable harm" by interfering with licensed signals. Hiken responded Quoted in Susan Ferriss, "Pirates Roll the Airwaves," San Francisco Examiner, Jan. 15, 1995, p. B1.

that the FCC had monitored the station for 18 months without finding significant interference. If there were imminent danger, "Why did they wait for over 18 months to bring this to the court's attention," he asked.25 Hiken pointed out that Black Liberation Radio and other low-power stations were also on the air, but that the FCC had not sought injunctions to shut them down. If there is an emergency, why is it they haven't done anything

about that?" he asked.26 Federal District Court Judge Claudia Wilken accepted Hiken's arguments, and refused to issue a temporary injunction against Dunifer. The FCC hadn't even acted on Dunifer's appeal, she said, so coming to court for an injunction was premature. As a result of the decision, Free Radio Berkeley emerged from the underground,

broadcast-

ing 24

hoursa-day from a house in North Oakland.

Nine months later, though, the FCC formally rejected Dunifer's appeal. Its reasoning was as predictable as it was ironically accurate. Dunifer's broadcasting "directly challenge[d] the 60-plusyear statutory approach to licensing broadcast transmissions" - an approach which had ceded the publicly owned airwaves to commercial interests.²⁷ The FCC was not above twisting facts to maintain its current policies. For example, by claiming that Dunifer should have "asked for a license,

25. "Defendant's Motion in Opposition to Plaintiff's Mo-tion for Preliminary Injunction," United States of America vs. Stephen Paul Dunifer, United States District Court,

Stephen Paul Durifer, United States District Court, No. O44-5312 (W (Dec. 2, 1994).
 The Black Hat, "Some Comments and Excerpts from the United States vs. Stephen Dunifer," *Reclaiming the Airceares*, April/May 1995, p. 3.
 "Memorandum Opinion and Order," in the Matter of Application for Review of Stephen Paul Dunifer," NAL/Acct. No. 315SF0050 (Aug. 2, 1995).



along with a request for a waiver of the relevant rules limiting low power FM service," the FCC suggested that it might have issued Dunifer a license had he applied. Not so, says John Reed of the FCC's engineering and technology department in Washington, DC. "I've never heard of [the FCC] giving permission like that," he said. "There's never been a case of our approving this."28

After issuing its decision, and still hoping to avoid a court discussion of the constitutionality of its rules, the FCC filed in federal district court for a "summary judgment" and permanent injunction against Dunifer and Free Radio Berkeley. To win a summary judgment, all the FCC needed to show was that the facts were undisputed (i.e., Free Radio Berkeley was on the air) and that the law was on its

side (i.e., Free Radio Berkeley didn't have a license to broadcast).29

FCC The also filed a brief asking the court for permanent injunctions against Free Radio Santa Cruz and other stations, falsely claiming they were operated by Dunifer. The commission requested the broad injunction so that it could avoid having to take individual micro-radio stations to court, where the constitutionality of its rules could be challenged. Although the FCC was hoping to throw

the switch on micro-radio with a quick injunction, as of this summer, none had been issued. And even if the court decides against community radio, Hiken and the Committee on Democratic Communications expect to challenge the FCC's rules in a different venue, where the FCC will be forced to justify its policy of licensing corporate, but not neighborhood, stations.

Global Radio Rebellion

The battle for broadcast access is being fought not only in the courts and living room studios in the US, but in jungles, community centers, and war rooms around the world. For liberation struggles and community activists, for intelligence agencies and petty warlords, the power of radio

Interview, June 1997.
 "Free Radio Berkeley vs. United States of America," Slingshol, Spring 1996, p. 1.

FALL 1997

to cheaply and effe out the word mak ways a prize worth Unlicensed stations operated on and of years by well-organ cal movements su Nicaraguan Sandi tional Liberation Fr its struggle agains backed regime of Somoza Debayle. T istas' powerful shor tion "La Voz la Lib Nicaragua" — later dio Sandino" — w first in Costa Rica moved to guerrillazones of Nicaragu Sandinistas begar their own, and the back Somoza's Natic It took a well-traine force to obtain, or protect the transm the enemy.30

For its part, the decades sponsored tions for informatic including "Radio Q and "Radio Liberac against the Sandini Honduras during th war of the 1980s. 7 needed expensive, h to transmit a clear si Nicaragua. Secret ra a key element in tl against Guatemal Arbenz in 1954, a clandestine Radio S massive US propaga against Fidel Castro of US involvement CIA also sponsored stations directed to Vietnam, including Destiny of the Moth eration of the South

What is new abo lution is that transm to almost everyone -Harlem to disenfrance temala - not just to groups or intelligenc ment is fueled in par equipment. E. D. Bre Terrace Communit Stephen Dunifer, and

30. Soley and Nichols, Cland 31. Ibid., pp. 268-77.

vaiver of the relpower FM seriat it might have had he applied. the FCC's engidepartment in er heard of [the te that," he said. of our approv-

n, and still hopsion of the conhe FCC filed in "summary judgunction against erkeley. To win a e FCC needed to vere undisputed as on the air) and ne law was on its (i.e., Free Radio keley didn't have license to broadcast).29

The FCC also filed a brief asking the court for permanent injunctions gainst Free Radio ruz and other stalaiming they were The commission inction so that it ke individual mit, where the cons could be chal-

s hoping to throw o with a quick iner, none had been ie court decides o, Hiken and the atic Communicathe FCC's rules in e the FCC will be y of licensing corrhood, stations.

Rebellion

st access is being courts and living S, but in jungles, war rooms around ion struggles and intelligence agenthe power of radio

nited States of America,"

FALL 1997

to cheaply and effectively put out the word makes the airways a prize worth claiming. Unlicensed stations have been operated on and off for many years by well-organized political movements such as the Nicaraguan Sandinista National Liberation Front during its struggle against the USbacked regime of Anastasio Somoza Debayle. The Sandinistas' powerful shortwave station "La Voz la Liberación de Nicaragua" - later called "Radio Sandino" — was hidden first in Costa Rica and then moved to guerrilla-controlled zones of Nicaragua, as the Sandinistas began holding their own, and then beating back Somoza's National Guard It took a well-trained guerrilla force to obtain, operate and protect the transmitter from the enemy.34

For its part, the CIA has for decades sponsored clandestine radio stations for information and disinformation including "Radio Quince de Septiembre" and "Radio Liberación" which broadcast against the Sandinista government from Honduras during the Nicaraguan Contra war of the 1980s. The Contra broadcasts needed expensive, high-power transmitters to transmit a clear signal from Honduras to Nicaragua. Secret radio transmissions were a key element in the CIA-backed coups against Guatemalan President Jacobo Arbenz in 1954, and broadcasts of the clandestine Radio Swan were part of the massive US propaganda campaign directed against Fidel Castro in the 1960s. As part of US involvement in Southeast Asia, the CIA also sponsored a host of clandestine stations directed to Cambodia, Laos, and Vietnam, including Khmer Serei, Radio Destiny of the Motherland, and Radio Liberation of the Southern Part.31

What is new about the micro-radio revolution is that transmitters are now available to almost everyone - from hip-hop youth in Harlem to disenfranchised peasants in Guatemala --- not just to well-organized guerrilla groups or intelligence agencies. The movement is fueled in part by the low cost of the equipment. E. D. Brewer, founder of Temple Terrace Community Radio in Florida, Stephen Dunifer, and Ernest Wilson, who op-





El Salvador's FMLN is one of many revolutionary groups that used unlicensed radio transmitters.

erates Pan-Com International, produce and sell micro-radio transmitters for under \$150. The three operate Internet sites describing the equipment that can be accessed from anywhere in the world.

Dunifer's Internet site (www.frb.org) has received over 600 inquiries, many from

Dunifer's transmitters are used in Chiapas where the Zapatistas have spearheaded opposition to government corruption and brutality.

outside the US, and has shipped transmitters to Guatemala, Mexico, and Haiti. One of the Dunifer-built transmitters was used to start "Radio TeleVerdad," which defied the Mexican government's control of the airwayes by broadcasting pro-democracy commentaries in Mexico City. The station was raided by soldiers, but after protests by listeners and opposition politicians, was allowed to resume broadcasting. Dunifer has also built transmitters for activists in Chiapas, Mexico, where the Zapatistas have spearheaded widespread opposition to government corruption and brutality.32

32. Kenneth Noble, "Rebel Radio Operator Exports His

ernments of Jean Bertrand Aristide and his successor have supported the establishment of micro-radio stations, which are seen as tools for empowering Haiti's poor. Brewer (www.ldbrewer.com) has built and sent transmitters to Israel, Chile and the Philippines, where dozens

In contrast to Mexico, the populist gov-

of stations have gone on the air in the past few years. Wilson (www.panaxis. com) has also shipped transmitters abroad, including to Argentina, where hundreds of micro-radio stations are now on the air.33 The several thousand Argentine stations broadcast from shantytowns and poor rural areas - to populations

neglected by that country's commercial media - and, unlike those in the US, are tolerated because there are too many free stations for the FCC to silence.34

Around the world, these stations are providing broadcast voices to people who were previously voiceless. It is going to be difficult for governments which previously controlled access to the airwaves, including Washington, to put these transmitters back in their boxes.

Know-how," New York Times, Jan. 24, 1996, p. A10. 33. Interviews, July 1997. 34. Jesse Walker, "Don't Touch That Dial," Reason, Oct. 1995, p. 34; and Ellen Torres, "Latin TV Industry Meets in Buenos Aires," Video Age International, Oct. 1995, p. 38.



Mad Cow Disease: Industrial Farming Comes Hometo Roost

> by Sheldon Rampton and John Stauber

Illustrations by Sue Coe

The USDA had just recalled 25 million pounds of contaminated hamburger and Agriculture Secretary Dan Glickman was doing his best to sound upbeat. "All evidence at this point indicates that we have contained the outbreak," he told reporters in August. The reassurance did not generate much optimism. Not only had researchers failed to pimpoint the source of the contamination, but everyone involved including the meat industry — admitted that future outbreaks are inevitable.¹

Sheldon Rampton and John Stauber live in Madison, WI, where they edit the investigative quarterly *PR Witch*. They are co-authors of *Taric Sludge Is Good For You: Lies, Damm Lies and the Public Relations Industry* (Common Courage Press, 1905). Visit their website at www.prwatch.org. Their previous article for CAW on a Project Censored Top Ten-Award. To order their book *Mad Com U.S.A.*, see p. 66. Sue Coe's work is from *Dand Meat* (New York: Four Walls Eight Windows, 1905). 1. Mitchell Satchell and Stephen J. Hedges, "The Next Bad Beed Seandard" US News and World Report, Sept. 1, 1907.

in hamburgers from Hudson Foods Inc. is only one of several life-threatening diseases that have found their way into the human food supply. The problem is an inevitable consequence of modern factory farming systems, whose very success at mass production of food has created the potential for massive spread of disease. A disease introduced anywhere into the system has the potential to spread widely and often cannot be detected until it is already on the consumer's plate. Yet factory farming has become so entrenched in modern society that no one is seriously proposing any alternatives. Instead, the Department of Agricul-"containing outbreaks" rather than averting them, because effective preventive actions would be far more radical than anyone in power is prepared to countenance.

What should you do to protect yourself from unsafe food? According to USDA and the food industry, you should wash your hands and kitchen surfaces more often and cook everything longer. In other words, think of your kitchen as a decontamination center. Inside the food factories, they plan to introduce other reforms — jerry-rigged food safety protocols aimed at "hazardous and critical control points" — HACCP for short. Finally, they'd like to nuke your food before they sell it to you, bombarding it with radiation to kill bacteria.

But "hazardous and critical control point" procedures can be effective only if they anticipate all potential avenues through which disease can enter and spread. And even irradiating your food the solution currently being pushed by the food and nuclear waste industries — won't knock out everything in it that could kill

FALL 1997

you. It is simply the for problems created problems which dema ards created by techn tend to be difficult to control once they have lem is global in scope Take, for example,

disease. First identified in E

cow disease — technic form encephalopathy, profound physical de mentia before it kills. It fatal brain diseases knc spongiform encephalo cause they riddle their microscopic sponge-lik

Neither irradiation r other routine sterilizat killing the infectious age According to the currer theory, the infectious ag killed at all, because it ism to begin with.² It's called a "prion" (PREE-or rally in all mammals an refold itself into a deadly multiplies by recruiting c to change their folding

A Steak tl the He

If the prion is just a prot the only way to "disinfe meat would be to treat that destroys proteins pretty much negate the v ing meat in the first pla radiation, prions can with boiling water, bleach, for variety of solvents, deterge known to destroy most kn viruses. In one experime agent remained transmiss hour-long exposure to 3 grade (680 degrees Fahre heat to melt lead and to reslab of meat to fine ash forced researchers to rais question of whether even be guaranteed to inactivat Worse yet, if infectious

refolded versions of a prot produces naturally, testing

 Gordon B. Hunter, Scrupie and Mad est, Deadliest Living Thing (New York 3: Paul Brown, Pawel P. Libersk Carleton Galdusek, "Resistance of Steam Autoclaving after Formaldeh ited Survival after Ashing at 380°C retical Implications," *Journal of Is* 161, Mar. 1989, p. 470.

NUMBER 62







protect yourself ing to USDA and ould wash your more often and In other words, decontamination tories, they plan - jerry-rigged ed at "hazardous ts" - HACCP for o nuke your food bombarding it

critical control effective only if ential avenues can enter and ng your food g pushed by the ustries --- won't t that could kill

FALL 1997

you. It is simply the latest high-tech "fix" for problems created by mass production, problems which demonstrate that the hazards created by technological innovation tend to be difficult to predict and hard to control once they have emerged. The problem is global in scope and growing.

Take, for example, the case of mad cow disease

First identified in England in 1985, mad cow disease - technically, bovine spongiform encephalopathy, or BSE - produces profound physical deterioration and dementia before it kills. It belongs to a class of fatal brain diseases known as transmissible spongiform encephalopathies, or TSEs, because they riddle their victims' brains with microscopic sponge-like holes

Neither irradiation nor cooking, nor any other routine sterilization, is any good at killing the infectious agent that causes TSEs. According to the current leading scientific theory, the infectious agent can't in fact be killed at all, because it isn't a living organism to begin with.2 It's simply a protein, called a "prion" (PREE-on), that occurs naturally in all mammals and has the ability to refold itself into a deadly configuration that multiplies by recruiting other prion proteins to change their folding patterns.

A Steak through the Heart

If the prion is just a protein, it follows that the only way to "disinfect" contaminated meat would be to treat it with something that destroys proteins - which would pretty much negate the whole point to eating meat in the first place. In addition to radiation, prions can withstand antibiotics, boiling water, bleach, formaldehyde, and a variety of solvents, detergents, and enzymes known to destroy most known bacteria and viruses. In one experiment, the infectious agent remained transmissible even after an hour-long exposure to 360 degrees centigrade (680 degrees Fahrenheit) - enough heat to melt lead and to reduce a good-sized slab of meat to fine ash. This resilience forced researchers to raise "the disturbing question of whether even incineration can be guaranteed to inactivate the agent."

Worse yet, if infectious prions are simply refolded versions of a protein that the body produces naturally, testing for their presence

Gordon B. Hunter, Scrapie and Mad Oxo Disease: the Smallert, Icodiest Living Thing (New York: Vantage Press, 1993).
 Paul Brown, Pawel P. Liberski, Axel Wolff and D. Carleton Gigdusek, "Resistance of Scrapic Infectivity to Steam Autoclaving after Formaldehyde Fixation and Lim-ited Survival after Ashing at 360°C: Practical and Theo-retical Implications," Journal of Infectious Diseases, n. 161, Mar. 1989, p. 470.

NUMBER 62



Drs. Carleton Gajdusek (I.) and Vincent Zigas examine a victim of kuru, a TSE contracted from eating infected human brains.

is much harder than testing for a bacteria, virus, or other foreign invader. Indeed, TSEs produce no signs of inflammation or fever, and no detectable antibody response. The disease usually goes undetected, therefore, until visible symptoms appear, by which time death is inevitable.

Unlike other infectious diseases, TSEs

In the high-tech world of factory farms, cannibalism is not only practiced, but is preached as the latest miracle of modern efficiency and progress.

can arise through chance mutations even in populations that have never been exposed. These "spontaneous" occurrences affect about one in a million humans per year and kill a variety of other mammals at the same rate

Finally, TSEs are characterized by an even longer incubation period than the AIDS virus. Cases have been documented in which more than 40 years have elapsed between the time of exposure and the onset of symptoms.

Taken together, these factors make it impossible to prevent an outbreak through quarantines, or even to detect an outbreak before it has reached epidemic proportions.

Fortunately, the transmissible spongiform encephalopathies have an Achilles heel: They are usually "difficult" to trans-

CAO

mit, especially from one species to another. With the exception of a disease in sheep called "scrapie," TSEs have spread widely only in populations engaged in unnatural feeding practices. In humans, the most notable example occurred among the Fore society of Papua New Guinea. After incorporating ritual cannibalism into their funeral ceremonies in the early

20th century, the Fore fell victim in large numbers to a devastating epidemic of a TSE called kuru.

You Eat What You Are

These days, however, in the high-tech world of factory farms, cannibalism and other unnatural feeding patterns are not only practiced but preached as the latest miracles of mod-

ern efficiency and progress.

Although these practices are in fact more widespread in the US than in any other country, it was in England that the first cases of TSEs spreading from mammal to human were documented. Like kuru, England's epidemic of mad cow disease has been traced to cannibalism - in this case, the feeding of "rendered" cattle protein to other cattle. Following the first humandeaths in England, the USDA and the cattle industry have reluctantly accepted a limited ban on this practice. In order to minimize the blow to industry, however, loopholes were written into the legislation. It remains legal to feed rendered cattle protein to pigs or chickens, whose remains can

in turn be rendered and fed back to cattle. In addition, pigs are still eating pigs, and chickens are routinely fed with protein supplements derived from the feathers, blood, and even the feces of other chickens. According to Consumers Research food diage Restricts Turn Hunter, the food

editor Beatrice Trum Hunter, the food industry's quest for cheaper animal feed

has taken us from grass and hay feeding to such non-traditional ingredients in ani-mal feed as sewage sludge and treated manure. The search for alternative substances in animal feed suited the new conditions that arose from agricultural changes. ... A plethora of substances found their way into animal feed. They included agricultural [and] ... food wastes. ... Slaughterhouses and tanneries provided blood, entrails, hoofs, bristles, and feathers for use in animal feed. [Industry provided] wastes such as sawdust, wood chips, twigs, and even ground-up newspapers and cardboard boxes [as well as] cement dust from kilns, sludge from municipal composting plants, water from electric generating plants that used fluid-ized bed combustion of coal, and waste water from nuclear power stations. ... [Agriculture provided] 'the Four Ds' --dead, dying, disabled, and diseased ani-mals ... moisture-damaged or maggotmals ... infested grains; foods contaminated by rodents, roaches, or bird excreta."

These innovations exist because they are a cheap source of nutrients and a convenient way for large-scale farming operations to dispose of wastes. Most have occurred in the past two decades, aided and abetted by the USDA and by university research scientists, whose pilot projects and experimental samplings have "demonstrated" that "alternative feed substances" can be used safely.⁵

Dying for Dinner

Pilot projects, however, cannot anticipate the possibility of rare and unusual "Andromeda strains" such as the transmissible spongiform encephalopathies, and they are not much good either at predicting the likelihood of other infectious disease outbreaks. Government and industry have been aware of these dangers for years, but have kept a tight lid on public discussions for fear of consumer reactions. A 1990 report on cattle inspection by the Food and Nutrition Board of the National Academy of Sciences found that in the United States, food-borne diseases "appear to be steadily increasing."

4. Beatrice Trum Hunter, "What Is Fed to Our Food Animals" Consumers Research, Dec. 1996, pp. 13-14. 5. The use of bovine growth hormones has also contributed to increases in supplements. In order to support the higher milk production induced by the drugs, cows on BGH need levels of protein not available in their natural diet.



Pigs are still eating pigs, and chickens are routinely fed with protein supplements derived from the feathers, blood, and even feces of other chickens.

An estimated 5 million cases of food borne disease and approximately 5,000 related deaths occur annually. This apparent increase is variously attributed to automated food processing, increased reliance on fast foods, greater use of prepackaged foods and microwave ovens, urbanization, public naiveré about food production and slaughter methods, and lack of knowledge about the hygienic precautions required at all stages of food handling.⁶

 Committee on Evaluation of USDA Streamlined Inspection System for Cattle, *Cattle Inspection* (Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 1990), p. 14.

CAQ

Even the National Cattlemen's Beef Association admitted that this estimate of the human toll is conservative. According to the NCBA's James Reagan. "Today, [1994] food borne illness is a major problem for the industry, and it's a major cost for our country. If you look at some estimates, there are about 12.6 million cases of food borne illness a year. The cost is estimated to be about \$8.4 billion, including lost time at work, health care cost, etc." The

 J.O. Reagan, "E. coli O157:H7: Issues and Answers: Food borne Pathogens," Reciprocal Meat Conference Proceedings, v. 46, 1993, p. 119.

FALL 1997

US government's fice puts the dam ing the true incide at as many as 81 1997, the accept was 9,000 a year.

Salmonella and list of common in coli 0157:117 — th hamburger recall problem. E. coli is usually benign, bu be deadly.⁹

"It's a critical p major problem, sir time in children l years of age," Reag in 1982, E. coli 0157 8. US General Accounting the Threat of Food born RCED.96-155, May 23, 109 9. Listeria is food-born outbreaks of illness.

NUMBER 62



routinely the lickens.

ttlemen's Beef Ashis estimate of the ive. According to n. "Today, [1994] najor problem for najor cost for our some estimates, lion cases of food e cost is estimated n. including lost re cost, etc." The

Issues and Answers: Food eat Conference Proceed-

FALL 1997

US government's General Accounting Office puts the danger even higher, estimating the true incidence of food borne illness at as many as 81 million cases a year.⁸ By 1997, the accepted figure for US deaths was 9,000 a year.

Salmonella and listeria are at the top of the list of common infections, but *Escherichia* coli 0157:H7 — the cause of the Hudson hamburger recall — has become a growing problem. *E. coli* is a common bacteria and usually benign, but the 0157:H7 strain can be deadly.⁹

"It's a critical problem for us and it's a major problem, since it occurs most of the time in children between one and eight years of age," Reagan said. First identified in 1982, E. coli 0157:H7 can induce abdomi-8. US General Accounting Office, "Food Safety: Reducing the Threat of Food borne Illnesses," report number T-RCED 66:185, May 23, 1996. 9. Listeria is a food-borne pathogen implicated in several outbreaks of Illness.

NUMBER 62

nal cramping so severe that it can rival labor pains or appendicitis, followed within 24 hours by watery diarrhea which later becomes grossly bloody, described in some cases as "all blood and no stool." In one in 20 patients, especially children, these symptoms progress to a more severe condition known as hemolytic uremic syndrome (HUS), marked by clotting of the red blood cells which in turn can cause kidney cells which in turn can system, seizures, coma, and death.

Researchers are discovering that the problem is even more extensive and complicated than previously thought. When a group of Belgian microbiologists tried to track down the cause of life threatening kidney failures from contaminated food, they found no E. coli 0157 in the stricken patients. After conducting genetic or toxicology tests, the researchers found that the gravely ill patients had other E. coli variants including 026, 091, 0103, 0111, and 0172. Without the specialized and time-consuming tests they ran, these strains would have gone undetected and the source of the contamination impossible to find.10

Undercooked ground beef is the most common vehicle of *E. coli* infection, which has been popping up increasingly in day-care centers, nursing homes, restaurants, and other institutional settings. The

most notorious single outbreak was a highly publicized 1992 case involving contaminated hamburgers at Jack-in-the-Box restaurants, which sickened more than 700 people, causing 55 cases of HUS and four deaths. The media reaction from that case prompted James Reagan to ponder "how today's headlines compare with those at the turn of the century when Upton Sinclair wrote [The Jungle.] We know how revolutionary that [book] was and how devastating it was for the meat industry," he said. "I think back over the number of discussions I've had during the last six months with regulatory agencies, meat packers and others. I left some of those conversations thinking that this outbreak in January may be as revolutionary as what happened around the turn of the century."1

 "Food bug detectives look beyond the usual suspects," New Scientist (England), June 7, 1997, p. 5.
 Reagan, op. cil., p. 119.

CAD

Fillet of Soul

The situation may be revolutionary, but industry reaction has been mostly of the counterrevolutionary variety. Rather than offering solutions to prevent future outbreaks, industry focuses on "containing" current outbreaks — including outbreaks of public concern.

This attitude toward health risks is epitomized by the words of Jack Mongoven, president of the Mongoven, Biscoe & Duchin PR firm which advises the National Cattlemen's Beef Association (NCBA). In 1994, Mongoven helped broker an industry response to evidence compiled by the Environmental Protection Agency showing that consumption of beef and milk products accounts for more than three-fourths of human exposure to dioxin-like compounds. Exposure to even small amounts of dioxin has been linked to cancer and to endocrine disruption which can cause sexual deformities, lowered intelligence and other hormonal problems.

"The National Cattlemen's [Beef] Association is coordinating a group of affected industries to respond," Mongoven wrote in a confidential memo. "At this time, the dioxin source industry groups are concentrating on questioning the toxicology data the report relies on. ... NCA and its allies in the working group have a history of strong relations with the Agriculture department, and its certain they will use these solid ties to put pressure on EPA through Agriculture."¹²

Thanks to a corporate whistleblower, several of Mongoven's internal memos were leaked to Greenpeace. The documents revealed a cynical attitude toward human safety that shocked even jaded political activists. According to Mongoven, the industry should wage an aggressive campaign against environmentalists and other activists who "play on the emotions of the public and its concern for future generations." Such concerns, he argues, are simply part of an environmentalist effort to attack corporate power by imposing a new and nefarious legal standard that Mongoven calls "the precautionary principle."

"The precautionary principle holds that a manufacturer must prove that its product does no harm, before it can be marketed," Mongoven complained in the March 1995 issue of "*Eco-logic*," an anti-environmentalist newsletter. "Activists want to use this weapon to control the behavior of other Americans ... [to] revolutionize American thinking about regulation, constitutional

12. MBD Update and Analysis, Confidential for Chlorine Chemistry Council; Activist Update: Chlorine, May 18, 1994.

law, and government's role in society."¹³ To win its war against activists, industry needs "to mobilize science against the precautionary principle. ... The industry must identify the implications posed by the 'precautionary principle' and assist the public in understanding the damage it inflicts on the role of science in modern development and production."¹⁴

Apocalypse Cow?

Mad cow disease puts the two sides of the debate on the precautionary principle in stark relief. As in many situations affecting public health - from the dangers of global warming to low-level radiation, to pesticide contamination - the science is convincing but not definitive. Industry contends that if a clear danger cannot be proven beyond a shadow of a doubt, then the marketplace should rule and trade should not be restricted. Activists and environmentalists take the view that it is up to industry to establish the safety of a product or process before it is marketed and that consumers should never be used as guinea pigs. In the case of mad cow disease, no one knows if the problem will remain small or become epidemic, and a credible case can be made for either scenario. With potential stakes this high - the health of a major industry versus the lives of mil-

Jack Mongoven, "The Precautionary Principle," *Ecologic*, Mar. 95, pp. 14-15.
 Jack Mongoven to Clyde Greenert and Brad Lienhart, "Re: MBD Activits Report" (memorandum), Sept. 7, 1994.

58

lions — government regulatory agencies are squirming.

On March 20, 1996, after much public pressure, London reversed a decade of denial and admitted that consumption of beef from mad cows was the "most likely" explanation for the appearance of a bizarre, previously unseen dementia in humans known as "new variant Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease" (nvCJD). Like conventional

It is impossible to predict the size of the epidemic — it may only involve hundreds, but it could ...become a disaster of biblical proportions. — John Collinge, microbiologist

strains of Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease (CJD), the new variant belongs to the class of transmissible spongiform encephalopathies. Like all TSEs, nvCJD is incurable and inevitably fatal. Conventional CJD, unlike nvCJD, almost always attacks people over 50 years old. The new variant came to light when young people — some of them still in their teens — started dying.

To date, 22 cases of the new disease have been documented in humans, with several more suspected cases still alive and therefore unconfirmed. The number so far is small, and it is possible that it will *stay*



In one experiment, the infectious agent remained transmissible even after an hour-long exposure to enough heat to melt lead and to reduce a good-sized slab of meat to fine ash. This raised "the disturbing question of whether even incineration can be guaranteed to inactivate the agent."



small, but that is by no means certain. Like AIDS, the spongiform encephalopathies are diseases that can take years, even decades, to incubate, thereby making it impossible to predict the size of an outbreak during its early stages.

This parallel has been noted by Luc Montagnier, the French scientist who in 1983 first discovered the infectious agent that causes AIDS. At that time, France had only 200 AIDS cases. "I did

not realize the epidemic could spread so fast and so widely in the world," he said, warning that the handful of early human victims from mad cow disease could be the harbinger of a much larger epidemic. "It is very difficult to predict, as it was for HIV in 1983," he said.

No TSE had ever been documented in cows until the mid-1980s, and the total number of bovine cases did not top 1,000 until 1988. Since then, however, more than 160,000 cows have been diagnosed and scientists concur that most were infected during the period when the British government was confidently claiming that "the number of confirmed cases ... is very small."¹⁵ "In those days, it really was hard; in fact, nobody honestly could foresee what was going to happen," British researcher Richard Kimberlin said in 1996. "Now it is all painfully clear, the sheer scale of the epidemic."¹⁶

Upton Sinclair Meets Soylent Green

While the fate of Britain's cows may be clear, that of its beef-eating human population remains clouded. Recent news has not been good. This August, doctors disclosed that Clare Louise Tomkins had become the 22nd known victim of mad cow disease. Twentyfour years old at the time of her death, Tomkins had been a strict vegetarian for 12 years. Earlier in the epidemic, the beef industry would probably have interpreted this fact as "proof" that something other than eating beef was the true cause of nvCJD. Today, however, mounting evidence has led to a near-total scientific consensus in favor of the link to beef.

 Richard Kimberlin, "Current Science on Transmission of TSE," presentation during a two-day symposium on Tissue Distribution, Inactivation and Transmission of Transmissible Spongiform Encephalopathies (TSEs) of Animals, Riverdale, MD, May 13-14, 1996.

FALL 1997

That the dis who had not ea ominous poss might have eat without being a that her illnes more than a de infected by ea disease was eve case, the 22 n mark the begin bell curve. Th Tomkins was in ucts. Like most and ate cheese, to bovine produ is used in a wide as well as in n Laboratory test detect infectivit were the route tracted the dise existing tests are that undetectabl tion have entere Whatever th

growing increas British microbic one of the resear quently cited as disease posed lii This August, ho coming round working in this I think, even tho anxieties whic groundless. We sponsibility to v aware that what may do irremed But it can no lo

While ind any produ dangerous insist that be used as

possible, even like face an epidemic. I the size of the epid volve hundreds, I wide and become portions. We have a disaster with tens just don't know if t

 [&]quot;Disease Update: Bovine Spongiform Encephalopathy," Veterinary Record (UK), v. 122, n. 20, May 14, 1988, pp. 477-78.

tain, Like athies are decades. npossible during its

d by Luc st who in ous agent rance had ses. "I did epidemic) fast and e world," g that the y human mad cow e the harich larger very diffias it was ," he said. mented in I the total top 1,000 more than nosed and e infected sh governthat "the is very was hard; ld foresee British red in 1996. sheer scale

eets

ay be clear, population as not been closed that ne the 22nd ise. Twentyher death. arian for 12 the beef inerpreted this other than nvCJD. Toce has led to s in favor of

incephalopathy, Iay 14, 1988, pp.

on Transmission mposium on Tis-nission of Trans-SEs) of Animals,

FALL 1997

That the disease occurred in a woman who had not eaten meat for 12 years raises ominous possibilities: While Tomkins might have eaten a small quantity of meat without being aware of it, it is also possible that her illness had been incubating for more than a decade and that she became infected by eating beef before mad cow disease was even detected in cows. In that case, the 22 nvCJD cases to date might mark the beginning of a huge epidemic bell curve. There is also a chance that Tomkins was infected by non-meat products. Like most vegetarians, she drank milk and ate cheese, and was probably exposed to bovine products such as gelatin, which is used in a wide variety of processed foods, as well as in medicines and cosmetics. Laboratory tests, however, have failed to detect infectivity in milk or gelatin. If they were the route through which she contracted the disease, it would imply that existing tests are not sensitive enough and that undetectable yet deadly levels of infection have entered the human food chain.

Whatever that cause, scientists are growing increasingly concerned. In 1996, British microbiologist John Collinge was one of the researchers whose work was frequently cited as evidence that mad cow disease posed little or no risk to humans. This August, however, he said, "I am now coming round to the view that doctors working in this field have to say what they think, even though this may give rise to anxieties which later turn out to be groundless. We have a heavy weight of responsibility to warn, but we have to be aware that what we say may be scary and may do irremediable economic damage. But it can no longer be denied that it is

While industry wants to market any product not yet proven dangerous, environmentalists insist that consumers never be used as guinea pigs.

possible, even likely, that we may have to face an epidemic. It is impossible to predict the size of the epidemic - it may only involve hundreds, but it could be Europewide and become a disaster of biblical proportions. We have to face the possibility of a disaster with tens of thousands of cases. We just don't know if this will happen, but what

NUMBER 62

is certain is that we cannot afford to wait and see. We have to do something, right now. We have to find the answers, not only to the questions of the nature of the disease, but to find a way to develop an effective treatment."

Can It Happen Here?

No cases of the British strain of bovine spongiform encephalopathy have been documented yet in the US, but there is evidence that a different TSE has already occurred in US cattle. Outbreaks of transmissible mink encephalopathy have wiped out a few mink farms, and epidemiological data show clearly that this rare disease is spread through contaminated feed. In every documented case to date, cattle proteins have been part of the minks' diet. In 1985, Professor Richard Marsh of the University of Wisconsin investigated a

case in which a mink rancher's primary food source came from "downer cows" - animals designated unfit for human consumption. Their symptoms, e.g., inability to

stand, matched those for mad cow disease. Further research showed that when brain matter from the diseased mink was transmitted back to healthy cattle, it produced a TSE with symptoms identical to those commonly found in downer cows.

Another unexpected avenue of CJD risk hit the headlines in the US in August 1997, when research-

ers studied five unrelated patients who had been seen with CJD at a clinic in western Kentucky and found that all five had a history of eating squirrel brains. Although squirrel brains are eaten by some people in rural areas, it was hardly a popular food 17. "Human 'Mad Cow' Case Number 21 in Britain," Reuters, London, Aug. 4, 1997.

C40



item. No cases of TSE had ever been documented in a squirrel, but the link was suggestive enough that researchers urged caution ... in the ingestion of this arboreal rodent."18

So far, the US appears to have avoided an epidemic like the one that has devastated Britain's cattle industry --- but thanks more to blind luck than to sound policies. Even after England prohibited feeding rendered cows back to cows, USDA officials continued to tell farmers that the practice was safe. In 1993, the USDA rebuffed a formal petition by activist Jeremy Rifkin to ban the practice. Gary Wilson of the National Cattlemen's Association responded by ridiculing Rifkin's warning that BSE could pose a risk to humans, calling it a very creative stretch of scientific research and evidence."19 Wilson admitted that his

Joseph Berger, et al., "Creutzfeldt.Jakob Disease and Eating Squirrel Brains,"Lancet, v 350, no. 9078, Aug 30, 1997.
 "Citing 'Mad-Cow' Fears, Ritkin Group Petitions FDA to Halt 'Cow Cambialism," "Avaritium Week, Community Nu-trition Institute, v. 23, n. 24, June 25, 1993, p. 2.

"industry could find economically feasible alternatives to ... [rendered] animal protein. ... However, the association does not want to set a precedent of being ruled by 'activists.' "20

Internally, some USDA staff members within the Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (APHIS) have come down on the side of employing the precautionary principle. A 1992 internal report recommended a mandatory ban on same-species feeding. "They argue that because there is evidence that pigs, cats, mink, deer, and a wide variety of experimental animals may be susceptible to transmissible spongiform encephalopathies, the only prudent policy is to not feed products that may contain these agents to any species of animal," the report admitted. "The advantage of this option is that it minimizes the risk of BSE. The disadvantage is that the cost to the livestock and rendering industries would be substantial."21

No action was taken, however, until June 4, 1997 - more than a year after the British government reluctantly admitted that human beings were dying from eating BSE-infected beef. The regulation now in place officially bans the practice of feeding cattle and other ruminant (cud-chewing) animals with proteins derived from other ruminants. Cannibalistic feeding practices

Food Chemical News, July 5, 1993.
 USDA/APHIS, "Bovine Spongiform Encephalopathy: Rendering Policy," 1991, pp. 6-10.

An experiment is being carried out to see if humans can catch BSE.



These are the guinea pigs.

WE VEGETARIAN SOCIETY Y

Ad placed in Britain by vegetarian activists.

60

are continuing, however, with pigs, chickens, and other non-ruminant species.

So far, then, faced with the choice between possible damage to public health and injury to private industry, the government has thrown the precautionary principle to the wind.

Shut Up and Eat: Food Censorship in the USA Meanwhile, corporations are trying to chill critics. On June 19, a British judge ruled that two environmental activists had com-

Media coverage of the food disparagement laws has trivialized the issues with cutesy wordplay about "veggie hate crimes."

mitted "McLibel" when they criticized the McDonald's restaurant chain for serving fatty, unhealthy foods, damaging the environment, paying low wages, and mistreating animals. Although Justice Rodger Bell acknowledged that there was a factual basis for all of these criticisms, he ruled under Britain's reactionary libel law that activists Helen Steel and Dave Morris were guilty anyway and ordered them

to pay \$96,000 in damages.

In the US, the food industry is working overtime to enact British-style libel laws that make it easier to silence activists and journalists. Agribusiness has spent the past half decade introducing "food disparagement" laws into dozens of states and has gotten laws passed in 13: Alabama, Arizona, Colorado, Florida, Georgia, Idaho, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Dakota, Ohio, Oklahoma, South Dakota, and Texas. Nicknamed "banana laws" or "broccoli bills" by media, agricultural product disparagement laws were designed specifically and expressly to chill critics and protect industry profits by preventing people from expressing opinions that might discourage consumers from buying particular foods.

The scant media coverage of new laws has tended to trivialize the issues with cutesy wordplay and light-hearted commentary about "veggie hate crimes." "Mind how you disparage asparagus or berate broccoli," advised the headline in the Los Angeles Times. "Don't bad-mouth that Brussels sprout. It could cost you," quipped USA Today. But while the media chuckle smugly, the potential chilling effect and the constitutional

implications of the laws are largely ignored. Although the First Amendment states that "Congress shall make no law ... abridging the freedom of speech, or of the press; or the right of the people peaceably to assemble, and to petition the Government for a redress of

grievances," the new "agricultural product disparagement laws," are doing just that. They give the food industries the power to sue people who criticize their products, using standards of evidence which dramatically shift the "burden of proof" in favor of the industry. "In

them, American agribusiness has its mightiest tool yet against food-safety activists and environmentalists, whose campaigns can cost industry millions if they affect consumers' buying habits," observes Village Voice reporter Thomas Goetz.22

The first target of a lawsuit under the new legislation is Howard Lyman of the Humane Society of the US, who is being sued along with Oprah Winfrey for warning on the Oprah Show about the human dangers associated with Britain's epidemic of mad cow disease. The lawsuit against him, filed in 1996 by cattleman Paul Engler, states that Lyman's warning about mad cow disease "goes beyond all possible bounds of decency and is utterly intolerable in a civilized community."2

The Oprah lawsuit will be the first test case for a new legal standard. "All agricultural eyes will be watching this one," ob-

22. Thomas Goetz, "After the Oprah Crash," Village Voice,

Liomas Goetz, "After the Opran Crash, Vidage voice, Apr. 29, 1997, p. 39.
 Petition by Paul F. Engler and Cactus Feeders, Inc. against Oprah Winfrey, Itarpo Productions, Howard Laman and Cannon Communications, US District Court, Texas Northern District, May 28, 1996.

FALL 1997



served one food attorney describ case; it serves as make reporters a tainers — and w herself — more

Shifting

Under previous bore the burden case, it had to pro liberately and kn information. Ut however, it doest lieves in his stater produce distingui his conclusions. right-wing policy ties to right-wing the new laws place aging activist, rat law, which would grower or manufa product."25 That n

24. Goetz, op. cit.





"Finishing" feedlot for fattening up to 10,000 cattle before slaughter.

ness has its d-safety activwhose camions if they afoits," observes as Goetz.22 suit under the Lyman of the who is being ifrey for warnout the human tain's epidemic awsuit against attleman Paul warning about ond all possible utterly intolerity.

be the first test rd. "All agriculg this one," ob-

Crash," Village Wice,

Cactus Feeders, Inc. tions, Howard Lyman District Court, Texas

FALL 1997

served one food industry lobbyist. Engler's attorney described the suit as "a historic case; it serves as a real bellwether. It should make reporters and journalists and entertainers - and whatever Oprah considers herself - more careful."24

Shifting the Burden

Under previous laws, the food industry bore the burden of proof. To win a libel case, it had to prove that its critics were deliberately and knowingly circulating false information. Under the new standard, however, it doesn't matter that Lyman believes in his statements, or even that he can produce distinguished scientists to support his conclusions. According to Tom Holt, right-wing policy wonk with longstanding ties to right-wing institutions and causes, the new laws place "the onus on the disparaging activist, rather than under liability law, which would place the onus on the grower or manufacturer of the disparaged product."23 That means that instead of cor-

porations being forced to prove their critics are wrong, food critics can be judged guilty unless they can prove that what they have said is right. The industry could convict Lyman of spreading "false information" if it convinced a jury that his statements on the Oprah show deviated from "reasonable and reliable scientific inquiry, facts, or data" - a legal standard which gives a clear advantage to the multi-billion-dollar beef industry, particularly in Texas cattle country - and particularly with respect to mad cow disease, an exotic illness whose characteristics continue to baffle researchers. And the penalties are stiff. In Idaho, defendants can be required to pay a fine equal to the plaintiffs claimed financial damages. In Texas, the penalty is three times the damages. In Colorado, the legislation included provisions for up to a year of actual jail time "Agricultural disparagement statutes

represent a legislative attempt to insulate an economic sector from criticism, and, in

25. Tom Holt, "Could Lawsuits Be the Cure for Junk Sci-ence?" Priorities, v. 7, n. 2 (1995). CAO

this respect, they may be strikingly successful in chilling the speech of anyone concerned about the food we eat," observes David Bederman, Associate Professor of Law at Emory University Law School. "The freedom of speech, always precious, becomes ever more so as the agricultural industries use previously untried methods as varied as exotic pesticides, growth hormones, radiation, and genetic engineering on our food supply. Scientists and consumer advocates must be able to express their legitimate concerns. The agricultural disparagement statutes quell just that type of speech. At bottom, any restriction on speech about the quality and safety of our food is dangerous, undemocratic, and unconstitutional."

Kansas cattle rancher Jim Sartwelle disagrees. "That type of speech, I don't feel needs to be protected," he argues. "It's important to have some sort of backstop

David J. Bederman, interview by John Stauber, Feb. 15, 1997.

24. Goetz, op. cit. NUMBER 62



Thousands of chickens in a battery egg-laying system are kept in small cages throughout their productive lives.

in place to penalize people for making unsubstantiated comments."27

That the Oprah case has emerged as the test may prove fortunate. Amid the scientific debate and many mysteries surrounding the disease, one fact has emerged undisputed. The disease in cows became an epidemic because of modern farming practices, in particular the practice of feeding protein derived from rendered cattle back to other cows. Howard Lyman's appearance on the Oprah Winfrey show focused precisely on this "cow cannibalism." He is being sued because he accurately and correctly told a national audience that the US meat industry is continuing to practice animal cannibalism on a massive scale

SLAPP Happy

No matter what the verdict in the Lyman case, though, the food industry expects to emerge a winner. Lyman is a victim of a corporate technique that has become so popular that it even carries its own cute nickname in legal circles. "SLAPP suits," an acronym for "strategic lawsuits against public participation" are designed to sue people into silence and submission. "Thousands of SLAPPs have been filed in the last two decades, tens of thousands of Americans have been SLAPPed, and still more have been muted or silenced by the threat," write law professors George Pring and Penelope Canan in their 1996 book, SLAPPS: Getting Sued for Speaking Out. 27. Anthony Collings, "Food Producers Push for Laws Pro-tecting Their Crops from Rumors," CNN, May 13, 1996.

62

"[F]ilers of SLAPPS rarely win in court yet often 'win' in the real world, achieving their political agendas. We found that SLAPP targets who fight back seldom lose in court yet are frequently devastated and depoliticized and discourage others from speaking out — 'chilled' in the parlance of First Amendment commentary."²⁸

If we let industry set the rules of the debate, there will literally be no limit to what we'll have to swallow.

They are also often broke since these suits not only divert critics' time and energy, but force them to spend huge amounts of money defending themselves in court. "The longer the litigation can be stretched out... the closer the SLAPP filer moves to success," observes New York Supreme Court Judge J. Nicholas Colabella. "Those who lack the financial resources and emotional stamina to play out the 'game' face the difficult choice of defaulting despite meritorious defenses or being brought to their knees to settle.... Short of a gun to the head, a greater threat to First Amendment expression can scarcely be imagined."²⁹

 George W. Pring and Penelope Canan, SLAPPs: Getting Stued for Speaking Out (Philadelphia, Temple University Press: 1996), p. xi.
 Gordino xs. Marrone, NY Supreme Court decision, 1992. "Initially we saw such suits as attacks on traditional 'free speech' and regarded them as just 'intimidation lawsuits," Pring and Canan state. "As we studied them further, an even more significant linkage emerged: the defendants had been speaking out in government hearings, to government officials, or about government actions. ... This was not just free speech under attack. It was that other and older and even more central part of our Constitution: the right to petition government for a redress of grievances, the 'Petition Clause' of the First Amendment."

SLAPP suits threaten the very foundation of citizen involvement and public participation in democracy. "Americans by the thousands are being sued, simply for exercising one of our most cherished rights: the right to communicate our views to our government officials, to 'speak out' on public issues," state Pring and Canan. "Today, you and your friends, neighbors, co-workers, community leaders, and clients can be sued for millions of dollars just for telling the government what you think, want, or believe in. Both individuals and groups are now being routinely sued in multimillion-dollar damage actions for such 'all-American' political activities as circulating a petition, writing a letter to the editor, testifying at a public hearing, reporting violations of law,

lobbying for legislation, peaceful demonstrating, or otherwise attempting to influence government action."³⁰

Power to the Plaintiffs/Sue As I Do, Not As I Say

Corporate libel lawsuits bring the formidable powers of government and industry together

for the purpose of suppressing the views of people with complaints against the system. Ironically, the PR industry is eagerly hyping these lawsuits as populist solutions to the problem of too much government. According to Tom Holt, associated with Capital Research Center, reforms are necessary to make it harder to sue corporations because "the consumer movement has imposed significant costs on industry - costs ultimately passed on to consumers - and has violated individual freedoms in a futile effort to protect us from our own actions and judgment."31 In order to restore those freedoms, Holt is now calling for new laws so that corporations can more effectively sue, chastise and punish their enemies. "Could

FALL 1997

30. Pring, pp. x, 2.

lawsuits be the asked in a 199 monthly publica corporate-func group, the Ame and Health.³²

Holt compla "has been a maj progress of a law ington Apple Gr Resources Defen the Alar scare. Th in Yakima Coun but . . . the grower he added, "agribu shepherding what product disparag legislatures. ... (tional level, the Association of S partments of Ag failed in its atten clude similar pro the 1995 farm b

The Mea the Mat

Not surprisingly disastrous safet and vulnerabil ability, the meat is spearheading rent drive to u consumer prot Leading the cha nonprofit, tax Animal Industry tion (AIF), which self "animal agr collective voice animal production fect on diet and ment, and its c tions to our qual funders include Marsteller and H Its trustees inclu industry lobby a American Farm I can Feed Indust Sheep Industry ciety of Animal S sociation, Natio tional Cattlem National Milk Pr tional Pork Proc

 Capital Research Co Rise of the Nanny Stat
 Holt, op. cit.
 Joid. In 1990, apple g against CBS 60 Minutes allegedly disparaging a considered a "probable !



its as attacks and regarded suits," Pring ied them furcant linkage l been speakgs, to governgovernment t free speech ter and older of our Constiwernment for tition Clause'

ry foundation blic participas by the thoufor exercising ghts: the right our governon public is-"Today, you co-workers, ts can be sued elling the govnt, or believe oups are now million-dollar American' popetition, writying at a pubtions of law, slation, peaceg, or otherwise afluence gov-

to the Sue As I is I Say

lawsuits bring owers of govlustry together ig the views of ast the system. eagerly hyping olutions to the ment. Accordd with Capital e necessary to ations because is imposed sig-- costs ultiers - and has s in a futile ef wn actions and tore those freeor new laws so effectively sue, iemies. "Could

FALL 1997

lawsuits be the cure for junk science?" he asked in a 1995 issue of Priorities, the monthly publication of Elizabeth Whelan's corporate-funded right-wing advocacy group, the American Council on Science and Health.32

Holt complained that current libel law "has been a major stumbling block to the progress of a lawsuit brought by the Washington Apple Growers against the National Resources Defense Council, perpetrators of the Alar scare. The growers initially filed suit in Yakima County (Wash.) Superior Court; but ... the growers lost their case." Fortunately, he added, "agribusiness is now fighting back, shepherding what are known as 'agricultural product disparagement laws' through state

legislatures.... On the national level, the National Association of State Departments of Agriculture failed in its attempt to include similar provisions in the 1995 farm bill."33

The Meat of the Matter

Not surprisingly, given its disastrous safety record and vulnerability to liability, the meat industry is spearheading the current drive to undercut consumer protections. Leading the charge is the nonprofit, tax-exempt Animal Industry Foundation (AIF), which calls itself "animal agriculture's collective voice on food animal production, its effect on diet and environment, and its contribu-

tions to our quality of life." AIF's corporate funders include the powerhouse Burson-Marsteller and Hill & Knowlton PR firms. Its trustees include a who's-who of meat industry lobby and trade associations: the American Farm Bureau Federation, American Feed Industry Association, American Sheep Industry Association, American Society of Animal Science, American Veal Association, National Broiler Council, National Cattlemen's Beef Association, National Milk Producers Federation, National Pork Producers Council, National

Capital Research Center website advertisement for The Rise of the Nanny State.
 Bolt, op., cd.
 Bolt, D., cd.
 Bolt, D., Ling, D., and the Fention PR firm for adjust CDS 60 Minutes, NIDC, and the Fention PR firm for allegely disparating apples treated with Alar, a pesticide considered a "probable human carcinogen" by the EPA.

Turkey Federation, Southeastern Poultry & Egg Association and United Egg Producers.

Rather than push for legislation at the national level, the food industry has worked quietly state-by-state while avoiding a controversial national debate. "The model for these statutes was developed by the American Feed Industry Association," boasts an AIF newsletter. "If you'd like a copy of the model state legislation, please contact in writing Steve Kopperud at AFIA."34 AIF in fact shares the same address, phone and staff as AFIA - the American Feed Industry Association, a "national trade association representing the manufacturers of more than 70 percent of the primary formula livestock and poultry feed sold annually."

publications and videos, news media outreach and public opinion research."

Terms of the Debate

With this arsenal at their disposal, the food industry certainly has enough power to make its voice heard in debates over food safety, but it never seems to feel that it has enough power. It would be convenient, from the industry's perspective, to shield itself from "hysteria, panic and instability" if it could limit the debate to "experts, through censorship measures such as "food disparagement laws."

Mad cow disease, however, is only one of multiple indications that the modern food industry is tampering with forces of

nature that it does not fully understand. "BSE is the Chernobyl of food safety," writes Nicols Fox in her important new book, Spoiled: The Dangerous Truth About a Food Chain Gone Haywire. "Just as the world's worst nuclear accident transformed public thinking about the wisdom of producing electricity by a means with the potential to be so damaging for so long a time, BSE is a warning shot across the bow of intensive farming practices, the worldwide distribution of agricultural products, and the demand for cheap food." she adds. "It underscores the dangers inherent in creating a division be-

tween animal and human medical science and making the erroneous assumption that they are not directly related. It underlines the inherent flaw in entrusting the safety of food to a government agency that is at the same time mandated to protect the agricultural industry.

The debate over these practices needs to involve more than the voices of industry and its designated experts. If we let industry set the rules of the debate, there will literally be no limit to what we'll have to swallow, and the nightmare of mad cow disease - or something just as bad, or worse --- not only can happen again, but almost certainly will.

35. Nicols Fox, Spoiled: The Dangerous Truth About a Food Chain Gone Haywire (NY: Harper Collins, 1997), p. 331.

NUMBER 62



Contrary to the old adage, you should watch both policy and sausage being made - if you value your stomach.

A letter Kopperud wrote to Consumer Reports is a model of Orwellian doublespeak. In it he defended the industry's rationale behind food disparagement laws, claiming that they "do not repress free speech, but rather compel a speaker to think twice about opportunistic or false statements and the damage such rhetoric can do. ... Food disparagement laws, as tools to make more honest our national discussion of food safety, are the ultimate consumer protection.

> The AIF speaks more bluntly in literature aimed at farmers: "Animal rights activists . threaten the survival of today's farmers and ranchers. ... It's time to fight back! ... through advertising, elementary school programs, 34. Animal Industry Foundation newsletter, v. 7, n. 3 (May/ June 1994).

> > CAO

Off the Shelf:

CAQ'S BOOKS OF INTEREST

Secrets: The CIA's War at Home

by Angus Mackenzie UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA PRESS, 1997, ENDNOTES, INDEX, 254 PP, \$27.50 HB.

Prize-winning investigative journalist and First Amendment crusader Angus Mackenzie died in 1994, but continues to haunt the CIA. The agency celebrated its 50th anniversary in September, and the simultaneous posthumous publication of Secrets must have spoiled the festivities. For Mackenzie's final work, the product of 15 years of dedicated research, is an expose of the CIA's long-running — and clearly illegal — operations inside the US, as well as a history of the agency's efforts to hide its misdeeds behind a veil of imposed secrecy.

The book examines two tools in the government's arsenal of weapons to quash dissent - suppression and censorship and shows how the CIA, among other agencies, used those tools to protect its interests; the rule of law be damned. Mackenzie's narrative of Vietnam-era CIA political spying on anti-war publications and its subsequent use of censorship to protect its crimes from discovery is as engaging as any spy novel. It also shows dramatically how the CIA's effort to cover up its domestic operations - an act of bureaucratic selfpreservation - has had a far-reaching negative impact on First Amendment rights, especially those of government employees.

For Mackenzie, the root of the problem is the CIA's founding charter, the National Security Act of 1947, which enjoins the agency to "protect sources and methods." This injunction became the legal basis for prior censorship against former employeesturned-critics, such as Victor Marchetti and Philip Agee. Building on its success in those early cases, the government has expanded the use of secrecy contracts for all sorts of federal employees, subjecting them to prior review of their writings for life.

Apart from the government enforcers themselves, Mackenzie finds some surprising villains in the long struggle over censorship, most prominently the Washington ACLU office under Morton Halperin. Mackenzie argues convincingly that Halperin and his ACLU associates repeatedly caved in to the CIA in secrecy battles during the 1980s. Notably, Halperin agreed to sacrifice the First Amendment rights of government employees in order to preserve those of journalists under the Intelligence Identities Protection Act. Equally unconscionable in Mackenzie's view, the ACLU chose to negotiate with the CIA rather than mobilize its members and supporters to fight attempts at censorship.

Secrets covers episodes familiar to those who have followed the spy wars over the decades, such as the brouhaha around *Counterspy*, stepparent to *CAQ*, but Mackenzie adds information gleaned from his voluminous FOIA requests and hard-won interviews. He also situates the individual episodes in the long-running struggle over freedom of information in a fruitful, longterm perspective. *Secrets* is a fitting farewell from a journalist who will be missed.

Crack in America: Demon Drugs and Social Justice

Craig Reinarman & Harry G. Levine, (eds.) UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA PRESS, 1997, ENDNOTES, INDICES, 388 PP., \$17.95 PB.

ENDNOTES, INDICES, 388 PP., \$17.95 PB.

Crime is Not the Problem: Lethal Violence in America

by Franklin E. Zimring & Gordon Hawkins OXFORD UNIVERSITY PRESS, 1997, ENDNOTES, BIBLIOGRAPHY, APPENDICES, 288 PP., \$35,00 HB.

What's behind the rot in the inner cities, the decline of moral values, and all of our other ills? According to law-andorder politicians, the media, and other purveyors of moral panic, the answer is drugscrimeviolence, as if the three distinct phenomena were somehow one big, throbbing mass of social evil. In these two important works, social scientists put the lie to much of the demagoguery that passes for informed discourse on criminal justice issues.

Crack in America insists in no uncertain terms that nearly everything we "know" about crack is wrong, and it relies not on polemics but on hard numbers to do so. The crack epidemic? At the same time the media were hyping the plague, cocaine use was dropping. A black epidemic? The majority of crack users are white. Crack babies? It turns out that the syndromes asso-

040

ciated with "crack babies" are better described as being associated with *poverty*. Neither, it seems, do the horrendous consequences for these babies — life-long learning disorders, inability to bond with other humans — actually exist.

Editors Craig Reinarman and Harry G. Levine bring together a coterie of respected researchers to examine all facets of the "crack crisis," from the drug's psychopharmacology to the creation of "drug panics" to the unintended consequences of prohibition and the threats to basic freedoms deriving from what they describe as a misguided drug war. The editors contribute excellent chapters on the manufacture of drug hysteria and on how to achieve a sane response to drug abuse. All the contributors agree that a primary function of the crack scare was social and political: to deflect attention from the Reagan and Bush administrations' inner city-destroying economic policies. The editors and researchers involved have crafted the book on crack cocaine. Crack in America is rigorously reasoned, yet passionate in its prescriptions. It should be a required text for anyone interested in drug policy.

Crime Is Not the Problem isolates the act that gives US criminality its particularly frightening character: murder. The authors' trick is to distinguish between crime and violence, and the results are rewarding. Drawing on an exhaustive (and occasionally exhausting) review of existing research, the authors first place US crime in comparative and historical perspective, then examine the factors that may explain the differences.

In something of a surprise (at least to those who rely on the mass media), Zimring and Hawkins find that except for homicide, US crime rates are roughly similar to those of the other Western industrial countries. They then devote chapters to the question of whether guns, the mass media, and illegal drugs have a significant explanatory role, and in the authors' own words, the short answer is "yes, no, and maybe."

It seems commonsensical that the easy availability of guns increases the likelihood of murder. Zimring and Hawkins crunch the numbers, and the results confirm common sense, but with a few twists. Guns are used in only 4% of all crimes, but 70% of all killings. And most killings do *not* originate in criminal activity but in arguments that escalate. Where guns are not easily available, the result may be an assault; in the US, it is more often murder. Likewise, illegal drug markets in other countries do not produce the slaughter blamed on drugs in the US.

FALL 1997

That ma in these vol first glance s state of the crime and j ness" that is feeblest of a the Gordian

Grossed-Inside Pa Look at Si by Jim Hogs FERAL HOUSE, I The Redr America's Got That ' Going to 7

by Jim Goad SIMON & SCHI

PHY, 274 PP., \$ These two L side of that tawdry pants, big h world of the or at least the whose under consists prin runs, Jim Go reads, and th articulate, an over the top multi-millio industry is l equally eye-

A journal the tabloids, edge and pr window into and the large psyche. (He i Masses, whos for the posse chased *legally* His slende

he once com zeroes in on t ary slant and nections to na ally fly benea and Hogshire connections. black-and-whi simplifies the stream medias Beginning ger, the popul

NUMBER 62

s" are better deed with poverty. horrendous conoies — life-long ity to bond with exist.

an and Harry G. terie of respected all facets of the ug's psychopharof "drug panics" juences of prohiasic freedoms deescribe as a mislitors contribute manufacture of to achieve a sane All the contribufunction of the d political: to de-Reagan and Bush y-destroying ecoors and researchthe book on crack is rigorously reaits prescriptions. ext for anyone in-

em isolates the act y its particularly rder. The authors' een crime and viorewarding. Drawd occasionally exig research, the aue in comparative then examine the he differences. rprise (at least to ass media). Zimat except for hoe roughly similar estern industrial te chapters to the , the mass media, gnificant explananors' own words no, and maybe." sical that the easy ses the likelihood Hawkins crunch alts confirm comv twists. Guns are imes, but 70% of ings do not origibut in arguments ns are not easily be an assault; in nurder. Likewise, ther countries do blamed on drugs

FALL 1997

That many of the conclusions reached in these volumes seem counterintuitive at first glance speaks volumes about the sorry state of the national conversation about crime and justice. These works are a vigorous antidote to a muscle-bound "toughness" that is unable or unwilling to take the feeblest of analytical steps toward untying the Gordian knot of criminality in the US.

Grossed-Out Surgeon Vomits Inside Patient!: An Insider's Look at Supermarket Tabloids

by Jim Hogshire FERAL HOUSE, 1997, BIBLIOGRAPHY, 147 PP., \$12.95 PB.

The Redneck Manifesto:

America's Scapegoats - How We Got That Way and Why We're Not Going to Take It Anymore

by Jim Goad

SIMON & SCHUSTER, 1997, ENDNOTES, BIBLIOGRA-PHY, 274 PP., \$22.00 HB.

These two books emerge from the far side of white America's class divide, that tawdry world of trailer parks, stretch pants, big hair, and Elvis worship. The world of the white poor and working class, or at least the popular image of it. For those whose understanding of "redneck" culture consists primarily of watching Roseanne reruns, Jim Goad and Jim Hogshire are mustreads, and they're fun, too. Goad is angry, articulate, and bitingly funny, if at times over the top. Hogshire's exposé of the multi-million selling tabloid newspaper industry is less aggressively outraged but equally eye-opening.

A journalist with years of experience in the tabloids, Hogshire uses insider knowledge and provocative analysis to open a window into both the business of tabloids and the larger role they play in the national psyche. (He is also author of Opium for the Masses, whose publication led to his arrest for the possession of dried poppies purchased legally from a neighborhood florist.)

His slender effort, named for a headline he once composed for a tabloid publisher, zeroes in on the tabs' consistently reactionary slant and their behind-the-scenes connections to national politics. The tabs usually fly beneath the radar of media critics, and Hogshire deserves credit for making the connections. He discusses how the tabs' black-and-white worldview both reflects and simplifies the government's and the mainstream media's line on the foe of the day.

Beginning with the story behind Ed Anger, the popular, hyper-reactionary Weekly

NUMBER 62

World News columnist who's always "pigbitin' mad" about gays, feminists, criminals, or bureaucrats, Hogshire goes on to show how the tabs wholeheartedly beat the war drums during the Gulf War - and in their own inimitable style: "Jesus Appears to Our Boys in Saudi" and "I Was Raped By Saddam Hussein" are two of hundreds of lurid headlines for bogus articles churned out by the tabs. The Iraqi leader was also variously described as receiving battle plans from an undead Adolf Hitler, dying of brain cancer, being both gay and a swinish gigolo (in the same issue of the Sun!), and being a pet-torturer and dog-eater. Outrageous lies, of course, but then, as Hogshire dryly notes, so was the Kuwaiti baby incubator story.

Hogshire also exposes the tabs' historical links with the CIA, the Mafia, and other unsavory types. He demythologizes Enquirer publisher Generoso Pope, the man who "invented" the supermarket tabloid, worked for the CIA, and associated with mobster Frank Costello. Just why are those tabloid reporters making trips to global trouble spots yet coming away without published stories? Hogshire has some interesting answers.

Jim Goad probably reads the Weekly World News, and he's definitely got some of Ed Anger's vitriol, but thankfully not his Neanderthal cant. Goad rose to notoriety as the chief writer, editor, and publisher of the infamous 'zine Answer Me! and rode it all the way to a big cash advance from Simon & Schuster. With The Redneck Manifesto, he has earned his fee. (Whether or not S&S will recoup its investment is another question.)

Goad's contention is fairly simple: Poor and working-class whites have gotten a bum rap, and all that endless talk about racism misses the point. And that point is class, class, class! Goad works all the angles: He discusses the history of poor white Americans (in a defensively well-researched chapter), the savaging of "redneck culture," the seething resentment of workers toward idiotic, born-to-privilege managers, as well as white trash culture, religion, and play time. His enemies list includes collegiate radicals, alternative press pundits, and Eastern progressives in general. He also aims more than a few choice words at professional militia-watchers: "I'll bet you didn't know that anyone who criticizes the bankers is a closet anti-Semite with schizophrenic delusions and anyone who questions the federal government's claims to historical innocence is actually hiding his sexual inadequacy and fear of blacks." Whew,

The Redneck Manifesto is not for delicate souls. The easily offended will be offended. Goad's rhetoric is inflammatory (racist terms abound) and his style is an in-yourface rant. Still, it is precisely those holierthan-thou progressives with tender sensibilities who most need to read him. It's easy to quote Redneck about "white skin privilege" when you are comfortably situated in the middle class - much more comfortable than talking about class privilege! But try explaining the concept to a low-paid, high school-educated truck driver or factory worker. Goad will help you understand why you might try a different tack.

- Phillip Smith

Complements Bookist and Choice. Covers English-language books, pamphiels, periodicals, zines and non-print materials overtooked by mainstream journals. Worldwide. For activists, students, researchers, general	bilities, liberty and dissent.
readers and libraries.	Address:
	City: State: Zip:
Send checks made payable to: Co (3	Phone: ounterpoise, 1716 SW Williston Rd. Gainesville, FL 32608-4049 USA 52) 335-2200 E-mail: willett@afn.org



Bring a CAQ "Don't let the bastards grind you down" mug to work and order several more for kit and kin. They make great holiday gifts of cheer. Only \$9 each, or \$8 with a subscription.



US

Canada

- BACK ISSUES: US \$8/copy. airmail Can. add \$2 each; others add \$4.
- S280 Complete set; plus \$20 postage US/Can; \$40 other
- \$65 for ten back issues #
- \$35 for five back issues #_
- \$8/copy each for up to four back issues #

SPECIAL OFFERS:

- S9 CAQ MUG "Don't let the bastards grind you down."
- S12 Audio tape, Noam Chomsky talk, CAQ 15th anniversary, 1993
- S16 Audio tape, Noam Chomsky Washington talk, Dec. 1995
- S30 Video, Noam Chomsky Washington talk, Dec. 1995

BOOKS: add \$10 outside US

- S30 MadCowU.S.A., Sheldon Rampton & John Stauber
- S33 Secret Power: N.Z.'s Role in Intl. Spy Network, Nicky Hager
- S35 Dirty Work II: CIA in Africa (1979), Ellen Ray, et al.
- State State
- Statistic Statistics Content and Statistics (Signed) William Blum

□ I AM ADDING A DONATION OF \$_____ TO SUPPOR

GIFT: I want to give a gift subscription at \$ to:

NAME

ADDRESS

66

Other Areas	\$35 one year
\$35/year add	litional charge for institutions

\$22 one year

\$27 one year

SUBSCRIPTIONS: (4 issues/year) US currency only

\$38 two years

\$48 two years

\$63 two years

FALL 1997

Expires/
()
PHONE
rder to caq@igc.org (attn. subs)
r to 202-331-9751 _check or money order to:
1



No 1 (July 1978) Phil Consumer research in No. 2 (Oct. 1978) How undercover officers; 1

No. 3 (Jan. 1979) CIA Spying on host countr No. 4 (Apr.-May 1979) Spain; CIA recruiting Africa; Angola.*

No. 5 (Aug. 1979) US in Sweden; Grenada; AIF No. 6 (Oct. 1979) US I Philip Agee on CIA pla spectives for Intellige No. 7 (Dec. 1979-Jan. maica; CIA uses cockr budget; Media operati No. 8 (Mar.-Apr. 1980) ligence legislation; CAI Northern Ireland.

No. 9 (June 1980) NSA control; NSA.

No. 10 (Aug.-Sept. 1980 in Jamaica; Guyana; G Deep Cover Manual.* No. 11 (Dec. 1980) Rig

Portugal; Guyana; Caril No. 12 (Apr. 1981) U.S. i William Casey; CIA in M

No. 13 (July-Aug. 1981 Namibia; mercenaries; Mozambique; Central / Hugel; Mail surveilland No. 14-15 (Oct. 1981) 1

ligence legislation; CA No. 16 (Mar. 1982) Gre Argentine death squads Angola; Mozambique; (bean; Nugan Hand.*

No. 17 (Summer 1982) pitch; Cuban dengue ep rain" lies; Mystery deatl Summer Inst. of Ling

BOSS; S. African tortur No. 19 (Spring-Summe disinformation; "Plot" a Reagan's big lie; Georg No. 20 (Winter 1984) 1 gua; Ft. Huachuca build tions in Central Americ assassinations.

No. 21 (Spring 1984) N election; Time and New dia; Nicaragua; CIA occ No. 22 (Fall 1984) Merc tune; CAIB investigates Inst.; "Privatizing" war is South African terror; Ita No. 23 (Spring 1985) "H Connection"; St. Peter's Connection"; St. Peter Turkish and Italian neo

rights; Claire Sterling. No. 24 (Summer 1985) S provocateurs; sanctuary ment; Leonard Peltier; N Borchgrave, Rev. Moon at No. 25 (Winter 1986) US "Project Paperclip" & J. P Pearson; Nuremberg pros in Brazil; Knights of Ma





CovertAction Quarterly

No 1 (July 1978) Philip Agee on CIA; Cuban exile trial; Consumer research in Jamaica.*

No. 2 (Oct. 1978) How the CIA recruits diplomats; Research- ing undercover officers; 10 years as double agent in CIA.* No. 3 (Jan. 1979) CIA attacks CAIB; Secret Army manual; Spying on host countries.*

No. 4 (Apr. May 1979) US spies in Italian services; CIA in Spain; CIA recruiting for Africa; Subversive academics in Africa; Angola.*

No. 5 (Aug. 1979) US intelligence in Asia; CIA in Denmark; Sweden; Grenada; AIFLD.*

No. 6 (Oct. 1979) US in Caribbean; Cuban exile terrorists; Philip Agee on CIA plans for Nicaragua; CIA's secret Per-spectives for Intelligence.*

No. 7 (Dec. 1979-Jan. 1980) Media destabilization in Ja-maica; CIA uses cockroaches; Robert Moss; CIA propaganda budget; Media operations; UNITA; Iran.*

No. 8 (Mar.Apr. 1980) Attacks on Philip Agee; US intel-ligence legislation; CAIB statement to Congress; Zimbabwe; Northern Ireland.

No. 9 (June 1980) NSA in Norway; Glomar Explorer; Mind ol: NSA

No. 10 (Aug. Sept. 1980) Caribbean overview: Destabilization in Jamaica; Guyana; Grenada bombing; The Spike; CIA Deep Cover Manual.*

No. 11 (Dec. 1980) Rightwing terrorism; South Korea; KCIA; Portugal; Guyana; Caribbean; AFIO; NSA interview.

No. 12 (Apr. 1981) U.S. in El Salvador & Guatemala; New Right; William Casey; CIA in Mozambique; Mail surveillance.* No. 13 (July-Aug. 1981) S. Africa documents; BOSS;

Namibia: mercenaries: Globe Aero: Angola: CIA ir Mozambique; Central America; Klan in Caribbean; Max Hugel; Mail surveillance.

No. 14-15 (Oct. 1981) Index to Nos. 1-12; Review of intel-ligence legislation; CAIB plans; Extended Naming Names.

No. 16 (Mar. 1982) Green Beret torture in El Salvador-Argentine death squads; CIA media operations; Seychelles; Angola; Mozambique; Constantine Menges; Klan in Carib-bean; Nugan Hand.*

No. 17 (Summer 1982) CBW history; DoD nerve gas sales pitch; Cuban dengue epidemic; Scott Barnes and "yellow rain" lies; Mystery death in Bangkok; CIA assassinations.*

Summer Inst. of Linguistics; World Medical Relief; CIA & BOSS; S. African torture; NSA; Vietnam defoliation.* No. 19 (Spring-Summer 1983) CIA & media; History of disinformation; "Plot" against the Pope; Grenada airport

Reagan's big lie; Georgie Anne Geyer.

No. 20 (Winter 1954) Invasion of Grenada; War in Nicara-gua; Pt. Huachuca buildup; Israel and South Korea connec tions in Central America; Moonies; KAL Flight 007; CIA

No. 21 (Spring 1984) New York Times and the Salvadoran election; Time and Newsweek distortions; Accuracy in Me dia; Nicaragua; CIA occult research.

No. 22 (Fall 1984) Mercenaries & terrorism; Soldier of For-tune; CAIB investigates Special Forces camps; Jonathan Inst.; "Privatizing" war in Nicaragua; CIA terror manual; US-Sent. 4th. outh African terror, Italian fascists.

No. 23 (Spring 1985) "Plot" to kill the Pope/"Bulgarian Connection"; St. Peter's Sq. photo manipulation; CIA ties to Turkish and Italian neofascists; Paul Henze on human rights; Claire Sterling.

No. 24 (Summer 1985) State repression, FEMA, infiltrators, provocateurs; sanctuary movement; American Indian Move-ment; Leonard Peltier; NASSCO strike; Arnaud de Borchgrave, Rev. Moon and Robert Moss; Tetra Tech.

Borchgrave, Rev. Moon and knoperi attas, Texa Fech. No. 25 (Winter 1966) US, Nazis, and Vaticari, Klaus Barbie; "Project Papercip" & J. Peter Graze, Janues Angleton & Roger Pearson; Nuremberg prosecutor interview; Specialized torture in Brazil; Knights of Malta; Greek civil war/"Eleni"; WACL.

FALL 1997

BACK ISSUES 1 9 7 8 -9 7

No. 26 (Summer 1986) Index to Nos. 13-25; US state terror ism, Noam Chomsky; Vernon Walters; Lidya bombing; contra agents; Israel & South Africa; Duarte; media manipulation in Costa Rica; Jonathan Pollard; Democracy in Nicaragua.* No. 27 (Spring 1987) Special: — Religious Right: Christian underground; Christian Right & African Americans; New York Times and Pope Piot; Frank Carlucci; Rev. Moor's law; Southerra Air Transport; Oliver North & Michael Ledeen.*

No. 28 (Spring 1987) Special - CIA and drugs: S.E. Asia, Ade 20 (Spring 1997) Special — CIA and drugs: S.E. As Afghanistan, Central America; Iran-Contra documents; Nugan Hand; William Casey; MUNTRA in Canada; Delta Force; AIDS theories & CBW.*

No. 29 (Winter 1988) Special — Pacific: Philippines counterinsurgency & Religious Right; Fiji, N. Zealand, Belau, Vanuatu; Atom testing; Media/Nicaragua; CIA in Cuba; Tibet; CIA & Reader's Digest; AIDS.*

No. 30 (Summer 1988) Special — Middle East: Intifada, Abu Jihad's assassination, Israeli arms sales & nuclear arsenal, Israel & Contras/in Africa, Libya disinformation, CIA's William Buckley; Afghan arms pipeline & contra lobby; CIA "role models."

No. 31 (Winter 1989) Special - Domestic surveillance: The "new" FBI; CIA on campus; Off. of Pub. Diplomacy: Vigilante repression; Geronimo Pratt; Lexington Prison; Puerto Rico; State defense forces; World w/o War Coun; Int. Freedom Foun; New York Times disinformation.

No. 32 (Summer 1989) Tenth Year Anniversary Issue: Best of CAIB Naming Names; CIA at home, abroad, and in the media. Eleven-year perspective by Philip Agee.

No. 33 (Winter 1990) Bush issue: CIA agents for Bush Terrorism Task Force, 8 years of covert action; NED in Nica ragua; El Salvador election & state terror; Bush & Noriega; Skull & Bones; Repub. Party & fascists; FEMA & NSC; Cuba & drugs disinformation; Chile.

No. 34 (Summer 1990) FBI/CIA Role in Martin Luther King, Jr. Assassination; Nicaraguan election & NED; CIA in Costa Bica; El Salvador; Noriega & CIA; South African death squads; U.S. & Pol Pot; Marcos & murder; Taiwan; Council for National Policy; Operation CHAOS.

No. 35 (Fall 1990) Special - Eastern Europe: USSR Destabili-CIA's prospects, NED in Lithuania, Balkan Nazis, ngress Foun; C.D. Jackson; Cuba; Other Iran-Contra zation; Free Co Cases: CIA and Banks: CIA and Indonesian Massacres.

No. 36 (Spring 1991) Special — Racissm & Nat. Security: FBI vs. Arab-Americans & Black Officials, Dhoruba bin-Wahad, Mumia Aba-Jamal, Destabilizing Africa: Chad, S. Africa, Angola, Mozambique, Zaire; Haiti, Panama; Gulf War; COUNTELFEO "art"; Nat. Security "Humor."

No. 37 (Summer 1991) Special - Gulf War: Media: "Clean War", ClA's Iraq Radio, Evangelical for Nuclear War, War, UN, Libya; Iran; Domestic costs; N. Korea Next?; Illegal Arms Deals; Georgie Anne Geyer.

No. 38 (Fall 1991) Special - DoD, CIA recru & intl. students: Militarism campus guide; Arif Durrani's Iran-Contra case; S. African state terror; Rev. Moon & Academia; Targeting environmentalists; CIABase database

No. 39 (Winter 1991-92) Special — The "Good" Agencies: NED, Peace Corps, USAID & AIDS in Africa, Nat. Cancer Inst., Population Control; Casolaror; FBI & Supreme Court; Robert Gates; USSR destabilization; BCCI.

No. 40 (Spring 1992) Special - Indigenous Peoples: N. America, toxic dumps, Leonard Peltier interview, Guate-mala; East Timor Massacre; US in Pacific; Cambodia; GATT;

No. 41 (Summer 1992) Special — Next Enemies: L.A. Up-rising; Geo. Bush & CIA; Bush Family; Eqbal Ahmad; UN: U.S. Tool; Nuclear Proliferation; Environmentalist Attacker mentalist Attacked US Economic Decline; Dissent as Subversion

No. 42 (Fall 1992) Philip Agee on Covert Ops; Peru; Fino-ride; VP Bush & CLVNSV, Nicaragua; co/LIC; Militarizing the Drug War; CIA Targets Henry Gonzalez; Bush Inaugural Leak; Rev. Moon Buys University; Inside LA. Police.

No. 43 (Winter 1992-93) Chemical and Biological War: Zimbabwe, So. Africa and anthrax, Gulf War Syndrome, Agent Orange, Yellow Rain & Wall Street Journal; Scientif racism; Yugoslavia destabilization; Somalia; US Religious mal Scientific Right.

No. 44 (Spring 1993) Special - Public relations, buying influence, Hill & Knowlton, Burson-Marsteller; Clinton

Cabinet; Somalia: "humanitarian" intervention; Rio Summit Greenwash; BCCI-CIA; Clinton & Nat. Sec. Act; Anti-Gay plans

No. 45 (Sun er 1993) S. Africa Right's Links; German No. 45 (Summer 1993) S. Furica right's Lanks, German Neo-Nazis; HIV Haitians; Interview: Fred Weir in Russia; Police Target Black Youth; ADL Spying; Pelican Bay Prison; Ireland's Youth; Angola Profiteers.

No. 46 (Fall 1993) Economic Intelligence; CIA's Hit List; Israel & Iran; NSA; School of the Americas; Ex-adviser ro-veals El Salvador cover-up; Private prisons; Delta justice & Death Row; Savannah River; French Bull; NSA's Clipper Chip; CIA uses banks.

No. 47 (Winter 1993-94) 15th Anniversary; FBI vs. Bari; Russian October Coup; Rocky Flats Jury; NATA Trilateral-ists; Zinn on FBI; Dellinger on '90s; Cold War Quir, Alan Ginsberg on CIA; Mumia Abu-Jamal; World Bank/IMF; Evergreen Air UN/CIA Proprietary.

No. 48 (Spring 1994) Chiapas Uprising; CIA & NAPTA; US Sells Out Haiti; Iran-Contra Report; LA.-8; U.S. mercenar-ies in Azerbaijan; Council for Nat. Policy; Guatemala's Drug **Generals**

No. 49 (Summer 1994) Peru, Montesinos, and Fujimori; Turabi/Sudar; Operation Gladio; US atom tests on humans; Armenia and Azerbaijan; S. Africa's Left; Salvador's Elections. No. 50 (Fall 1994) Operation Condor; Clinton's Crime Bill; Carto's Liberty Lobby; Monfort's Meatpackers; Low Inten-sity Democracy; NRO & Intelligence Budget.

and Democracy, two a Intelligence budget. No. 51 (Winter 1984-95) ALDing US Interests in Haiti; Canadian Intelligence Abets Neo-Nazis; Brookhaven Iab and Cancer; US in Bulgaria; Repackaging Population; Asy-lum Rights for Women; The CLA Budget; Paramilitary Vaca-tions; Bud McFarlane book review.

No. 52 (Spring 1995) Rwandan Genocide; Proposition 187 Rise of Millitas; Neo-Nazi/Anti-Abortion Links; Groom Lake; Wall Street Pressures Mexico; Human Radiation Update; Corporations Fund Research; NSA in Cyberspace; Internet Resources; Warren Anderson located.

No. 53 (Summer 1995) Gulf War Syndrome Cover-Up; Millitias and the Military, Frank Donner, Arab Bashing; Hiroshima; Cold War Bomb; Iraqi Embargo; Guatemala: DeVine Murder; Bhopal; FISA Court; Omnibus Anti-teri ism Act; Kunstler on Fourth Amendment Violation. us Anti-terror-

No. 54 (Fall 1995) Chomsky on corporate propaganda; Bosnia Forum; US im Kurdistan; obiť for Sasakawa; Labor Now; NAFTA layoffs; Prison Labor; AFL-CIO in Russia; Pri-vate Security Guards; Walter Reuther.

No. 55 (Winter 1995-96) Police vs. Citizen Review; Corporate No. 30 (White' 1999/1997 Police's Collar Perkey, Colpany Assault on FDA; PB Industry Wars on Activists; Colin Powell; UN at 50/Castro Speech; Spain's GAL Scandal; East Timor — UK Arms Indonesia; Bosnia Forum cont.

No. 56 (Spring 1996) Chomsky on "enduring truths"; High-Tech surveillance; Militarizing US/Mexico Border; Pepper Gas; Guyana mining disaster; Economics behind Yugoslaviz fall; Russian nationalism; US/Korea alliance & Kwangiu: La Belle bombing.

No. 57 (Summer 1986) Six-pack of lies, Racism in the Ranks, White-collar crime, Common law courts, INS deten-tion, Buying the Russian elections, Chomsky on the US and Haiti, US-Israeli cooperation, Anonymous remailers, Nukes in Sp

No. 58 (Fall 1996) Burmese Gulag; Estrogen Mimickers and Endocrine Disrupters; Globalization of Crime and Capi-tal; "Counter-Terrorism" documents; Black church burnings; AID and the environment; Brookhaven

whistleblowers; AIDS conspiracy debunked.

No. 59 (Winter 1996-97) Special — New Age of Surveil-lance: Hager on ECHELON, Spooks in Cyberspace and on the Internet, Canadian Spy World; NSA's Plani, and NibA. Also: Privatizing welfare; Mexico and SOA; Afghanistan; ClAdrugs connection.

No. 60 (Spring 1997) Probe's plutonium missing; Peru-MITA, Guerrilla U, and Japar, Prison labor; Unionbusting; Uni sily-business; Ilms; US military and Colombia; FB1-CIA col-laboration; Sudan; Slavery and Social Engineering.

No. 61 (Summer 1997) Turkey's state-linked killers; Priva-tizing Hanford Nuke; Policing Activists; US torture manuals US arms Mexico's drug war; Naro Expands; Spooks in Congress

* AVAILABLE IN PHOTOCOPY ONLY

CAQ

67



cy only vears years vears

is)

C 20005



NEW ZEALAND'S ROLE IN THE INTERNATIONAL SPY NETWORK NICKY HAGER

SPECIAL OFFER Order a Gift Subscription to CAQ and get SECRET POWER for \$30, a ten percent discount! See last page for order form. (Offer good for U.S. delivery only.)

In this startling new book, the shadowy world of security bureaus zooms into full focus. SECRET POWER exposes, in remarkable detail, the secret working of New Zealand's Government Communications Security Bureau, and its part in a U.S.-run global network of intelligence gathering.

The book reveals how the demands of this international network are put ahead of New Zealand's own political and economic interests: Geared to serve an alliance with the U.S., the spies of New Zealand's agencies, for example, failed to warn of the Rainbow Warrior bombing. Through the top secret U.S. ECHELON Dictionary system, run with Canada, Australia, New Zealand, and the U.K., they routinely sift the world's telephone, e-mail, and telex communications. SECRET POWER provides compelling arguments for dismantling this vast monitor-in-the-sky.

44 An astonishing number of people have told [Nicky Hager] things that I, as Prime Minister in charge of the intelligence services, was never told... It is an outrage that I and other ministers were told so little." – David Lange, Prime Minister of New Zealand 1984-89



CovertAction Quarterly Washington, DC 20005

AUTONNO-DIGIT 10012 BULK RATE BOBST LIBRARY NEW YORK UNIY SERIALS DEPARTMENT 70 WASHINGTON 50 5 NEW YORK NY 10012-1017 U.S. POSTAGE HANDVER, NH hall had been the hand the had the had the had the